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                                   Chapter I

                     RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED BY THE CON FERENCE

                                 Resolution 1

                 Beijing Declaration and Platform f or Action*

     The Fourth World Conference on Women,

     Having met in Beijing from 4 to 15 September 1 995,

     1.  Adopts the Beijing Declaration and Platfor m for Action, which are
annexed to the present resolution;

     2.  Recommends to the General Assembly of the United Nations at its
fiftieth session that it endorse the Beijing Declar ation and Platform for
Action as adopted by the Conference.
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     *   Adopted at the 16th plenary meeting, on 15  September 1995; for the
discussion, see chapter V.

                                    Annex I

                              BEIJING DECLARATION

1.   We, the Governments participating in the Fourt h World Conference on
Women,

2.   Gathered here in Beijing in September 1995, th e year of the fiftieth
anniversary of the founding of the United Nations,

3.   Determined to advance the goals of equality, d evelopment and peace for
all women everywhere in the interest of all humanit y,  

4.   Acknowledging the voices of all women everywhe re and taking note of the
diversity of women and their roles and circumstance s, honouring the women who
paved the way and inspired by the hope present in t he world's youth,

5.   Recognize that the status of women has advance d in some important
respects in the past decade but that progress has b een uneven, inequalities
between women and men have persisted and major obst acles remain, with serious
consequences for the well-being of all people,

6.   Also recognize that this situation is exacerba ted by the increasing
poverty that is affecting the lives of the majority  of the world's people, in
particular women and children, with origins in both  the national and
international domains,

7.   Dedicate ourselves unreservedly to addressing these constraints and
obstacles and thus enhancing further the advancemen t and empowerment of women
all over the world, and agree that this requires ur gent action in the spirit
of determination, hope, cooperation and solidarity,  now and to carry us
forward into the next century.

     We reaffirm our commitment to:

8.   The equal rights and inherent human dignity of  women and men and other
purposes and principles enshrined in the Charter of  the United Nations, to the
Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other int ernational human rights
instruments, in particular the Convention on the El imination of All Forms of
Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child, as
well as the Declaration on the Elimination of Viole nce against Women and the
Declaration on the Right to Development;

9.   Ensure the full implementation of the human ri ghts of women and of the
girl child as an inalienable, integral and indivisi ble part of all human
rights and fundamental freedoms;

10.  Build on consensus and progress made at previo us United Nations
conferences and summits - on women in Nairobi in 19 85, on children in New York
in 1990, on environment and development in Rio de J aneiro in 1992, on human
rights in Vienna in 1993, on population and develop ment in Cairo in 1994 and
on social development in Copenhagen in 1995 with th e objective of achieving
equality, development and peace;

11.  Achieve the full and effective implementation of the Nairobi
Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of W omen;

12.  The empowerment and advancement of women, incl uding the right to freedom
of thought, conscience, religion and belief, thus c ontributing to the moral,
ethical, spiritual and intellectual needs of women and men, individually or in
community with others and thereby guaranteeing them  the possibility of
realizing their full potential in society and shapi ng their lives in
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accordance with their own aspirations.

     We are convinced that:

13.  Women's empowerment and their full participati on on the basis of equality
in all spheres of society, including participation in the decision-making
process and access to power, are fundamental for th e achievement of equality,
development and peace;

14.  Women's rights are human rights;

15.  Equal rights, opportunities and access to reso urces, equal sharing of
responsibilities for the family by men and women, a nd a harmonious partnership
between them are critical to their well-being and t hat of their families as
well as to the consolidation of democracy;

16.  Eradication of poverty based on sustained econ omic growth, social
development, environmental protection and social ju stice requires the
involvement of women in economic and social develop ment, equal opportunities
and the full and equal participation of women and m en as agents and
beneficiaries of people-centred sustainable develop ment;

17.  The explicit recognition and reaffirmation of the right of all women to
control all aspects of their health, in particular their own fertility, is
basic to their empowerment;

18.  Local, national, regional and global peace is attainable and is
inextricably linked with the advancement of women, who are a fundamental force
for leadership, conflict resolution and the promoti on of lasting peace at all
levels;

19.  It is essential to design, implement and monit or, with the full
participation of women, effective, efficient and mu tually reinforcing
gender-sensitive policies and programmes, including  development policies and
programmes, at all levels that will foster the empo werment and advancement of
women;

20.  The participation and contribution of all acto rs of civil society,
particularly women's groups and networks and other non-governmental
organizations and community-based organizations, wi th full respect for their
autonomy, in cooperation with Governments, are impo rtant to the effective
implementation and follow-up of the Platform for Ac tion;

21.  The implementation of the Platform for Action requires commitment from
Governments and the international community.  By ma king national and
international commitments for action, including tho se made at the Conference,
Governments and the international community recogni ze the need to take
priority action for the empowerment and advancement  of women.

     We are determined to:

22.  Intensify efforts and actions to achieve the g oals of the Nairobi
Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of W omen by the end of this
century;

23.  Ensure the full enjoyment by women and the gir l child of all human rights
and fundamental freedoms and take effective action against violations of these
rights and freedoms;

24.  Take all necessary measures to eliminate all f orms of discrimination
against women and the girl child and remove all obs tacles to gender equality
and the advancement and empowerment of women;

25.  Encourage men to participate fully in all acti ons towards equality;
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26.  Promote women's economic independence, includi ng employment, and
eradicate the persistent and increasing burden of p overty on women by
addressing the structural causes of poverty through  changes in economic
structures, ensuring equal access for all women, in cluding those in rural
areas, as vital development agents, to productive r esources, opportunities and
public services; 

27.  Promote people-centred sustainable development , including sustained
economic growth, through the provision of basic edu cation, life-long
education, literacy and training, and primary healt h care for girls and women;

28.  Take positive steps to ensure peace for the ad vancement of women and,
recognizing the leading role that women have played  in the peace movement,
work actively towards general and complete disarmam ent under strict and
effective international control, and support negoti ations on the conclusion,
without delay, of a universal and multilaterally an d effectively verifiable
comprehensive nuclear-test-ban treaty which contrib utes to nuclear disarmament
and the prevention of the proliferation of nuclear weapons in all its aspects;

29.  Prevent and eliminate all forms of violence ag ainst women and girls;

30.  Ensure equal access to and equal treatment of women and men in education
and health care and enhance women's sexual and repr oductive health as well as
education;

31.  Promote and protect all human rights of women and girls;

32.  Intensify efforts to ensure equal enjoyment of  all human rights and
fundamental freedoms for all women and girls who fa ce multiple barriers to
their empowerment and advancement because of such f actors as their race, age,
language, ethnicity, culture, religion, or disabili ty, or because they are
indigenous people;

33.  Ensure respect for international law, includin g humanitarian law, in
order to protect women and girls in particular;

34.  Develop the fullest potential of girls and wom en of all ages, ensure
their full and equal participation in building a be tter world for all and
enhance their role in the development process.

     We are determined to:

35.  Ensure women's equal access to economic resour ces, including land,
credit, science and technology, vocational training , information,
communication and markets, as a means to further th e advancement and
empowerment of women and girls, including through t he enhancement of their
capacities to enjoy the benefits of equal access to  these resources, inter
alia, by means of international cooperation;

36.  Ensure the success of the Platform for Action,  which will require a
strong commitment on the part of Governments, inter national organizations and
institutions at all levels.  We are deeply convince d that economic
development, social development and environmental p rotection are
interdependent and mutually reinforcing components of sustainable development,
which is the framework for our efforts to achieve a  higher quality of life for
all people.  Equitable social development that reco gnizes empowering the poor,
particularly women living in poverty, to utilize en vironmental resources
sustainably is a necessary foundation for sustainab le development.  We also
recognize that broad-based and sustained economic g rowth in the context of
sustainable development is necessary to sustain soc ial development and social
justice.  The success of the Platform for Action wi ll also require adequate
mobilization of resources at the national and inter national levels as well as
new and additional resources to the developing coun tries from all available
funding mechanisms, including multilateral, bilater al and private sources for
the advancement of women; financial resources to st rengthen the capacity of
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national, subregional, regional and international i nstitutions; a commitment
to     equal rights, equal responsibilities and equ al opportunities and to the
equal participation of women and men in all nationa l, regional and
international bodies and policy-making processes; a nd the establishment or
strengthening of mechanisms at all levels for accou ntability to the world's
women;

37.  Ensure also the success of the Platform for Ac tion in countries with
economies in transition, which will require continu ed international
cooperation and assistance;

38.  We hereby adopt and commit ourselves as Govern ments to implement the
following Platform for Action, ensuring that a gend er perspective is reflected
in all our policies and programmes.  We urge the Un ited Nations system,
regional and international financial institutions, other relevant regional and
international institutions and all women and men, a s well as non-governmental
organizations, with full respect for their autonomy , and all sectors of civil
society, in cooperation with Governments, to fully commit themselves and
contribute to the implementation of this Platform f or Action.

                                   Annex II
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                                   Chapter I

                               MISSION STATEMENT

1.   The Platform for Action is an agenda for women 's empowerment.  It aims
at accelerating the implementation of the Nairobi F orward-looking Strategies
for the Advancement of Women 1/ and at removing all  the obstacles to women's
active participation in all spheres of public and p rivate life through a full
and equal share in economic, social, cultural and p olitical decision-making. 
This means that the principle of shared power and r esponsibility should be
established between women and men at home, in the w orkplace and in the wider
national and international communities.  Equality b etween women and men is a
matter of human rights and a condition for social j ustice and is also a
necessary and fundamental prerequisite for equality , development and peace.  A
transformed partnership based on equality between w omen and men is a condition
for people-centred sustainable development.  A sust ained and long-term
commitment is essential, so that women and men can work together for
themselves, for their children and for society to m eet the challenges of the
twenty-first century.

2.   The Platform for Action reaffirms the fundamen tal principle set forth in
the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, 2/ adopted by the World
Conference on Human Rights, that the human rights o f women and of the girl
child are an inalienable, integral and indivisible part of universal human
rights.  As an agenda for action, the Platform seek s to promote and protect
the full enjoyment of all human rights and the fund amental freedoms of all
women throughout their life cycle.

3.   The Platform for Action emphasizes that women share common concerns that
can be addressed only by working together and in pa rtnership with men towards
the common goal of gender* equality around the worl d.  It respects and values
the full diversity of women's situations and condit ions and recognizes that
some women face particular barriers to their empowe rment.

4.   The Platform for Action requires immediate and  concerted action by all
to create a peaceful, just and humane world based o n human rights and
fundamental freedoms, including the principle of eq uality for all people of
all ages and from all walks of life, and to this en d, recognizes that broad-
based and sustained economic growth in the context of sustainable development
is necessary to sustain social development and soci al justice.

5.   The success of the Platform for Action will re quire a strong commitment
on the part of Governments, international organizat ions and institutions at
all levels.  It will also require adequate mobiliza tion of resources at the
national and international levels as well as new an d additional resources to
the developing countries from all available funding  mechanisms, including
multilateral, bilateral and private sources for the  advancement of women;
financial resources to strengthen the capacity of n ational, subregional,
regional and international institutions; a commitme nt to equal rights, equal
responsibilities and equal opportunities and to the  equal participation of
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women and men in all national, regional and interna tional bodies and policy-
making processes; and the establishment or strength ening of mechanisms at all
levels for accountability to the world's women.

     *   For the commonly understood meaning of the  term "gender", see
annex IV to the present report.

                                  Chapter II

                               GLOBAL FRAMEWORK

6.   The Fourth World Conference on Women is taking  place as the world stands
poised on the threshold of a new millennium.

7.   The Platform for Action upholds the Convention  on the Elimination of All
Forms of Discrimination against Women 3/ and builds  upon the Nairobi Forward-
looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women, as  well as relevant
resolutions adopted by the Economic and Social Coun cil and the General
Assembly.  The formulation of the Platform for Acti on is aimed at establishing
a basic group of priority actions that should be ca rried out during the next
five years.

8.   The Platform for Action recognizes the importa nce of the agreements
reached at the World Summit for Children, the Unite d Nations Conference on
Environment and Development, the World Conference o n Human Rights, the
International Conference on Population and Developm ent and the World Summit
for Social Development, which set out specific appr oaches and commitments to
fostering sustainable development and international  cooperation and to
strengthening the role of the United Nations to tha t end.  Similarly, the
Global Conference on the Sustainable Development of  Small Island Developing
States, the International Conference on Nutrition, the International
Conference on Primary Health Care and the World Con ference on Education for
All have addressed the various facets of developmen t and human rights, within
their specific perspectives, paying significant att ention to the role of women
and girls.  In addition, the International Year for  the World's Indigenous
People, 4/ the International Year of the Family, 5/  the United Nations Year
for Tolerance, 6/ the Geneva Declaration for Rural Women, 7/ and the
Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women 8/ have also
emphasized the issues of women's empowerment and eq uality.

9.   The objective of the Platform for Action, whic h is in full conformity
with the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations and
international law, is the empowerment of all women.   The full realization of
all human rights and fundamental freedoms of all wo men is essential for the
empowerment of women.  While the significance of na tional and regional
particularities and various historical, cultural an d religious backgrounds
must be borne in mind, it is the duty of States, re gardless of their
political, economic and cultural systems, to promot e and protect all human
rights and fundamental freedoms. 9/  The implementa tion of this Platform,
including through national laws and the formulation  of strategies, policies,
programmes and development priorities, is the sover eign responsibility of each
State, in conformity with all human rights and fund amental freedoms, and the
significance of and full respect for various religi ous and ethical values,
cultural backgrounds and philosophical convictions of individuals and their
communities should contribute to the full enjoyment  by women of their human
rights in order to achieve equality, development an d peace.

10.  Since the World Conference to Review and Appra ise the Achievements of
the United Nations Decade for Women:  Equality, Dev elopment and Peace, held at
Nairobi in 1985, and the adoption of the Nairobi Fo rward-looking Strategies
for the Advancement of Women, the world has experie nced profound political,
economic, social and cultural changes, which have h ad both positive and
negative effects on women.  The World Conference on  Human Rights recognized
that the human rights of women and the girl child a re an inalienable, integral
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and indivisible part of universal human rights.  Th e full and equal
participation of women in political, civil, economi c, social and cultural life
at the national, regional and international levels,  and the eradication of all
forms of discrimination on the grounds of sex are p riority objectives of the
international community.  The World Conference on H uman Rights reaffirmed the
solemn commitment of all States to fulfil their obl igations to promote
universal respect for, and observance and protectio n of, all human rights and
fundamental freedoms for all in accordance with the  Charter of the United
Nations, other instruments related to human rights and international law.  The
universal nature of these rights and freedoms is be yond question.

11.  The end of the cold war has resulted in intern ational changes and
diminished competition between the super-Powers.  T he threat of a global armed
conflict has diminished, while international relati ons have improved and
prospects for peace among nations have increased.  Although the threat of
global conflict has been reduced, wars of aggressio n, armed conflicts,
colonial or other forms of alien domination and for eign occupation, civil
wars, and terrorism continue to plague many parts o f the world.  Grave
violations of the human rights of women occur, part icularly in times of armed
conflict, and include murder, torture, systematic r ape, forced pregnancy and
forced abortion, in particular under policies of et hnic cleansing.

12.  The maintenance of peace and security at the g lobal, regional and local
levels, together with the prevention of policies of  aggression and ethnic
cleansing and the resolution of armed conflict, is crucial for the protection
of the human rights of women and girl children, as well as for the elimination
of all forms of violence against them and of their use as a weapon of war.

13.  Excessive military expenditures, including glo bal military expenditures
and arms trade or trafficking, and investments for arms production and
acquisition have reduced the resources available fo r social development.  As a
result of the debt burden and other economic diffic ulties, many developing
countries have undertaken structural adjustment pol icies.  Moreover, there are
structural adjustment programmes that have been poo rly designed and
implemented, with resulting detrimental effects on social development.  The
number of people living in poverty has increased di sproportionately in most
developing countries, particularly the heavily inde bted countries, during the
past decade.

14.  In this context, the social dimension of devel opment should be
emphasized.  Accelerated economic growth, although necessary for social
development, does not by itself improve the quality  of life of the population.

In some cases, conditions can arise which can aggra vate social inequality and
marginalization.  Hence, it is indispensable to sea rch for new alternatives
that ensure that all members of society benefit fro m economic growth based on
a holistic approach to all aspects of development:  growth, equality between
women and men, social justice, conservation and pro tection of the environment,
sustainability, solidarity, participation, peace an d respect for human rights.

15.  A world-wide movement towards democratization has opened up the
political process in many nations, but the popular participation of women in
key decision-making as full and equal partners with  men, particularly in
politics, has not yet been achieved.  South Africa' s policy of
institutionalized racism - apartheid - has been dis mantled and a peaceful and
democratic transfer of power has occurred.  In Cent ral and Eastern Europe the
transition to parliamentary democracy has been rapi d and has given rise to a
variety of experiences, depending on the specific c ircumstances of each
country.  While the transition has been mostly peac eful, in some countries
this process has been hindered by armed conflict th at has resulted in grave
violations of human rights.

16.  Widespread economic recession, as well as poli tical instability in some
regions, has been responsible for setting back deve lopment goals in many
countries.  This has led to the expansion of unspea kable poverty.  Of the more
than 1 billion people living in abject poverty, wom en are an overwhelming
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majority.  The rapid process of change and adjustme nt in all sectors has also
led to increased unemployment and underemployment, with particular impact on
women.  In many cases, structural adjustment progra mmes have not been designed
to minimize their negative effects on vulnerable an d disadvantaged groups or
on women, nor have they been designed to assure pos itive effects on those
groups by preventing their marginalization in econo mic and social activities. 
The Final Act of the Uruguay Round of multilateral trade negotiations 10/
underscored the increasing interdependence of natio nal economies, as well as
the importance of trade liberalization and access t o open, dynamic markets. 
There has also been heavy military spending in some  regions.  Despite
increases in official development assistance (ODA) by some countries, ODA has
recently declined overall.

17.  Absolute poverty and the feminization of pover ty, unemployment, the
increasing fragility of the environment, continued violence against women and
the widespread exclusion of half of humanity from i nstitutions of power and
governance underscore the need to continue the sear ch for development, peace
and security and for ways of assuring people-centre d sustainable development. 
The participation and leadership of the half of hum anity that is female is
essential to the success of that search.  Therefore , only a new era of
international cooperation among Governments and peo ples based on a spirit of
partnership, an equitable, international social and  economic environment, and
a radical transformation of the relationship betwee n women and men to one of
full and equal partnership will enable the world to  meet the challenges of the
twenty-first century.

18.  Recent international economic developments hav e had in many cases a
disproportionate impact on women and children, the majority of whom live in
developing countries.  For those States that have c arried a large burden of
foreign debt, structural adjustment programmes and measures, though beneficial
in the long term, have led to a reduction in social  expenditures, thereby
adversely affecting women, particularly in Africa a nd the least developed
countries.  This is exacerbated when responsibiliti es for basic social
services have shifted from Governments to women.

19.  Economic recession in many developed and devel oping countries, as well
as ongoing restructuring in countries with economie s in transition, have had a
disproportionately negative impact on women's emplo yment.  Women often have no
choice but to take employment that lacks long-term job security or involves
dangerous working conditions, to work in unprotecte d home-based production or
to be unemployed.  Many women enter the labour mark et in under-remunerated and
undervalued jobs, seeking to improve their househol d income; others decide to
migrate for the same purpose.  Without any reductio n in their other
responsibilities, this has increased the total burd en of work for women.

20.  Macro and micro-economic policies and programm es, including structural
adjustment, have not always been designed to take a ccount of their impact on
women and girl children, especially those living in  poverty.  Poverty has
increased in both absolute and relative terms, and the number of women living
in poverty has increased in most regions.  There ar e many urban women living
in poverty; however, the plight of women living in rural and remote areas
deserves special attention given the stagnation of development in such areas. 
In developing countries, even those in which nation al indicators have shown
improvement, the majority of rural women continue t o live in conditions of
economic underdevelopment and social marginalizatio n.

21.  Women are key contributors to the economy and to combating poverty
through both remunerated and unremunerated work at home, in the community and
in the workplace.  Growing numbers of women have ac hieved economic
independence through gainful employment.

22.  One fourth of all households world wide are he aded by women and many
other households are dependent on female income eve n where men are present. 
Female-maintained households are very often among t he poorest because of wage
discrimination, occupational segregation patterns i n the labour market and
other gender-based barriers.  Family disintegration , population movements
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between urban and rural areas within countries, int ernational migration, war
and internal displacements are factors contributing  to the rise of female-
headed households.

23.  Recognizing that the achievement and maintenan ce of peace and security
are a precondition for economic and social progress , women are increasingly
establishing themselves as central actors in a vari ety of capacities in the
movement of humanity for peace.  Their full partici pation in decision-making,
conflict prevention and resolution and all other pe ace initiatives is
essential to the realization of lasting peace.

24.  Religion, spirituality and belief play a centr al role in the lives of
millions of women and men, in the way they live and  in the aspirations they
have for the future.  The right to freedom of thoug ht, conscience and religion
is inalienable and must be universally enjoyed.  Th is right includes the
freedom to have or to adopt the religion or belief of their choice either
individually or in community with others, in public  or in private, and to
manifest their religion or belief in worship, obser vance, practice and
teaching.  In order to realize equality, developmen t and peace, there is a
need to respect these rights and freedoms fully.  R eligion, thought,
conscience and belief may, and can, contribute to f ulfilling women's and men's
moral, ethical and spiritual needs and to realizing  their full potential in
society.  However, it is acknowledged that any form  of extremism may have a
negative impact on women and can lead to violence a nd discrimination.

25.  The Fourth World Conference on Women should ac celerate the process that
formally began in 1975, which was proclaimed Intern ational Women's Year by the
United Nations General Assembly.  The Year was a tu rning-point in that it put
women's issues on the agenda.  The United Nations D ecade for Women (1976-1985)
was a world-wide effort to examine the status and r ights of women and to bring
women into decision-making at all levels.  In 1979,  the General Assembly
adopted the Convention on the Elimination of All Fo rms of Discrimination
against Women, which entered into force in 1981 and  set an international
standard for what was meant by equality between wom en and men.  In 1985, the
World Conference to Review and Appraise the Achieve ments of the United Nations
Decade for Women:  Equality, Development and Peace adopted the Nairobi
Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of W omen, to be implemented by
the year 2000.  There has been important progress i n achieving equality
between women and men.  Many Governments have enact ed legislation to promote
equality between women and men and have established  national machineries to
ensure the mainstreaming of gender perspectives in all spheres of society. 
International agencies have focused greater attenti on on women's status and
roles.

26.  The growing strength of the non-governmental s ector, particularly
women's organizations and feminist groups, has beco me a driving force for
change.  Non-governmental organizations have played  an important advocacy role
in advancing legislation or mechanisms to ensure th e promotion of women.  They
have also become catalysts for new approaches to de velopment.  Many
Governments have increasingly recognized the import ant role that
non-governmental organizations play and the importa nce of working with them
for progress.  Yet, in some countries, Governments continue to restrict the
ability of non-governmental organizations to operat e freely.  Women, through
non-governmental organizations, have participated i n and strongly influenced
community, national, regional and global forums and  international debates.

27.  Since 1975, knowledge of the status of women a nd men, respectively, has
increased and is contributing to further actions ai med at promoting equality
between women and men.  In several countries, there  have been important
changes in the relationships between women and men,  especially where there
have been major advances in education for women and  significant increases in
their participation in the paid labour force.  The boundaries of the gender
division of labour between productive and reproduct ive roles are gradually
being crossed as women have started to enter former ly male-dominated areas of
work and men have started to accept greater respons ibility for domestic tasks,
including child care.  However, changes in women's roles have been greater and
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much more rapid than changes in men's roles.  In ma ny countries, the
differences between women's and men's achievements and activities are still
not recognized as the consequences of socially cons tructed gender roles rather
than immutable biological differences.

28.  Moreover, 10 years after the Nairobi Conferenc e, equality between women
and men has still not been achieved.  On average, w omen represent a mere
10 per cent of all elected legislators world wide a nd in most national and
international administrative structures, both publi c and private, they remain
underrepresented.  The United Nations is no excepti on.  Fifty years after its
creation, the United Nations is continuing to deny itself the benefits of
women's leadership by their underrepresentation at decision-making levels
within the Secretariat and the specialized agencies .

29.  Women play a critical role in the family.  The  family is the basic unit
of society and as such should be strengthened.  It is entitled to receive
comprehensive protection and support.  In different  cultural, political and
social systems, various forms of the family exist.  The rights, capabilities
and responsibilities of family members must be resp ected.  Women make a great
contribution to the welfare of the family and to th e development of society,
which is still not recognized or considered in its full importance.  The
social significance of maternity, motherhood and th e role of parents in the
family and in the upbringing of children should be acknowledged.  The
upbringing of children requires shared responsibili ty of parents, women and
men and society as a whole.  Maternity, motherhood,  parenting and the role of
women in procreation must not be a basis for discri mination nor restrict the
full participation of women in society.  Recognitio n should also be given to
the important role often played by women in many co untries in caring for other
members of their family.

30.  While the rate of growth of world population i s on the decline, world
population is at an all-time high in absolute numbe rs, with current increments
approaching 86 million persons annually.  Two other  major demographic trends
have had profound repercussions on the dependency r atio within families.  In
many developing countries, 45 to 50 per cent of the  population is less than
15 years old, while in industrialized nations both the number and proportion
of elderly people are increasing.  According to Uni ted Nations projections, 
72 per cent of the population over 60 years of age will be living in
developing countries by the year 2025, and more tha n half of that population
will be women.  Care of children, the sick and the elderly is a responsibility
that falls disproportionately on women, owing to la ck of equality and the
unbalanced distribution of remunerated and unremune rated work between women
and men.

31.  Many women face particular barriers because of  various diverse factors
in addition to their gender.  Often these diverse f actors isolate or
marginalize such women.  They are, inter alia, deni ed their human rights, they
lack access or are denied access to education and v ocational training,
employment, housing and economic self-sufficiency a nd they are excluded from
decision-making processes.  Such women are often de nied the opportunity to
contribute to their communities as part of the main stream.

32.  The past decade has also witnessed a growing r ecognition of the distinct
interests and concerns of indigenous women, whose i dentity, cultural
traditions and forms of social organization enhance  and strengthen the
communities in which they live.  Indigenous women o ften face barriers both as
women and as members of indigenous communities.

33.  In the past 20 years, the world has seen an ex plosion in the field of
communications.  With advances in computer technolo gy and satellite and cable
television, global access to information continues to increase and expand,
creating new opportunities for the participation of  women in communications
and the mass media and for the dissemination of inf ormation about women. 
However, global communication networks have been us ed to spread stereotyped
and demeaning images of women for narrow commercial  and consumerist purposes. 
Until women participate equally in both the technic al and decision-making
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areas of communications and the mass media, includi ng the arts, they will
continue to be misrepresented and awareness of the reality of women's lives
will continue to be lacking.  The media have a grea t potential to promote the
advancement of women and the equality of women and men by portraying women and
men in a non-stereotypical, diverse and balanced ma nner, and by respecting the
dignity and worth of the human person.

34.  The continuing environmental degradation that affects all human lives
has often a more direct impact on women.  Women's h ealth and their livelihood
are threatened by pollution and toxic wastes, large -scale deforestation,
desertification, drought and depletion of the soil and of coastal and marine
resources, with a rising incidence of environmental ly related health problems
and even death reported among women and girls.  Tho se most affected are rural
and indigenous women, whose livelihood and daily su bsistence depends directly
on sustainable ecosystems.

35.  Poverty and environmental degradation are clos ely interrelated.  While
poverty results in certain kinds of environmental s tress, the major cause of
the continued deterioration of the global environme nt is the unsustainable
patterns of consumption and production, particularl y in industrialized
countries, which are a matter of grave concern and aggravate poverty and
imbalances.

36.  Global trends have brought profound changes in  family survival
strategies and structures.  Rural to urban migratio n has increased
substantially in all regions.  The global urban pop ulation is projected to
reach 47 per cent of the total population by the ye ar 2000.  An estimated
125 million people are migrants, refugees and displ aced persons, half of whom
live in developing countries.  These massive moveme nts of people have profound
consequences for family structures and well-being a nd have unequal
consequences for women and men, including in many c ases the sexual
exploitation of women.

37.  According to World Health Organization (WHO) e stimates, by the beginning
of 1995 the number of cumulative cases of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
(AIDS) was 4.5 million.  An estimated 19.5 million men, women and children
have been infected with the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) since it was
first diagnosed and it is projected that another 20  million will be infected
by the end of the decade.  Among new cases, women a re twice as likely to be
infected as men.  In the early stage of the AIDS pa ndemic, women were not
infected in large numbers; however, about 8 million  women are now infected. 
Young women and adolescents are particularly vulner able.  It is estimated that
by the year 2000 more than 13 million women will be  infected and 4 million
women will have died from AIDS-related conditions.  In addition, about
250 million new cases of sexually transmitted disea ses are estimated to occur
every year.  The rate of transmission of sexually t ransmitted diseases,
including HIV/AIDS, is increasing at an alarming ra te among women and girls,
especially in developing countries.

38.  Since 1975, significant knowledge and informat ion have been generated
about the status of women and the conditions in whi ch they live.  Throughout
their entire life cycle, women's daily existence an d long-term aspirations are
restricted by discriminatory attitudes, unjust soci al and economic structures,
and a lack of resources in most countries that prev ent their full and equal
participation.  In a number of countries, the pract ice of prenatal sex
selection, higher rates of mortality among very you ng girls and lower rates of
school enrolment for girls as compared with boys su ggest that son preference
is curtailing the access of girl children to food, education and health care
and even life itself.  Discrimination against women  begins at the earliest
stages of life and must therefore be addressed from  then onwards.

39.  The girl child of today is the woman of tomorr ow.  The skills, ideas and
energy of the girl child are vital for full attainm ent of the goals of
equality, development and peace.  For the girl chil d to develop her full
potential she needs to be nurtured in an enabling e nvironment, where her
spiritual, intellectual and material needs for surv ival, protection and
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development are met and her equal rights safeguarde d.  If women are to be
equal partners with men, in every aspect of life an d development, now is the
time to recognize the human dignity and worth of th e girl child and to ensure
the full enjoyment of her human rights and fundamen tal freedoms, including the
rights assured by the Convention on the Rights of t he Child, 11/ universal
ratification of which is strongly urged.  Yet there  exists world-wide evidence
that discrimination and violence against girls begi n at the earliest stages of
life and continue unabated throughout their lives.  They often have less
access to nutrition, physical and mental health car e and education and enjoy
fewer rights, opportunities and benefits of childho od and adolescence than do
boys.  They are often subjected to various forms of  sexual and economic
exploitation, paedophilia, forced prostitution and possibly the sale of their
organs and tissues, violence and harmful practices such as female infanticide
and prenatal sex selection, incest, female genital mutilation and early
marriage, including child marriage.

40.  Half the world's population is under the age o f 25 and most of the
world's youth - more than 85 per cent - live in dev eloping countries.  Policy
makers must recognize the implications of these dem ographic factors.  Special
measures must be taken to ensure that young women h ave the life skills
necessary for active and effective participation in  all levels of social,
cultural, political and economic leadership.  It wi ll be critical for the
international community to demonstrate a new commit ment to the future - a
commitment to inspiring a new generation of women a nd men to work together for
a more just society.  This new generation of leader s must accept and promote a
world in which every child is free from injustice, oppression and inequality
and free to develop her/his own potential.  The pri nciple of equality of women
and men must therefore be integral to the socializa tion process.

                                  Chapter III

                           CRITICAL AREAS OF CONCER N

41.  The advancement of women and the achievement o f equality between women
and men are a matter of human rights and a conditio n for social justice and
should not be seen in isolation as a women's issue.   They are the only way to
build a sustainable, just and developed society.  E mpowerment of women and
equality between women and men are prerequisites fo r achieving political,
social, economic, cultural and environmental securi ty among all peoples.

42.  Most of the goals set out in the Nairobi Forwa rd-looking Strategies for
the Advancement of Women have not been achieved.  B arriers to women's
empowerment remain, despite the efforts of Governme nts, as well as
non-governmental organizations and women and men ev erywhere.  Vast political,
economic and ecological crises persist in many part s of the world.  Among them
are wars of aggression, armed conflicts, colonial o r other forms of alien
domination or foreign occupation, civil wars and te rrorism.  These situations,
combined with systematic or de facto discrimination , violations of and failure
to protect all human rights and fundamental freedom s of all women, and their
civil, cultural, economic, political and social rig hts, including the right to
development and ingrained prejudicial attitudes tow ards women and girls are
but a few of the impediments encountered since the World Conference to Review
and Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations  Decade for Women: 
Equality, Development and Peace, in 1985.

43.  A review of progress since the Nairobi Confere nce highlights special
concerns - areas of particular urgency that stand o ut as priorities for
action.  All actors should focus action and resourc es on the strategic
objectives relating to the critical areas of concer n which are, necessarily,
interrelated, interdependent and of high priority.  There is a need for these
actors to develop and implement mechanisms of accou ntability for all the areas
of concern.
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44.  To this end, Governments, the international co mmunity and civil society,
including non-governmental organizations and the pr ivate sector, are called
upon to take strategic action in the following crit ical areas of concern:

     ~   The persistent and increasing burden of po verty on women

     ~   Inequalities and inadequacies in and unequ al access to education and
         training

     ~   Inequalities and inadequacies in and unequ al access to health care
         and related services

     ~   Violence against women

     ~   The effects of armed or other kinds of con flict on women, including
         those living under foreign occupation

     ~   Inequality in economic structures and poli cies, in all forms of
         productive activities and in access to res ources

     ~   Inequality between men and women in the sh aring of power and
         decision-making at all levels

     ~   Insufficient mechanisms at all levels to p romote the advancement of
         women

     ~   Lack of respect for and inadequate promoti on and protection of the
         human rights of women

     ~   Stereotyping of women and inequality in wo men's access to and
         participation in all communication systems , especially in the media

     ~   Gender inequalities in the management of n atural resources and in
         the safeguarding of the environment

     ~   Persistent discrimination against and viol ation of the rights of the
         girl child

                                  Chapter IV

                       STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES AND ACT IONS

45.  In each critical area of concern, the problem is diagnosed and strategic
objectives are proposed with concrete actions to be  taken by various actors in
order to achieve those objectives.  The strategic o bjectives are derived from
the critical areas of concern and specific actions to be taken to achieve them
cut across the boundaries of equality, development and peace - the goals of
the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Adva ncement of Women - and
reflect their interdependence.  The objectives and actions are interlinked, of
high priority and mutually reinforcing.  The Platfo rm for Action is intended
to improve the situation of all women, without exce ption, who often face
similar barriers, while special attention should be  given to groups that are
the most disadvantaged.

46.  The Platform for Action recognizes that women face barriers to full
equality and advancement because of such factors as  their race, age, language,
ethnicity, culture, religion or disability, because  they are indigenous women
or because of other status.  Many women encounter s pecific obstacles related
to their family status, particularly as single pare nts; and to their socio-
economic status, including their living conditions in rural, isolated or
impoverished areas.  Additional barriers also exist  for refugee women, other
displaced women, including internally displaced wom en as well as for immigrant
women and migrant women, including women migrant wo rkers.  Many women are also
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particularly affected by environmental disasters, s erious and infectious
diseases and various forms of violence against wome n.

                             A.  Women and poverty

47.  More than 1 billion people in the world today,  the great majority of
whom are women, live in unacceptable conditions of poverty, mostly in the
developing countries.  Poverty has various causes, including structural ones. 
Poverty is a complex, multidimensional problem, wit h origins in both the
national and international domains.  The globalizat ion of the world's economy
and the deepening interdependence among nations pre sent challenges and
opportunities for sustained economic growth and dev elopment, as well as risks
and uncertainties for the future of the world econo my.  The uncertain global
economic climate has been accompanied by economic r estructuring as well as, in
a certain number of countries, persistent, unmanage able levels of external
debt and structural adjustment programmes.  In addi tion, all types of
conflict, displacement of people and environmental degradation have undermined
the capacity of Governments to meet the basic needs  of their populations. 
Transformations in the world economy are profoundly  changing the parameters of
social development in all countries.  One significa nt trend has been the
increased poverty of women, the extent of which var ies from region to region. 
The gender disparities in economic power-sharing ar e also an important
contributing factor to the poverty of women.  Migra tion and consequent changes
in family structures have placed additional burdens  on women, especially those
who provide for several dependants.  Macroeconomic policies need rethinking
and reformulation to address such trends.  These po licies focus almost
exclusively on the formal sector.  They also tend t o impede the initiatives of
women and fail to consider the differential impact on women and men.  The
application of gender analysis to a wide range of p olicies and programmes is
therefore critical to poverty reduction strategies.   In order to eradicate
poverty and achieve sustainable development, women and men must participate
fully and equally in the formulation of macroeconom ic and social policies and
strategies for the eradication of poverty.  The era dication of poverty cannot
be accomplished through anti-poverty programmes alo ne but will require
democratic participation and changes in economic st ructures in order to ensure
access for all women to resources, opportunities an d public services.  Poverty
has various manifestations, including lack of incom e and productive resources
sufficient to ensure a sustainable livelihood; hung er and malnutrition; ill
health; limited or lack of access to education and other basic services;
increasing morbidity and mortality from illness; ho melessness and inadequate
housing; unsafe environments; and social discrimina tion and exclusion.  It is
also characterized by lack of participation in deci sion-making and in civil,
social and cultural life.  It occurs in all countri es - as mass poverty in
many developing countries and as pockets of poverty  amidst wealth in developed
countries.  Poverty may be caused by an economic re cession that results in
loss of livelihood or by disaster or conflict.  The re is also the poverty of
low-wage workers and the utter destitution of peopl e who fall outside family
support systems, social institutions and safety net s.

48.  In the past decade the number of women living in poverty has increased
disproportionately to the number of men, particular ly in the developing
countries.  The feminization of poverty has also re cently become a significant
problem in the countries with economies in transiti on as a short-term
consequence of the process of political, economic a nd social transformation. 
In addition to economic factors, the rigidity of so cially ascribed gender
roles and women's limited access to power, educatio n, training and productive
resources as well as other emerging factors that ma y lead to insecurity for
families are also responsible.  The failure to adeq uately mainstream a gender
perspective in all economic analysis and planning a nd to address the
structural causes of poverty is also a contributing  factor.

49.  Women contribute to the economy and to combati ng poverty through both
remunerated and unremunerated work at home, in the community and in the
workplace.  The empowerment of women is a critical factor in the eradication
of poverty.
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50.  While poverty affects households as a whole, b ecause of the gender
division of labour and responsibilities for househo ld welfare, women bear a
disproportionate burden, attempting to manage house hold consumption and
production under conditions of increasing scarcity.   Poverty is particularly
acute for women living in rural households.

51.  Women's poverty is directly related to the abs ence of economic
opportunities and autonomy, lack of access to econo mic resources, including
credit, land ownership and inheritance, lack of acc ess to education and
support services and their minimal participation in  the decision-making
process.  Poverty can also force women into situati ons in which they are
vulnerable to sexual exploitation.

52.  In too many countries, social welfare systems do not take sufficient
account of the specific conditions of women living in poverty, and there is a
tendency to scale back the services provided by suc h systems.  The risk of
falling into poverty is greater for women than for men, particularly in old
age, where social security systems are based on the  principle of continuous
remunerated employment.  In some cases, women do no t fulfil this requirement
because of interruptions in their work, due to the unbalanced distribution of
remunerated and unremunerated work.  Moreover, olde r women also face greater
obstacles to labour-market re-entry.

53.  In many developed countries, where the level o f general education and
professional training of women and men are similar and where systems of
protection against discrimination are available, in  some sectors the economic
transformations of the past decade have strongly in creased either the
unemployment of women or the precarious nature of t heir employment.  The
proportion of women among the poor has consequently  increased.  In countries
with a high level of school enrolment of girls, tho se who leave the
educational system the earliest, without any qualif ication, are among the most
vulnerable in the labour market.

54.  In countries with economies in transition and in other countries
undergoing fundamental political, economic and soci al transformations, these
transformations have often led to a reduction in wo men's income or to women
being deprived of income.

55.  Particularly in developing countries, the prod uctive capacity of women
should be increased through access to capital, reso urces, credit, land,
technology, information, technical assistance and t raining so as to raise
their income and improve nutrition, education, heal th care and status within
the household.  The release of women's productive p otential is pivotal to
breaking the cycle of poverty so that women can sha re fully in the benefits of
development and in the products of their own labour .

56.  Sustainable development and economic growth th at is both sustained and
sustainable are possible only through improving the  economic, social,
political, legal and cultural status of women.  Equ itable social development
that recognizes empowering the poor, particularly w omen, to utilize
environmental resources sustainably is a necessary foundation for sustainable
development.

57.  The success of policies and measures aimed at supporting or
strengthening the promotion of gender equality and the improvement of the
status of women should be based on the integration of the gender perspective
in general policies relating to all spheres of soci ety as well as the
implementation of positive measures with adequate i nstitutional and financial
support at all levels.

        Strategic objective A.1.  Review, adopt and  maintain macroeconomic
                                  policies and deve lopment strategies that
                                  address the needs  and efforts of women
                                  in poverty
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Actions to be taken

58.  By Governments:

     (a) Review and modify, with the full and equal  participation of women,
         macroeconomic and social policies with a v iew to achieving the
         objectives of the Platform for Action;

     (b) Analyse, from a gender perspective, polici es and programmes -
         including those related to macroeconomic s tability, structural
         adjustment, external debt problems, taxati on, investments,
         employment, markets and all relevant secto rs of the economy - with
         respect to their impact on poverty, on ine quality and particularly
         on women; assess their impact on family we ll-being and conditions
         and adjust them, as appropriate, to promot e more equitable
         distribution of productive assets, wealth,  opportunities, income and
         services;

     (c) Pursue and implement sound and stable macr oeconomic and sectoral
         policies that are designed and monitored w ith the full and equal
         participation of women, encourage broad-ba sed sustained economic
         growth, address the structural causes of p overty and are geared
         towards eradicating poverty and reducing g ender-based inequality
         within the overall framework of achieving people-centred sustainable
         development;

     (d) Restructure and target the allocation of p ublic expenditures to
         promote women's economic opportunities and  equal access to
         productive resources and to address the ba sic social, educational
         and health needs of women, particularly th ose living in poverty;

     (e) Develop agricultural and fishing sectors, where and as necessary, in
         order to ensure, as appropriate, household  and national food
         security and food self-sufficiency, by all ocating the necessary
         financial, technical and human resources;

     (f) Develop policies and programmes to promote  equitable distribution of
         food within the household;

     (g) Provide adequate safety nets and strengthe n State-based and
         community-based support systems, as an int egral part of social
         policy, in order to enable women living in  poverty to withstand
         adverse economic environments and preserve  their livelihood, assets
         and revenues in times of crisis;

     (h) Generate economic policies that have a pos itive impact on the
         employment and income of women workers in both the formal and
         informal sectors and adopt specific measur es to address women's
         unemployment, in particular their long-ter m unemployment;

     (i) Formulate and implement, when necessary, s pecific economic, social,
         agricultural and related policies in suppo rt of female-headed
         households;

     (j) Develop and implement anti-poverty program mes, including employment
         schemes, that improve access to food for w omen living in poverty,
         including through the use of appropriate p ricing and distribution
         mechanisms;

     (k) Ensure the full realization of the human r ights of all women
         migrants, including women migrant workers,  and their protection
         against violence and exploitation; introdu ce measures for the
         empowerment of documented women migrants, including women migrant
         workers; facilitate the productive employm ent of documented migrant
         women through greater recognition of their  skills, foreign education
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         and credentials, and facilitate their full  integration into the
         labour force;

     (l) Introduce measures to integrate or reinteg rate women living in
         poverty and socially marginalized women in to productive employment
         and the economic mainstream; ensure that i nternally displaced women
         have full access to economic opportunities  and that the
         qualifications and skills of immigrant and  refugee women are
         recognized;

     (m) Enable women to obtain affordable housing and access to land by,
         among other things, removing all obstacles  to access, with special
         emphasis on meeting the needs of women, es pecially those living in
         poverty and female heads of household;

     (n) Formulate and implement policies and progr ammes that enhance the
         access of women agricultural and fisheries  producers (including
         subsistence farmers and producers, especia lly in rural areas) to
         financial, technical, extension and market ing services; provide
         access to and control of land, appropriate  infrastructure and
         technology in order to increase women's in comes and promote
         household food security, especially in rur al areas and, where
         appropriate, encourage the development of producer-owned, market-
         based cooperatives;

     (o) Create social security systems wherever th ey do not exist, or review
         them with a view to placing individual wom en and men on an equal
         footing, at every stage of their lives;

     (p) Ensure access to free or low-cost legal se rvices, including legal
         literacy, especially designed to reach wom en living in poverty;

     (q) Take particular measures to promote and st rengthen policies and
         programmes for indigenous women with their  full participation and
         respect for their cultural diversity, so t hat they have
         opportunities and the possibility of choic e in the development
         process in order to eradicate the poverty that affects them.

59.  By multilateral financial and development inst itutions, including the
World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and reg ional development
institutions, and through bilateral development coo peration:

     (a) In accordance with the commitments made at  the World Summit for
         Social Development, seek to mobilize new a nd additional financial
         resources that are both adequate and predi ctable and mobilized in a
         way that maximizes the availability of suc h resources and uses all
         available funding sources and mechanisms w ith a view to contributing
         towards the goal of poverty eradication an d targeting women living
         in poverty;

     (b) Strengthen analytical capacity in order to  more systematically
         strengthen gender perspectives and integra te them into the design
         and implementation of lending programmes, including structural
         adjustment and economic recovery programme s;

     (c) Find effective development-oriented and du rable solutions to
         external debt problems in order to help th em to finance programmes
         and projects targeted at development, incl uding the advancement of
         women, inter alia, through the immediate i mplementation of the terms
         of debt forgiveness agreed upon in the Par is Club in December 1994,
         which encompassed debt reduction, includin g cancellation or other
         debt relief measures and develop technique s of debt conversion
         applied to social development programmes a nd projects in conformity
         with the priorities of the Platform for Ac tion;

     (d) Invite the international financial institu tions to examine
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         innovative approaches to assisting low-inc ome countries with a high
         proportion of multilateral debt, with a vi ew to alleviating their
         debt burden;

     (e) Ensure that structural adjustment programm es are designed to
         minimize their negative effects on vulnera ble and disadvantaged
         groups and communities and to assure their  positive effects on such
         groups and communities by preventing their  marginalization in
         economic and social activities and devisin g measures to ensure that
         they gain access to and control over econo mic resources and economic
         and social activities; take actions to red uce inequality and
         economic disparity;

     (f) Review the impact of structural adjustment  programmes on social
         development by means of gender-sensitive s ocial impact assessments
         and other relevant methods, in order to de velop policies to reduce
         their negative effects and improve their p ositive impact, ensuring
         that women do not bear a disproportionate burden of transition
         costs; complement adjustment lending with enhanced, targeted social
         development lending;

     (g) Create an enabling environment that allows  women to build and
         maintain sustainable livelihoods.

60.  By national and international non-governmental  organizations and women's
groups:

     (a) Mobilize all parties involved in the devel opment process, including
         academic institutions, non-governmental or ganizations and grass-
         roots and women's groups, to improve the e ffectiveness of
         anti-poverty programmes directed towards t he poorest and most
         disadvantaged groups of women, such as rur al and indigenous women,
         female heads of household, young women and  older women, refugees and
         migrant women and women with disabilities,  recognizing that social
         development is primarily the responsibilit y of Governments;

     (b) Engage in lobbying and establish monitorin g mechanisms, as
         appropriate, and other relevant activities  to ensure implementation
         of the recommendations on poverty eradicat ion outlined in the
         Platform for Action and aimed at ensuring accountability and
         transparency from the State and private se ctors;

     (c) Include in their activities women with div erse needs and recognize
         that youth organizations are increasingly becoming effective
         partners in development programmes;

     (d) In cooperation with the government and pri vate sectors, participate
         in the development of a comprehensive nati onal strategy for
         improving health, education and social ser vices so that girls and
         women of all ages living in poverty have f ull access to such
         services; seek funding to secure access to  services with a gender
         perspective and to extend those services i n order to reach the rural
         and remote areas that are not covered by g overnment institutions;

     (e) In cooperation with Governments, employers , other social partners
         and relevant parties, contribute to the de velopment of education and
         training and retraining policies to ensure  that women can acquire a
         wide range of skills to meet new demands;

     (f) Mobilize to protect women's right to full and equal access to
         economic resources, including the right to  inheritance and to
         ownership of land and other property, cred it, natural resources and
         appropriate technologies.

        Strategic objective A.2.  Revise laws and a dministrative practices
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                                  to ensure women's  equal rights and access
                                  to economic resou rces

Actions to be taken

61.  By Governments:

     (a) Ensure access to free or low-cost legal se rvices, including legal
         literacy, especially designed to reach wom en living in poverty;

     (b) Undertake legislative and administrative r eforms to give women full
         and equal access to economic resources, in cluding the right to
         inheritance and to ownership of land and o ther property, credit,
         natural resources and appropriate technolo gies;

     (c) Consider ratification of Convention No. 16 9 of the International
         Labour Organization (ILO) as part of their  efforts to promote and
         protect the rights of indigenous people.

        Strategic objective A.3.  Provide women wit h access to savings and
                                  credit mechanisms  and institutions

Actions to be taken

62.  By Governments:

     (a) Enhance the access of disadvantaged women,  including women
         entrepreneurs, in rural, remote and urban areas to financial
         services through strengthening links betwe en the formal banks and
         intermediary lending organizations, includ ing legislative support,
         training for women and institutional stren gthening for intermediary
         institutions with a view to mobilizing cap ital for those
         institutions and increasing the availabili ty of credit;

     (b) Encourage links between financial institut ions and non-governmental
         organizations and support innovative lendi ng practices, including
         those that integrate credit with women's s ervices and training and
         provide credit facilities to rural women.

63.  By commercial banks, specialized financial ins titutions and the private
sector in examining their policies:

     (a) Use credit and savings methodologies that are effective in reaching
         women in poverty and innovative in reducin g transaction costs and
         redefining risk;

     (b) Open special windows for lending to women,  including young women,
         who lack access to traditional sources of collateral;

     (c) Simplify banking practices, for example by  reducing the minimum
         deposit and other requirements for opening  bank accounts;

     (d) Ensure the participation and joint ownersh ip, where possible, of
         women clients in the decision-making of in stitutions providing
         credit and financial services.

64.  By multilateral and bilateral development coop eration organizations:

         Support, through the provision of capital and/or resources,
         financial institutions that serve low-inco me, small-scale and
         micro-scale women entrepreneurs and produc ers, in both the formal
         and informal sectors.

65.  By Governments and multilateral financial inst itutions, as appropriate:
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         Support institutions that meet performance  standards in reaching
         large numbers of low-income women and men through capitalization,
         refinancing and institutional development support in forms that
         foster self-sufficiency.

66.  By international organizations:

         Increase funding for programmes and projec ts designed to promote
         sustainable and productive entrepreneurial  activities for income-
         generation among disadvantaged women and w omen living in poverty.

       Strategic objective A.4.  Develop gender-bas ed methodologies and
                                 conduct research t o address the
                                 feminization of po verty

Actions to be taken

67.  By Governments, intergovernmental organization s, academic and research
institutions and the private sector:

     (a) Develop conceptual and practical methodolo gies for incorporating
         gender perspectives into all aspects of ec onomic policy-making,
         including structural adjustment planning a nd programmes;

     (b) Apply these methodologies in conducting ge nder-impact analyses of
         all policies and programmes, including str uctural adjustment
         programmes, and disseminate the research f indings.

68.  By national and international statistical orga nizations:

     (a) Collect gender and age-disaggregated data on poverty and all aspects
         of economic activity and develop qualitati ve and quantitative
         statistical indicators to facilitate the a ssessment of economic
         performance from a gender perspective;

     (b) Devise suitable statistical means to recog nize and make visible the
         full extent of the work of women and all t heir contributions to the
         national economy, including their contribu tion in the unremunerated
         and domestic sectors, and examine the rela tionship of women's
         unremunerated work to the incidence of and  their vulnerability to
         poverty.

                      B.  Education and training of  women

69.  Education is a human right and an essential to ol for achieving the goals
of equality, development and peace.  Non-discrimina tory education benefits
both girls and boys and thus ultimately contributes  to more equal
relationships between women and men.  Equality of a ccess to and attainment of
educational qualifications is necessary if more wom en are to become agents of
change.  Literacy of women is an important key to i mproving health, nutrition
and education in the family and to empowering women  to participate in
decision-making in society.  Investing in formal an d non-formal education and
training for girls and women, with its exceptionall y high social and economic
return, has proved to be one of the best means of a chieving sustainable
development and economic growth that is both sustai ned and sustainable.

70.  On a regional level, girls and boys have achie ved equal access to
primary education, except in some parts of Africa, in particular sub-Saharan
Africa, and Central Asia, where access to education  facilities is still
inadequate.  Progress has been made in secondary ed ucation, where equal access
of girls and boys has been achieved in some countri es.  Enrolment of girls and
women in tertiary education has increased considera bly.  In many countries,
private schools have also played an important compl ementary role in improving
access to education at all levels.  Yet, more than five years after the World
Conference on Education for All (Jomtien, Thailand,  1990) adopted the World
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Declaration on Education for All and the Framework for Action to Meet Basic
Learning Needs, 12/ approximately 100 million child ren, including at least
60 million girls, are without access to primary sch ooling and more than two
thirds of the world's 960 million illiterate adults  are women.  The high rate
of illiteracy prevailing in most developing countri es, in particular in
sub-Saharan Africa and some Arab States, remains a severe impediment to the
advancement of women and to development.

71.  Discrimination in girls' access to education p ersists in many areas,
owing to customary attitudes, early marriages and p regnancies, inadequate and
gender-biased teaching and educational materials, s exual harassment and lack
of adequate and physically and otherwise accessible  schooling facilities. 
Girls undertake heavy domestic work at a very early  age.  Girls and young
women are expected to manage both educational and d omestic responsibilities,
often resulting in poor scholastic performance and early drop-out from the
educational system.  This has long-lasting conseque nces for all aspects of
women's lives.

72.  Creation of an educational and social environm ent, in which women and
men, girls and boys, are treated equally and encour aged to achieve their full
potential, respecting their freedom of thought, con science, religion and
belief, and where educational resources promote non -stereotyped images of
women and men, would be effective in the eliminatio n of the causes of
discrimination against women and inequalities betwe en women and men.

73.  Women should be enabled to benefit from an ong oing acquisition of
knowledge and skills beyond those acquired during y outh.  This concept of
lifelong learning includes knowledge and skills gai ned in formal education and
training, as well as learning that occurs in inform al ways, including
volunteer activity, unremunerated work and traditio nal knowledge.

74.  Curricula and teaching materials remain gender -biased to a large degree,
and are rarely sensitive to the specific needs of g irls and women.  This
reinforces traditional female and male roles that d eny women opportunities for
full and equal partnership in society.  Lack of gen der awareness by educators
at all levels strengthens existing inequities betwe en males and females by
reinforcing discriminatory tendencies and undermini ng girls' self-esteem.  The
lack of sexual and reproductive health education ha s a profound impact on
women and men.

75.  Science curricula in particular are gender-bia sed.  Science textbooks do
not relate to women's and girls' daily experience a nd fail to give recognition
to women scientists.  Girls are often deprived of b asic education in
mathematics and science and technical training, whi ch provide knowledge they
could apply to improve their daily lives and enhanc e their employment
opportunities.  Advanced study in science and techn ology prepares women to
take an active role in the technological and indust rial development of their
countries, thus necessitating a diverse approach to  vocational and technical
training.  Technology is rapidly changing the world  and has also affected the
developing countries.  It is essential that women n ot only benefit from
technology, but also participate in the process fro m the design to the
application, monitoring and evaluation stages.

76.  Access for and retention of girls and women at  all levels of education,
including the higher level, and all academic areas is one of the factors of
their continued progress in professional activities .  Nevertheless, it can be
noted that girls are still concentrated in a limite d number of fields of
study.

77.  The mass media are a powerful means of educati on.  As an educational
tool the mass media can be an instrument for educat ors and governmental and
non-governmental institutions for the advancement o f women and for
development.  Computerized education and informatio n systems are increasingly
becoming an important element in learning and the d issemination of knowledge. 
Television especially has the greatest impact on yo ung people and, as such,
has the ability to shape values, attitudes and perc eptions of women and girls

http://www.un.org/esa/gopher-data/conf/fwcw/off/a--20.en

23 de 152 09/10/2012 15:44



in both positive and negative ways.  It is therefor e essential that educators
teach critical judgement and analytical skills.

78.  Resources allocated to education, particularly  for girls and women, are
in many countries insufficient and in some cases ha ve been further diminished,
including in the context of adjustment policies and  programmes.  Such
insufficient resource allocations have a long-term adverse effect on human
development, particularly on the development of wom en.

79.  In addressing unequal access to and inadequate  educational
opportunities, Governments and other actors should promote an active and
visible policy of mainstreaming a gender perspectiv e into all policies and
programmes, so that, before decisions are taken, an  analysis is made of the
effects on women and men, respectively.

          Strategic objective B.1.  Ensure equal ac cess to education

Actions to be taken

80.  By Governments:

     (a) Advance the goal of equal access to educat ion by taking measures to
         eliminate discrimination in education at a ll levels on the basis of
         gender, race, language, religion, national  origin, age or
         disability, or any other form of discrimin ation and, as appropriate,
         consider establishing procedures to addres s grievances;

     (b) By the year 2000, provide universal access  to basic education and
         ensure completion of primary education by at least 80 per cent of
         primary school-age children; close the gen der gap in primary and
         secondary school education by the year 200 5; provide universal
         primary education in all countries before the year 2015;

     (c) Eliminate gender disparities in access to all areas of tertiary
         education by ensuring that women have equa l access to career
         development, training, scholarships and fe llowships, and by adopting
         positive action when appropriate;

     (d) Create a gender-sensitive educational syst em in order to ensure
         equal educational and training opportuniti es and full and equal
         participation of women in educational admi nistration and policy- and
         decision-making;

     (e) Provide - in collaboration with parents, n on-governmental
         organizations, including youth organizatio ns, communities and the
         private sector - young women with academic  and technical training,
         career planning, leadership and social ski lls and work experience to
         prepare them to participate fully in socie ty;

     (f) Increase enrolment and retention rates of girls by allocating
         appropriate budgetary resources; by enlist ing the support of parents
         and the community, as well as through camp aigns, flexible school
         schedules, incentives, scholarships and ot her means to minimize the
         costs of girls' education to their familie s and to facilitate
         parents' ability to choose education for t he girl child; and by
         ensuring that the rights of women and girl s to freedom of conscience
         and religion are respected in educational institutions through
         repealing any discriminatory laws or legis lation based on religion,
         race or culture;

     (g) Promote an educational setting that elimin ates all barriers that
         impeded the schooling of pregnant adolesce nts and young mothers,
         including, as appropriate, affordable and physically accessible
         child-care facilities and parental educati on to encourage those who
         are responsible for the care of their chil dren and siblings during
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         their school years, to return to or contin ue with and complete
         schooling;

     (h) Improve the quality of education and equal  opportunities for women
         and men in terms of access in order to ens ure that women of all ages
         can acquire the knowledge, capacities, apt itudes, skills and ethical
         values needed to develop and to participat e fully under equal
         conditions in the process of social, econo mic and political
         development;

     (i) Make available non-discriminatory and gend er-sensitive professional
         school counselling and career education pr ogrammes to encourage
         girls to pursue academic and technical cur ricula in order to widen
         their future career opportunities;

     (j) Encourage ratification of the Internationa l Covenant on Economic,
         Social and Cultural Rights 13/ where they have not already done so.

          Strategic objective B.2.  Eradicate illit eracy among women

Actions to be taken

81.  By Governments, national, regional and interna tional bodies, bilateral
and multilateral donors and non-governmental organi zations:

     (a) Reduce the female illiteracy rate to at le ast half its 1990 level,
         with emphasis on rural women, migrant, ref ugee and internally
         displaced women and women with disabilitie s;

     (b) Provide universal access to, and seek to e nsure gender equality in
         the completion of, primary education for g irls by the year 2000;

     (c) Eliminate the gender gap in basic and func tional literacy, as
         recommended in the World Declaration on Ed ucation for All (Jomtien);

     (d) Narrow the disparities between developed a nd developing countries;

     (e) Encourage adult and family engagement in l earning to promote total
         literacy for all people;

     (f) Promote, together with literacy, life skil ls and scientific and
         technological knowledge and work towards a n expansion of the
         definition of literacy, taking into accoun t current targets and
         benchmarks.

          Strategic objective B.3.  Improve women's  access to vocational
                                    training, scien ce and technology, and
                                    continuing educ ation

Actions to be taken

82.  By Governments, in cooperation with employers,  workers and trade unions,
international and non-governmental organizations, i ncluding women's and youth
organizations, and educational institutions:

     (a) Develop and implement education, training and retraining policies
         for women, especially young women and wome n re-entering the labour
         market, to provide skills to meet the need s of a changing socio-
         economic context for improving their emplo yment opportunities;

     (b) Provide recognition to non-formal educatio nal opportunities for
         girls and women in the educational system;
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     (c) Provide information to women and girls on the availability and
         benefits of vocational training, training programmes in science and
         technology and programmes of continuing ed ucation;

     (d) Design educational and training programmes  for women who are
         unemployed in order to provide them with n ew knowledge and skills
         that will enhance and broaden their employ ment opportunities,
         including self-employment, and development  of their entrepreneurial
         skills;

     (e) Diversify vocational and technical trainin g and improve access for
         and retention of girls and women in educat ion and vocational
         training in such fields as science, mathem atics, engineering,
         environmental sciences and technology, inf ormation technology and
         high technology, as well as management tra ining;

     (f) Promote women's central role in food and a gricultural research,
         extension and education programmes;

     (g) Encourage the adaptation of curricula and teaching materials,
         encourage a supportive training environmen t and take positive
         measures to promote training for the full range of occupational
         choices of non-traditional careers for wom en and men, including the
         development of multidisciplinary courses f or science and mathematics
         teachers to sensitize them to the relevanc e of science and
         technology to women's lives;

     (h) Develop curricula and teaching materials a nd formulate and take
         positive measures to ensure women better a ccess to and participation
         in technical and scientific areas, especia lly areas where they are
         not represented or are underrepresented;

     (i) Develop policies and programmes to encoura ge women to participate in
         all apprenticeship programmes;

     (j) Increase training in technical, managerial , agricultural extension
         and marketing areas for women in agricultu re, fisheries, industry
         and business, arts and crafts, to increase  income-generating
         opportunities, women's participation in ec onomic decision-making, in
         particular through women's organizations a t the grass-roots level,
         and their contribution to production, mark eting, business, and
         science and technology;

     (k) Ensure access to quality education and tra ining at all appropriate
         levels for adult women with little or no e ducation, for women with
         disabilities and for documented migrant, r efugee and displaced women
         to improve their work opportunities.

          Strategic objective B.4.  Develop non-dis criminatory education
                                    and training

Actions to be taken

83.  By Governments, educational authorities and ot her educational and
academic institutions:

     (a) Elaborate recommendations and develop curr icula, textbooks and
         teaching aids free of gender-based stereot ypes for all levels of
         education, including teacher training, in association with all
         concerned - publishers, teachers, public a uthorities and parents'
         associations;

     (b) Develop training programmes and materials for teachers and educators
         that raise awareness about the status, rol e and contribution of
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         women and men in the family, as defined in  paragraph 29 above, and
         society; in this context, promote equality , cooperation, mutual
         respect and shared responsibilities betwee n girls and boys from pre-
         school level onward and develop, in partic ular, educational modules
         to ensure that boys have the skills necess ary to take care of their
         own domestic needs and to share responsibi lity for their household
         and for the care of dependants;

     (c) Develop training programmes and materials for teachers and educators
         that raise awareness of their own role in the educational process,
         with a view to providing them with effecti ve strategies for gender-
         sensitive teaching;

     (d) Take actions to ensure that female teacher s and professors have the
         same opportunities as and equal status wit h male teachers and
         professors, in view of the importance of h aving female teachers at
         all levels and in order to attract girls t o school and retain them
         in school;

     (e) Introduce and promote training in peaceful  conflict resolution;

     (f) Take positive measures to increase the pro portion of women gaining
         access to educational policy- and decision -making, particularly
         women teachers at all levels of education and in academic
         disciplines that are traditionally male-do minated, such as the
         scientific and technological fields;

     (g) Support and develop gender studies and res earch at all levels of
         education, especially at the postgraduate level of academic
         institutions, and apply them in the develo pment of curricula,
         including university curricula, textbooks and teaching aids, and in
         teacher training;

     (h) Develop leadership training and opportunit ies for all women to
         encourage them to take leadership roles bo th as students and as
         adults in civil society;

     (i) Develop appropriate education and informat ion programmes with due
         respect for multilingualism, particularly in conjunction with the
         mass media, that make the public, particul arly parents, aware of the
         importance of non-discriminatory education  for children and the
         equal sharing of family responsibilities b y girls and boys;

     (j) Develop human rights education programmes that incorporate the
         gender dimension at all levels of educatio n, in particular by
         encouraging higher education institutions,  especially in their
         graduate and postgraduate juridical, socia l and political science
         curricula, to include the study of the hum an rights of women as they
         appear in United Nations conventions;

     (k) Remove legal, regulatory and social barrie rs, where appropriate, to
         sexual and reproductive health education w ithin formal education
         programmes regarding women's health issues ;

     (l) Encourage, with the guidance and support o f their parents and in
         cooperation with educational staff and ins titutions, the elaboration
         of educational programmes for girls and bo ys and the creation of
         integrated services in order to raise awar eness of their
         responsibilities and to help them to assum e those responsibilities,
         taking into account the importance of such  education and services to
         personal development and self-esteem, as w ell as the urgent need to
         avoid unwanted pregnancy, the spread of se xually transmitted
         diseases, especially HIV/AIDS, and such ph enomena as sexual violence
         and abuse;

     (m) Provide accessible recreational and sports  facilities and establish
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         and strengthen gender-sensitive programmes  for girls and women of
         all ages in education and community instit utions and support the
         advancement of women in all areas of athle tics and physical
         activity, including coaching, training and  administration, and as
         participants at the national, regional and  international levels;

     (n) Recognize and support the right of indigen ous women and girls to
         education and promote a multicultural appr oach to education that is
         responsive to the needs, aspirations and c ultures of indigenous
         women, including by developing appropriate  education programmes,
         curricula and teaching aids, to the extent  possible in the languages
         of indigenous people, and by providing for  the participation of
         indigenous women in these processes;

     (o) Acknowledge and respect the artistic, spir itual and cultural
         activities of indigenous women;

     (p) Ensure that gender equality and cultural, religious and other
         diversity are respected in educational ins titutions;

     (q) Promote education, training and relevant i nformation programmes for
         rural and farming women through the use of  affordable and
         appropriate technologies and the mass medi a - for example, radio
         programmes, cassettes and mobile units;

     (r) Provide non-formal education, especially f or rural women, in order
         to realize their potential with regard to health, micro-enterprise,
         agriculture and legal rights;

     (s) Remove all barriers to access to formal ed ucation for pregnant
         adolescents and young mothers, and support  the provision of child
         care and other support services where nece ssary.

            Strategic objective B.5.  Allocate suff icient resources for
                                       and monitor the implementation of
                                      educational r eforms

Actions to be taken

84.  By Governments:

     (a) Provide the required budgetary resources t o the educational sector,
         with reallocation within the educational s ector to ensure increased
         funds for basic education, as appropriate;

     (b) Establish a mechanism at appropriate level s to monitor the
         implementation of educational reforms and measures in relevant
         ministries, and establish technical assist ance programmes, as
         appropriate, to address issues raised by t he monitoring efforts.

85.  By Governments and, as appropriate, private an d public institutions,
foundations, research institutes and non-government al organizations:

     (a) When necessary, mobilize additional funds from private and public
         institutions, foundations, research instit utes and non-governmental
         organizations to enable girls and women, a s well as boys and men on
         an equal basis, to complete their educatio n, with particular
         emphasis on under-served populations;

     (b) Provide funding for special programmes, su ch as programmes in
         mathematics, science and computer technolo gy, to advance
         opportunities for all girls and women.

86.  By multilateral development institutions, incl uding the World Bank,
regional development banks, bilateral donors and fo undations:
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     (a) Consider increasing funding for the educat ion and training needs of
         girls and women as a priority in developme nt assistance programmes;

     (b) Consider working with recipient Government s to ensure that funding
         for women's education is maintained or inc reased in structural
         adjustment and economic recovery programme s, including lending and
         stabilization programmes.

87.  By international and intergovernmental organiz ations, especially the
United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural  Organization, at the
global level:

     (a) Contribute to the evaluation of progress a chieved, using educational
         indicators generated by national, regional  and international bodies,
         and urge Governments, in implementing meas ures, to eliminate
         differences between women and men and boys  and girls with regard to
         opportunities in education and training an d the levels achieved in
         all fields, particularly in primary and li teracy programmes;

     (b) Provide technical assistance upon request to developing countries to
         strengthen the capacity to monitor progres s in closing the gap
         between women and men in education, traini ng and research, and in
         levels of achievement in all fields, parti cularly basic education
         and the elimination of illiteracy;

     (c) Conduct an international campaign promotin g the right of women and
         girls to education;

     (d) Allocate a substantial percentage of their  resources to basic
         education for women and girls.

           Strategic objective B.6.  Promote life-l ong education and
                                      training for girls and women

Actions to be taken

88.  By Governments, educational institutions and c ommunities:

     (a) Ensure the availability of a broad range o f educational and training
         programmes that lead to ongoing acquisitio n by women and girls of
         the knowledge and skills required for livi ng in, contributing to and
         benefiting from their communities and nati ons;

     (b) Provide support for child care and other s ervices to enable mothers
         to continue their schooling;

     (c) Create flexible education, training and re training programmes for
         life-long learning that facilitate transit ions between women's
         activities at all stages of their lives.

                             C.  Women and health*

89.  Women have the right to the enjoyment of the h ighest attainable standard
of physical and mental health.  The enjoyment of th is right is vital to their
life and well-being and their ability to participat e in all areas of public
and private life.  Health is a state of complete ph ysical, mental and social
well-being and not merely the absence of disease or  infirmity.  Women's health
involves their emotional, social and physical well- being and is determined by
the social, political and economic context of their  lives, as well as by
biology.  However, health and well-being elude the majority of women.  A major
barrier for women to the achievement of the highest  attainable standard of
health is inequality, both between men and women an d among women in different
geographical regions, social classes and indigenous  and ethnic groups.  In
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national and international forums, women have empha sized that to attain
optimal health throughout the life cycle, equality,  including the sharing of
family responsibilities, development and peace are necessary conditions.

90.  Women have different and unequal access to and  use of basic health
resources, including primary health services for th e prevention and treatment
of childhood diseases, malnutrition, anaemia, diarr hoeal diseases,
communicable diseases, malaria and other tropical d iseases and tuberculosis,
among others.  Women also have different and unequa l opportunities for the
protection, promotion and maintenance of their heal th.  In many developing
countries, the lack of emergency obstetric services  is also of particular
concern.  Health policies and programmes often perp etuate gender stereotypes
and fail to consider socio-economic disparities and  other differences among
women and may not fully take account of the lack of  autonomy of women
regarding their health.  Women's health is also aff ected by gender bias in the
health system and by the provision of inadequate an d inappropriate medical
services to women.

91.  In many countries, especially developing count ries, in particular the
least developed countries, a decrease in public hea lth spending and, in some
cases, structural adjustment, contribute to the det erioration of public health
systems.  In addition, privatization of health-care  systems without
appropriate guarantees of universal access to affor dable health care further
reduces health-care availability.  This situation n ot only directly affects
the health of girls and women, but also places disp roportionate
responsibilities on women, whose multiple roles, in cluding their roles within
the family and the community, are often not acknowl edged; hence they do not
receive the necessary social, psychological and eco nomic support.

92.  Women's right to the enjoyment of the highest standard of health must be
secured throughout the whole life cycle in equality  with men.  Women are
affected by many of the same health conditions as m en, but women experience
them differently.  The prevalence among women of po verty and economic
dependence, their experience of violence, negative attitudes towards women and
girls, racial and other forms of discrimination, th e limited power many women
have over their sexual and reproductive lives and l ack of influence in
decision-making are social realities which have an adverse impact on their
health.  Lack of food and inequitable distribution of food for girls and women
in the household, inadequate access to safe water, sanitation facilities and
fuel supplies, particularly in rural and poor urban  areas, and deficient
housing conditions, all overburden women and their families and have a
negative effect on their health.  Good health is es sential to leading a
productive and fulfilling life, and the right of al l women to control all
aspects of their health, in particular their own fe rtility, is basic to their
empowerment.

93.  Discrimination against girls, often resulting from son preference, in
access to nutrition and health-care services endang ers their current and
future health and well-being.  Conditions that forc e girls into early
marriage, pregnancy and child-bearing and subject t hem to harmful practices,
such as female genital mutilation, pose grave healt h risks.  Adolescent girls
need, but too often do not have, access to necessar y health and nutrition
services as they mature.  Counselling and access to  sexual and reproductive
health information and services for adolescents are  still inadequate or
lacking completely, and a young woman's right to pr ivacy, confidentiality,
respect and informed consent is often not considere d.  Adolescent girls are
both biologically and psychosocially more vulnerabl e than boys to sexual
abuse, violence and prostitution, and to the conseq uences of unprotected and
premature sexual relations.  The trend towards earl y sexual experience,
combined with a lack of information and services, i ncreases the risk of
unwanted and too early pregnancy, HIV infection and  other sexually transmitted
diseases, as well as unsafe abortions.  Early child -bearing continues to be an
impediment to improvements in the educational, econ omic and social status of
women in all parts of the world.  Overall, for youn g women early marriage and
early motherhood can severely curtail educational a nd employment opportunities
and are likely to have a long-term, adverse impact on the quality of their
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lives and the lives of their children.  Young men a re often not educated to
respect women's self-determination and to share res ponsibility with women in
matters of sexuality and reproduction.

94.  Reproductive health is a state of complete phy sical, mental and social
well-being and not merely the absence of disease or  infirmity, in all matters
relating to the reproductive system and to its func tions and processes. 
Reproductive health therefore implies that people a re able to have a
satisfying and safe sex life and that they have the  capability to reproduce
and the freedom to decide if, when and how often to  do so.  Implicit in this
last condition are the right of men and women to be  informed and to have
access to safe, effective, affordable and acceptabl e methods of family
planning of their choice, as well as other methods of their choice for
regulation of fertility which are not against the l aw, and the right of access
to appropriate health-care services that will enabl e women to go safely
through pregnancy and childbirth and provide couple s with the best chance of
having a healthy infant.  In line with the above de finition of reproductive
health, reproductive health care is defined as the constellation of methods,
techniques and services that contribute to reproduc tive health and well-being
by preventing and solving reproductive health probl ems.  It also includes
sexual health, the purpose of which is the enhancem ent of life and personal
relations, and not merely counselling and care rela ted to reproduction and
sexually transmitted diseases.

95.  Bearing in mind the above definition, reproduc tive rights embrace certain
human rights that are already recognized in nationa l laws, international human
rights documents and other consensus documents.  Th ese rights rest on the
recognition of the basic right of all couples and i ndividuals to decide freely
and responsibly the number, spacing and timing of t heir children and to have
the information and means to do so, and the right t o attain the highest
standard of sexual and reproductive health.  It als o includes their right to
make decisions concerning reproduction free of disc rimination, coercion and
violence, as expressed in human rights documents.  In the exercise of this
right, they should take into account the needs of t heir living and future
children and their responsibilities towards the com munity.  The promotion of
the responsible exercise of these rights for all pe ople should be the
fundamental basis for government- and community-sup ported policies and
programmes in the area of reproductive health, incl uding family planning.  As
part of their commitment, full attention should be given to the promotion of
mutually respectful and equitable gender relations and particularly to meeting
the educational and service needs of adolescents to  enable them to deal in a
positive and responsible way with their sexuality.  Reproductive health eludes
many of the world's people because of such factors as:  inadequate levels of
knowledge about human sexuality and inappropriate o r poor-quality reproductive
health information and services; the prevalence of high-risk sexual behaviour;
discriminatory social practices; negative attitudes  towards women and girls;
and the limited power many women and girls have ove r their sexual and
reproductive lives.  Adolescents are particularly v ulnerable because of their
lack of information and access to relevant services  in most countries.  Older
women and men have distinct reproductive and sexual  health issues which are
often inadequately addressed.

96.  The human rights of women include their right to have control over and
decide freely and responsibly on matters related to  their sexuality, including
sexual and reproductive health, free of coercion, d iscrimination and violence.

Equal relationships between women and men in matter s of sexual relations and
reproduction, including full respect for the integr ity of the person, require
mutual respect, consent and shared responsibility f or sexual behaviour and its
consequences.

97.  Further, women are subject to particular healt h risks due to inadequate
responsiveness and lack of services to meet health needs related to sexuality
and reproduction.  Complications related to pregnan cy and childbirth are among
the leading causes of mortality and morbidity of wo men of reproductive age in
many parts of the developing world.  Similar proble ms exist to a certain
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degree in some countries with economies in transiti on.  Unsafe abortions
threaten the lives of a large number of women, repr esenting a grave public
health problem as it is primarily the poorest and y oungest who take the
highest risk.  Most of these deaths, health problem s and injuries are
preventable through improved access to adequate hea lth-care services,
including safe and effective family planning method s and emergency obstetric
care, recognizing the right of women and men to be informed and to have access
to safe, effective, affordable and acceptable metho ds of family planning of
their choice, as well as other methods of their cho ice for regulation of
fertility which are not against the law, and the ri ght of access to
appropriate health-care services that will enable w omen to go safely through
pregnancy and childbirth and provide couples with t he best chance of having a
healthy infant.  These problems and means should be  addressed on the basis of
the report of the International Conference on Popul ation and Development, with
particular reference to relevant paragraphs of the Programme of Action of the
Conference. 14/  In most countries, the neglect of women's reproductive rights
severely limits their opportunities in public and p rivate life, including
opportunities for education and economic and politi cal empowerment.  The
ability of women to control their own fertility for ms an important basis for
the enjoyment of other rights.  Shared responsibili ty between women and men in
matters related to sexual and reproductive behaviou r is also essential to
improving women's health.

98.  HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted diseas es, the transmission of
which is sometimes a consequence of sexual violence , are having a devastating
effect on women's health, particularly the health o f adolescent girls and
young women.  They often do not have the power to i nsist on safe and
responsible sex practices and have little access to  information and services
for prevention and treatment.  Women, who represent  half of all adults newly
infected with HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitt ed diseases, have
emphasized that social vulnerability and the unequa l power relationships
between women and men are obstacles to safe sex, in  their efforts to control
the spread of sexually transmitted diseases.  The c onsequences of HIV/AIDS
reach beyond women's health to their role as mother s and caregivers and their
contribution to the economic support of their famil ies.  The social,
developmental and health consequences of HIV/AIDS a nd other sexually
transmitted diseases need to be seen from a gender perspective.

99.  Sexual and gender-based violence, including ph ysical and psychological
abuse, trafficking in women and girls, and other fo rms of abuse and sexual
exploitation place girls and women at high risk of physical and mental trauma,
disease and unwanted pregnancy.  Such situations of ten deter women from using
health and other services.

100. Mental disorders related to marginalization, p owerlessness and poverty,
along with overwork and stress and the growing inci dence of domestic violence
as well as substance abuse, are among other health issues of growing concern
to women.  Women throughout the world, especially y oung women, are increasing
their use of tobacco with serious effects on their health and that of their
children.  Occupational health issues are also grow ing in importance, as a
large number of women work in low-paid jobs in eith er the formal or the
informal labour market under tedious and unhealthy conditions, and the number
is rising.  Cancers of the breast and cervix and ot her cancers of the
reproductive system, as well as infertility affect growing numbers of women
and may be preventable, or curable, if detected ear ly.

101. With the increase in life expectancy and the g rowing number of older
women, their health concerns require particular att ention.  The long-term
health prospects of women are influenced by changes  at menopause, which, in
combination with life-long conditions and other fac tors, such as poor
nutrition and lack of physical activity, may increa se the risk of
cardiovascular disease and  osteoporosis.  Other di seases of ageing and the
interrelationships of ageing and disability among w omen also need particular
attention.

102. Women, like men, particularly in rural areas a nd poor urban areas, are
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increasingly exposed to environmental health hazard s owing to environmental
catastrophes and degradation.  Women have a differe nt susceptibility to
various environmental hazards, contaminants and sub stances and they suffer
different consequences from exposure to them.

103. The quality of women's health care is often de ficient in various ways,
depending on local circumstances.  Women are freque ntly not treated with
respect, nor are they guaranteed privacy and confid entiality, nor do they
always receive full information about the options a nd services available. 
Furthermore, in some countries, over-medicating of women's life events is
common, leading to unnecessary surgical interventio n and inappropriate
medication.

104. Statistical data on health are often not syste matically collected,
disaggregated and analysed by age, sex and socio-ec onomic status and by
established demographic criteria used to serve the interests and solve the
problems of subgroups, with particular emphasis on the vulnerable and
marginalized and other relevant variables.  Recent and reliable data on the
mortality and morbidity of women and conditions and  diseases particularly
affecting women are not available in many countries .  Relatively little is
known about how social and economic factors affect the health of girls and
women of all ages, about the provision of health se rvices to girls and women
and the patterns of their use of such services, and  about the value of disease
prevention and health promotion programmes for wome n.  Subjects of importance
to women's health have not been adequately research ed and women's health
research often lacks funding.  Medical research, on  heart disease, for
example, and epidemiological studies in many countr ies are often based solely
on men; they are not gender specific.  Clinical tri als involving women to
establish basic information about dosage, side-effe cts and effectiveness of
drugs, including contraceptives, are noticeably abs ent and do not always
conform to ethical standards for research and testi ng.  Many drug therapy
protocols and other medical treatments and interven tions administered to women
are based on research on men without any investigat ion and adjustment for
gender differences.

105. In addressing inequalities in health status an d unequal access to and
inadequate health-care services between women and m en, Governments and other
actors should promote an active and visible policy of mainstreaming a gender
perspective in all policies and programmes, so that , before decisions are
taken, an analysis is made of the effects for women  and men, respectively.

       Strategic objective C.1.  Increase women's a ccess throughout the
                                 life cycle to appr opriate, affordable
                                 and quality health  care, information   
                                 and related servic es                   

Actions to be taken

106. By Governments, in collaboration with non-gove rnmental organizations and
employers' and workers' organizations and with the support of international
institutions:

     (a) Support and implement the commitments made  in the Programme of
         Action of the International Conference on Population and
         Development, as established in the report of that Conference and the
         Copenhagen Declaration on Social Developme nt and Programme of Action
         of the World Summit for Social Development  15/ and the obligations
         of States parties under the Convention on the Elimination of All
         Forms of Discrimination against Women and other relevant
         international agreements, to meet the heal th needs of girls and
         women of all ages;

     (b) Reaffirm the right to the enjoyment of the  highest attainable
         standards of physical and mental health, p rotect and promote the
         attainment of this right for women and gir ls and incorporate it in
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         national legislation, for example; review existing legislation,
         including health legislation, as well as p olicies, where necessary,
         to reflect a commitment to women's health and to ensure that they
         meet the changing roles and responsibiliti es of women wherever they
         reside;

     (c) Design and implement, in cooperation with women and community-based
         organizations, gender-sensitive health pro grammes, including
         decentralized health services, that addres s the needs of women
         throughout their lives and take into accou nt their multiple roles
         and responsibilities, the demands on their  time, the special needs
         of rural women and women with disabilities  and the diversity of
         women's needs arising from age and socio-e conomic and cultural
         differences, among others; include women, especially local and
         indigenous women, in the identification an d planning of health-care
         priorities and programmes; remove all barr iers to women's health
         services and provide a broad range of heal th-care services;

     (d) Allow women access to social security syst ems in equality with men
         throughout the whole life cycle;

     (e) Provide more accessible, available and aff ordable primary health-
         care services of high quality, including s exual and reproductive
         health care, which includes family plannin g information and
         services, and giving particular attention to maternal and emergency
         obstetric care, as agreed to in the Progra mme of Action of the
         International Conference on Population and  Development;

     (f) Redesign health information, services and training for health
         workers so that they are gender-sensitive and reflect the user's
         perspectives with regard to interpersonal and communications skills
         and the user's right to privacy and confid entiality; these services,
         information and training should be based o n a holistic approach;

     (g) Ensure that all health services and worker s conform to human rights
         and to ethical, professional and gender-se nsitive standards in the
         delivery of women's health services aimed at ensuring responsible,
         voluntary and informed consent; encourage the development,
         implementation and dissemination of codes of ethics guided by
         existing international codes of medical et hics as well as ethical
         principles that govern other health profes sionals;

     (h) Take all appropriate measures to eliminate  harmful, medically
         unnecessary or coercive medical interventi ons, as well as
         inappropriate medication and over-medicati on of women, and ensure
         that all women are fully informed of their  options, including likely
         benefits and potential side-effects, by pr operly trained personnel;

     (i) Strengthen and reorient health services, p articularly primary health
         care, in order to ensure universal access to quality health services
         for women and girls; reduce ill health and  maternal morbidity and
         achieve world wide the agreed-upon goal of  reducing maternal
         mortality by at least 50 per cent of the 1 990 levels by the year
         2000 and a further one half by the year 20 15; ensure that the
         necessary services are available at each l evel of the health system
         and make reproductive health care accessib le, through the primary
         health-care system, to all individuals of appropriate ages as soon
         as possible and no later than the year 201 5;

     (j) Recognize and deal with the health impact of unsafe abortion as a
         major public health concern, as agreed in paragraph 8.25 of the
         Programme of Action of the International C onference on Population
         and Development; 14/

     (k) In the light of paragraph 8.25 of the Prog ramme of Action of the
         International Conference on Population and  Development, which
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         states:  "In no case should abortion be pr omoted as a method of
         family planning.  All Governments and rele vant intergovernmental and
         non-governmental organizations are urged t o strengthen their
         commitment to women's health, to deal with  the health impact of
         unsafe abortion 16/ as a major public heal th concern and to reduce
         the recourse to abortion through expanded and improved
         family-planning services.  Prevention of u nwanted pregnancies must
         always be given the highest priority and e very attempt should be
         made to eliminate the need for abortion.  Women who have unwanted
         pregnancies should have ready access to re liable information and
         compassionate counselling.  Any measures o r changes related to
         abortion within the health system can only  be determined at the
         national or local level according to the n ational legislative
         process.  In circumstances where abortion is not against the law,
         such abortion should be safe.  In all case s, women should have
         access to quality services for the managem ent of complications
         arising from abortion.  Post-abortion coun selling, education and
         family-planning services should be offered  promptly, which will also
         help to avoid repeat abortions", consider reviewing laws containing
         punitive measures against women who have u ndergone illegal
         abortions;

     (l) Give particular attention to the needs of girls, especially the
         promotion of healthy behaviour, including physical activities; take
         specific measures for closing the gender g aps in morbidity and
         mortality where girls are disadvantaged, w hile achieving
         internationally approved goals for the red uction of infant and child
         mortality - specifically, by the year 2000 , the reduction of
         mortality rates of infants and children un der five years of age by
         one third of the 1990 level, or 50 to 70 p er 1,000 live births,
         whichever is less; by the year 2015 an inf ant mortality rate below
         35 per 1,000 live births and an under-five  mortality rate below 45
         per 1,000;

     (m) Ensure that girls have continuing access t o necessary health and
         nutrition information and services as they  mature, to facilitate a
         healthful transition from childhood to adu lthood;

     (n) Develop information, programmes and servic es to assist women to
         understand and adapt to changes associated  with ageing and to
         address and treat the health needs of olde r women, paying particular
         attention to those who are physically or p sychologically dependent;

     (o) Ensure that girls and women of all ages wi th any form of disability
         receive supportive services;

     (p) Formulate special policies, design program mes and enact the
         legislation necessary to alleviate and eli minate environmental and
         occupational health hazards associated wit h work in the home, in the
         workplace and elsewhere with attention to pregnant and lactating
         women;

     (q) Integrate mental health services into prim ary health-care systems or
         other appropriate levels, develop supporti ve programmes and train
         primary health workers to recognize and ca re for girls and women of
         all ages who have experienced any form of violence especially
         domestic violence, sexual abuse or other a buse resulting from armed
         and non-armed conflict;

     (r) Promote public information on the benefits  of breast-feeding;
         examine ways and means of implementing ful ly the WHO/UNICEF
         International Code of Marketing of Breast- milk Substitutes, and
         enable mothers to breast-feed their infant s by providing legal,
         economic, practical and emotional support;

     (s) Establish mechanisms to support and involv e non-governmental
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         organizations, particularly women's organi zations, professional
         groups and other bodies working to improve  the health of girls and
         women, in government policy-making, progra mme design, as
         appropriate, and implementation within the  health sector and related
         sectors at all levels;

     (t) Support non-governmental organizations wor king on women's health and
         help develop networks aimed at improving c oordination and
         collaboration between all sectors that aff ect health;

     (u) Rationalize drug procurement and ensure a reliable, continuous
         supply of high-quality pharmaceutical, con traceptive and other
         supplies and equipment, using the WHO Mode l List of Essential Drugs
         as a guide, and ensure the safety of drugs  and devices through
         national regulatory drug approval processe s;

     (v) Provide improved access to appropriate tre atment and rehabilitation
         services for women substance abusers and t heir families;

     (w) Promote and ensure household and national food security, as
         appropriate, and implement programmes aime d at improving the
         nutritional status of all girls and women by implementing the
         commitments made in the Plan of Action on Nutrition of the
         International Conference on Nutrition, 17/  including a reduction
         world wide of severe and moderate malnutri tion among children under
         the age of five by one half of 1990 levels  by the year 2000, giving
         special attention to the gender gap in nut rition, and a reduction in
         iron deficiency anaemia in girls and women  by one third of the 1990
         levels by the year 2000;
 
     (x) Ensure the availability of and universal a ccess to safe drinking
         water and sanitation and put in place effe ctive public distribution
         systems as soon as possible;

     (y) Ensure full and equal access to health-car e infrastructure and
         services for indigenous women.

          Strategic objective C.2.  Strengthen prev entive programmes
                                    that promote wo men's health     

Actions to be taken

107. By Governments, in cooperation with non-govern mental organizations, the
mass media, the private sector and relevant interna tional organizations,
including United Nations bodies, as appropriate:

     (a) Give priority to both formal and informal educational programmes
         that support and enable women to develop s elf-esteem, acquire
         knowledge, make decisions on and take resp onsibility for their own
         health, achieve mutual respect in matters concerning sexuality and
         fertility and educate men regarding the im portance of women's health
         and well-being, placing special focus on p rogrammes for both men and
         women that emphasize the elimination of ha rmful attitudes and
         practices, including female genital mutila tion, son preference
         (which results in female infanticide and p renatal sex selection),
         early marriage, including child marriage, violence against women,
         sexual exploitation, sexual abuse, which a t times is conducive to
         infection with HIV/AIDS and other sexually  transmitted diseases,
         drug abuse, discrimination against girls a nd women in food
         allocation and other harmful attitudes and  practices related to the
         life, health and well-being of women, and recognizing that some of
         these practices can be violations of human  rights and ethical
         medical principles;

     (b) Pursue social, human development, educatio n and employment policies
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         to eliminate poverty among women in order to reduce their
         susceptibility to ill health and to improv e their health;

     (c) Encourage men to share equally in child ca re and household work and
         to provide their share of financial suppor t for their families, even
         if they do not live with them;

     (d) Reinforce laws, reform institutions and pr omote norms and practices
         that eliminate discrimination against wome n and encourage both women
         and men to take responsibility for their s exual and reproductive
         behaviour; ensure full respect for the int egrity of the person, take
         action to ensure the conditions necessary for women to exercise
         their reproductive rights and eliminate co ercive laws and practices;

     (e) Prepare and disseminate accessible informa tion, through public
         health campaigns, the media, reliable coun selling and the education
         system, designed to ensure that women and men, particularly young
         people, can acquire knowledge about their health, especially
         information on sexuality and reproduction,  taking into account the
         rights of the child to access to informati on, privacy,
         confidentiality, respect and informed cons ent, as well as the
         responsibilities, rights and duties of par ents and legal guardians
         to provide, in a manner consistent with th e evolving capacities of
         the child, appropriate direction and guida nce in the exercise by the
         child of the rights recognized in the Conv ention on the Rights of
         the Child, and in conformity with the Conv ention on the Elimination
         of All Forms of Discrimination against Wom en; ensure that in all
         actions concerning children, the best inte rests of the child are a
         primary consideration;

     (f) Create and support programmes in the educa tional system, in the
         workplace and in the community to make opp ortunities to participate
         in sport, physical activity and recreation  available to girls and
         women of all ages on the same basis as the y are made available to
         men and boys;

     (g) Recognize the specific needs of adolescent s and implement specific
         appropriate programmes, such as education and information on sexual
         and reproductive health issues and on sexu ally transmitted diseases,
         including HIV/AIDS, taking into account th e rights of the child and
         the responsibilities, rights and duties of  parents as stated in
         paragraph 107 (e) above;

     (h) Develop policies that reduce the dispropor tionate and increasing
         burden on women who have multiple roles wi thin the family and the
         community by providing them with adequate support and programmes
         from health and social services;

     (i) Adopt regulations to ensure that the worki ng conditions, including
         remuneration and promotion of women at all  levels of the health
         system, are non-discriminatory and meet fa ir and professional
         standards to enable them to work effective ly;

     (j) Ensure that health and nutritional informa tion and training form an
         integral part of all adult literacy progra mmes and school curricula
         from the primary level;

     (k) Develop and undertake media campaigns and information and
         educational programmes that inform women a nd girls of the health and
         related risks of substance abuse and addic tion and pursue strategies
         and programmes that discourage substance a buse and addiction and
         promote rehabilitation and recovery;

     (l) Devise and implement comprehensive and coh erent programmes for the
         prevention, diagnosis and treatment of ost eoporosis, a condition
         that predominantly affects women;
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     (m) Establish and/or strengthen programmes and  services, including media
         campaigns, that address the prevention, ea rly detection and
         treatment of breast, cervical and other ca ncers of the reproductive
         system;

     (n) Reduce environmental hazards that pose a g rowing threat to health,
         especially in poor regions and communities ; apply a precautionary
         approach, as agreed to in the Rio Declarat ion on Environment and
         Development, adopted by the United Nations  Conference on Environment
         and Development, 18/ and include reporting  on women's health risks
         related to the environment in monitoring t he implementation of
         Agenda 21; 19/

     (o) Create awareness among women, health profe ssionals, policy makers
         and the general public about the serious b ut preventable health
         hazards stemming from tobacco consumption and the need for
         regulatory and education measures to reduc e smoking as important
         health promotion and disease prevention ac tivities;

     (p) Ensure that medical school curricula and o ther health-care training
         include gender-sensitive, comprehensive an d mandatory courses on
         women's health;

     (q) Adopt specific preventive measures to prot ect women, youth and
         children from any abuse - sexual abuse, ex ploitation, trafficking
         and violence, for example - including the formulation and
         enforcement of laws, and provide legal pro tection and medical and
         other assistance.

         Strategic objective C.3.  Undertake gender -sensitive initiatives
                                   that address sex ually transmitted
                                   diseases, HIV/AI DS, and sexual and
                                   reproductive hea lth issues

Actions to be taken

108. By Governments, international bodies including  relevant United Nations
organizations, bilateral and multilateral donors an d non-governmental
organizations:

     (a) Ensure the involvement of women, especiall y those infected with
         HIV/AIDS or other sexually transmitted dis eases or affected by the
         HIV/AIDS pandemic, in all decision-making relating to the
         development, implementation, monitoring an d evaluation of policies
         and programmes on HIV/AIDS and other sexua lly transmitted diseases;

     (b) Review and amend laws and combat practices , as appropriate, that may
         contribute to women's susceptibility to HI V infection and other
         sexually transmitted diseases, including e nacting legislation
         against those socio-cultural practices tha t contribute to it, and
         implement legislation, policies and practi ces to protect women,
         adolescents and young girls from discrimin ation related to HIV/AIDS;

     (c) Encourage all sectors of society, includin g the public sector, as
         well as international organizations, to de velop compassionate and
         supportive, non-discriminatory HIV/AIDS-re lated policies and
         practices that protect the rights of infec ted individuals;

     (d) Recognize the extent of the HIV/AIDS pande mic in their countries,
         taking particularly into account its impac t on women, with a view to
         ensuring that infected women do not suffer  stigmatization and
         discrimination, including during travel;

     (e) Develop gender-sensitive multisectoral pro grammes and strategies to
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         end social subordination of women and girl s and to ensure their
         social and economic empowerment and equali ty; facilitate promotion
         of programmes to educate and enable men to  assume their
         responsibilities to prevent HIV/AIDS and o ther sexually transmitted
         diseases;

     (f) Facilitate the development of community st rategies that will protect
         women of all ages from HIV and other sexua lly transmitted diseases;
         provide care and support to infected girls , women and their families
         and mobilize all parts of the community in  response to the HIV/AIDS
         pandemic to exert pressure on all responsi ble authorities to respond
         in a timely, effective, sustainable and ge nder-sensitive manner;

     (g) Support and strengthen national capacity t o create and improve
         gender-sensitive policies and programmes o n HIV/AIDS and other
         sexually transmitted diseases, including t he provision of resources
         and facilities to women who find themselve s the principal caregivers
         or economic support for those infected wit h HIV/AIDS or affected by
         the pandemic, and the survivors, particula rly children and older
         persons;

     (h) Provide workshops and specialized educatio n and training to parents,
         decision makers and opinion leaders at all  levels of the community,
         including religious and traditional author ities, on prevention of
         HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted di seases and on their
         repercussions on both women and men of all  ages;

     (i) Give all women and health workers all rele vant information and
         education about sexually transmitted disea ses including HIV/AIDS and
         pregnancy and the implications for the bab y, including breast-
         feeding;

     (j) Assist women and their formal and informal  organizations to
         establish and expand effective peer educat ion and outreach
         programmes and to participate in the desig n, implementation and
         monitoring of these programmes;

     (k) Give full attention to the promotion of mu tually respectful and
         equitable gender relations and, in particu lar, to meeting the
         educational and service needs of adolescen ts to enable them to deal
         in a positive and responsible way with the ir sexuality;

     (l) Design specific programmes for men of all ages and male adolescents,
         recognizing the parental roles referred to  in paragraph 107 (e)
         above, aimed at providing complete and acc urate information on safe
         and responsible sexual and reproductive be haviour, including
         voluntary, appropriate and effective male methods for the prevention
         of HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted  diseases through,
         inter alia, abstinence and condom use;

     (m) Ensure the provision, through the primary health-care system, of
         universal access of couples and individual s to appropriate and
         affordable preventive services with respec t to sexually transmitted
         diseases, including HIV/AIDS, and expand t he provision of
         counselling and voluntary and confidential  diagnostic and treatment
         services for women; ensure that high-quali ty condoms as well as
         drugs for the treatment of sexually transm itted diseases are, where
         possible, supplied and distributed to heal th services;

     (n) Support programmes which acknowledge that the higher risk among
         women of contracting HIV is linked to high -risk behaviour, including
         intravenous substance use and substance-in fluenced unprotected and
         irresponsible sexual behaviour, and take a ppropriate preventive
         measures;

     (o) Support and expedite action-oriented resea rch on affordable methods,
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         controlled by women, to prevent HIV and ot her sexually transmitted
         diseases, on strategies empowering women t o protect themselves from
         sexually transmitted diseases, including H IV/AIDS, and on methods of
         care, support and treatment of women, ensu ring their involvement in
         all aspects of such research;

     (p) Support and initiate research which addres ses women's needs and
         situations, including research on HIV infe ction and other sexually
         transmitted diseases in women, on women-co ntrolled methods of
         protection, such as non-spermicidal microb icides, and on male and
         female risk-taking attitudes and practices .

          Strategic objective C.4.  Promote researc h and disseminate
                                    information on women's health   

Actions to be taken

109. By Governments, the United Nations system, hea lth professions, research
institutions, non-governmental organizations, donor s, pharmaceutical
industries and the mass media, as appropriate:

     (a) Train researchers and introduce systems th at allow for the use of
         data collected, analysed and disaggregated  by, among other factors,
         sex and age, other established demographic  criteria and
         socio-economic variables, in policy-making , as appropriate,
         planning, monitoring and evaluation;

     (b) Promote gender-sensitive and women-centred  health research,
         treatment and technology and link traditio nal and indigenous
         knowledge with modern medicine, making inf ormation available to
         women to enable them to make informed and responsible decisions;

     (c) Increase the number of women in leadership  positions in the health
         professions, including researchers and sci entists, to achieve
         equality at the earliest possible date;

     (d) Increase financial and other support from all sources for
         preventive, appropriate biomedical, behavi oural, epidemiological and
         health service research on women's health issues and for research on
         the social, economic and political causes of women's health
         problems, and their consequences, includin g the impact of gender and
         age inequalities, especially with respect to chronic and
         non-communicable diseases, particularly ca rdiovascular diseases and
         conditions, cancers, reproductive tract in fections and injuries,
         HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted di seases, domestic violence,
         occupational health, disabilities, environ mentally related health
         problems, tropical diseases and health asp ects of ageing;

     (e) Inform women about the factors which incre ase the risks of
         developing cancers and infections of the r eproductive tract, so that
         they can make informed decisions about the ir health;

     (f) Support and fund social, economic, politic al and cultural research
         on how gender-based inequalities affect wo men's health, including
         etiology, epidemiology, provision and util ization of services and
         eventual outcome of treatment;

     (g) Support health service systems and operati ons research to strengthen
         access and improve the quality of service delivery, to ensure
         appropriate support for women as health-ca re providers and to
         examine patterns with respect to the provi sion of health services to
         women and use of such services by women;

     (h) Provide financial and institutional suppor t for research on safe,
         effective, affordable and acceptable metho ds and technologies for
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         the reproductive and sexual health of wome n and men, including more
         safe, effective, affordable and acceptable  methods for the
         regulation of fertility, including natural  family planning for both
         sexes, methods to protect against HIV/AIDS  and other sexually
         transmitted diseases and simple and inexpe nsive methods of
         diagnosing such diseases, among others; th is research needs to be
         guided at all stages by users and from the  perspective of gender,
         particularly the perspective of women, and  should be carried out in
         strict conformity with internationally acc epted legal, ethical,
         medical and scientific standards for biome dical research;

     (i) Since unsafe abortion 16/ is a major threa t to the health and life
         of women, research to understand and bette r address the determinants
         and consequences of induced abortion, incl uding its effects on
         subsequent fertility, reproductive and men tal health and
         contraceptive practice, should be promoted , as well as research on
         treatment of complications of abortions an d post-abortion care;

     (j) Acknowledge and encourage beneficial tradi tional health care,
         especially that practised by indigenous wo men, with a view to
         preserving and incorporating the value of traditional health care in
         the provision of health services, and supp ort research directed
         towards achieving this aim;

     (k) Develop mechanisms to evaluate and dissemi nate available data and
         research findings to researchers, policy m akers, health
         professionals and women's groups, among ot hers;

     (l) Monitor human genome and related genetic r esearch from the
         perspective of women's health and dissemin ate information and
         results of studies conducted in accordance  with accepted ethical
         standards.

           Strategic objective C.5.  Increase resou rces and monitor
                                     follow-up for women's health  

Actions to be taken

110. By Governments at all levels and, where approp riate, in cooperation with
non-governmental organizations, especially women's and youth organizations:

     (a) Increase budgetary allocations for primary  health care and social
         services, with adequate support for second ary and tertiary levels,
         and give special attention to the reproduc tive and sexual health of
         girls and women and give priority to healt h programmes in rural and
         poor urban areas;

     (b) Develop innovative approaches to funding h ealth services through
         promoting community participation and loca l financing; increase,
         where necessary, budgetary allocations for  community health centres
         and community-based programmes and service s that address women's
         specific health needs;

     (c) Develop local health services, promoting t he incorporation of
         gender-sensitive community-based participa tion and self-care and
         specially designed preventive health progr ammes;

     (d) Develop goals and time-frames, where appro priate, for improving
         women's health and for planning, implement ing, monitoring and
         evaluating programmes, based on gender-imp act assessments using
         qualitative and quantitative data disaggre gated by sex, age, other
         established demographic criteria and socio -economic variables;

     (e) Establish, as appropriate, ministerial and  inter-ministerial
         mechanisms for monitoring the implementati on of women's health
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         policy and programme reforms and establish , as appropriate, high-
         level focal points in national planning au thorities responsible for
         monitoring to ensure that women's health c oncerns are mainstreamed
         in all relevant government agencies and pr ogrammes.

111. By Governments, the United Nations and its spe cialized agencies,
international financial institutions, bilateral don ors and the private sector,
as appropriate:

     (a) Formulate policies favourable to investmen t in women's health and,
         where appropriate, increase allocations fo r such investment;

     (b) Provide appropriate material, financial an d logistical assistance to
         youth non-governmental organizations in or der to strengthen them to
         address youth concerns in the area of heal th, including sexual and
         reproductive health;

     (c) Give higher priority to women's health and  develop mechanisms for
         coordinating and implementing the health o bjectives of the Platform
         for Action and relevant international agre ements to ensure progress.

     *   The Holy See expressed a general reservati on on this section.  The
reservation is to be interpreted in terms of the st atement made by the
representative of the Holy See at the 4th meeting o f the Main Committee, on
14 September 1995 (see chap. V of the present repor t, para. 11).

                          D.  Violence against wome n

112. Violence against women is an obstacle to the a chievement of the
objectives of equality, development and peace.  Vio lence against women both
violates and impairs or nullifies the enjoyment by women of their human rights
and fundamental freedoms.  The long-standing failur e to protect and promote
those rights and freedoms in the case of violence a gainst women is a matter of
concern to all States and should be addressed.  Kno wledge about its causes and
consequences, as well as its incidence and measures  to combat it, have been
greatly expanded since the Nairobi Conference.  In all societies, to a greater
or lesser degree, women and girls are subjected to physical, sexual and
psychological abuse that cuts across lines of incom e, class and culture.  The
low social and economic status of women can be both  a cause and a consequence
of violence against women.

113. The term "violence against women" means any ac t of gender-based violence
that results in, or is likely to result in, physica l, sexual or psychological
harm or suffering to women, including threats of su ch acts, coercion or
arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring  in public or private life.

Accordingly, violence against women encompasses but  is not limited to the
following:

     (a) Physical, sexual and psychological violenc e occurring in the family,
         including battering, sexual abuse of femal e children in the
         household, dowry-related violence, marital  rape, female genital
         mutilation and other traditional practices  harmful to women, non-
         spousal violence and violence related to e xploitation;

     (b) Physical, sexual and psychological violenc e occurring within the
         general community, including rape, sexual abuse, sexual harassment
         and intimidation at work, in educational i nstitutions and elsewhere,
         trafficking in women and forced prostituti on;

     (c) Physical, sexual and psychological violenc e perpetrated or condoned
         by the State, wherever it occurs.
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114. Other acts of violence against women include v iolation of the human
rights of women in situations of armed conflict, in  particular murder,
systematic rape, sexual slavery and forced pregnanc y.

115. Acts of violence against women also include fo rced sterilization and
forced abortion, coercive/forced use of contracepti ves, female infanticide and
prenatal sex selection.

116. Some groups of women, such as women belonging to minority groups,
indigenous women, refugee women, women migrants, in cluding women migrant
workers, women in poverty living in rural or remote  communities, destitute
women, women in institutions or in detention, femal e children, women with
disabilities, elderly women, displaced women, repat riated women, women living
in poverty and women in situations of armed conflic t, foreign occupation, wars
of aggression, civil wars, terrorism, including hos tage-taking, are also
particularly vulnerable to violence.

117. Acts or threats of violence, whether occurring  within the home or in the
community, or perpetrated or condoned by the State,  instil fear and insecurity
in women's lives and are obstacles to the achieveme nt of equality and for
development and peace.  The fear of violence, inclu ding harassment, is a
permanent constraint on the mobility of women and l imits their access to
resources and basic activities.  High social, healt h and economic costs to the
individual and society are associated with violence  against women.  Violence
against women is one of the crucial social mechanis ms by which women are
forced into a subordinate position compared with me n.  In many cases, violence
against women and girls occurs in the family or wit hin the home, where
violence is often tolerated.  The neglect, physical  and sexual abuse, and rape
of girl children and women by family members and ot her members of the
household, as well as incidences of spousal and non -spousal abuse, often go
unreported and are thus difficult to detect.  Even when such violence is
reported, there is often a failure to protect victi ms or punish perpetrators.

118. Violence against women is a manifestation of t he historically unequal
power relations between men and women, which have l ed to domination over and
discrimination against women by men and to the prev ention of women's full
advancement.  Violence against women throughout the  life cycle derives
essentially from cultural patterns, in particular t he harmful effects of
certain traditional or customary practices and all acts of extremism linked to
race, sex, language or religion that perpetuate the  lower status accorded to
women in the family, the workplace, the community a nd society.  Violence
against women is exacerbated by social pressures, n otably the shame of
denouncing certain acts that have been perpetrated against women; women's lack
of access to legal information, aid or protection; the lack of laws that
effectively prohibit violence against women; failur e to reform existing laws;
inadequate efforts on the part of public authoritie s to promote awareness of
and enforce existing laws; and the absence of educa tional and other means to
address the causes and consequences of violence.  I mages in the media of
violence against women, in particular those that de pict rape or sexual slavery
as well as the use of women and girls as sex object s, including pornography,
are factors contributing to the continued prevalenc e of such violence,
adversely influencing the community at large, in pa rticular children and young
people.

119. Developing a holistic and multidisciplinary ap proach to the challenging
task of promoting families, communities and States that are free of violence
against women is necessary and achievable.  Equalit y, partnership between
women and men and respect for human dignity must pe rmeate all stages of the
socialization process.  Educational systems should promote self-respect,
mutual respect, and cooperation between women and m en.

120. The absence of adequate gender-disaggregated d ata and statistics on the
incidence of violence makes the elaboration of prog rammes and monitoring of
changes difficult.  Lack of or inadequate documenta tion and research on
domestic violence, sexual harassment and violence a gainst women and girls in
private and in public, including the workplace, imp ede efforts to design
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specific intervention strategies.  Experience in a number of countries shows
that women and men can be mobilized to overcome vio lence in all its forms and
that effective public measures can be taken to addr ess both the causes and the
consequences of violence.  Men's groups mobilizing against gender violence are
necessary allies for change.

121. Women may be vulnerable to violence perpetrate d by persons in positions
of authority in both conflict and non-conflict situ ations.  Training of all
officials in humanitarian and human rights law and the punishment of
perpetrators of violent acts against women would he lp to ensure that such
violence does not take place at the hands of public  officials in whom women
should be able to place trust, including police and  prison officials and
security forces.

122. The effective suppression of trafficking in wo men and girls for the sex
trade is a matter of pressing international concern .  Implementation of the
1949 Convention for the Suppression of the Traffic in Persons and of the
Exploitation of the Prostitution of Others, 20/ as well as other relevant
instruments, needs to be reviewed and strengthened.   The use of women in
international prostitution and trafficking networks  has become a major focus
of international organized crime.  The Special Rapp orteur of the Commission on
Human Rights on violence against women, who has exp lored these acts as an
additional cause of the violation of the human righ ts and fundamental freedoms
of women and girls, is invited to address, within h er mandate and as a matter
of urgency, the issue of international trafficking for the purposes of the sex
trade, as well as the issues of forced prostitution , rape, sexual abuse and
sex tourism.  Women and girls who are victims of th is international trade are
at an increased risk of further violence, as well a s unwanted pregnancy and
sexually transmitted infection, including infection  with HIV/AIDS.

123. In addressing violence against women, Governme nts and other actors
should promote an active and visible policy of main streaming a gender
perspective in all policies and programmes so that before decisions are taken
an analysis may be made of their effects on women a nd men, respectively.

         Strategic objective D.1.  Take integrated measures to prevent and
                                   eliminate violen ce against women

Actions to be taken

124. By Governments:

     (a) Condemn violence against women and refrain  from invoking any custom,
         tradition or religious consideration to av oid their obligations with
         respect to its elimination as set out in t he Declaration on the
         Elimination of Violence against Women;

     (b) Refrain from engaging in violence against women and exercise due
         diligence to prevent, investigate and, in accordance with national
         legislation, punish acts of violence again st women, whether those
         acts are perpetrated by the State or by pr ivate persons;

     (c) Enact and/or reinforce penal, civil, labou r and administrative
         sanctions in domestic legislation to punis h and redress the wrongs
         done to women and girls who are subjected to any form of violence,
         whether in the home, the workplace, the co mmunity or society;

     (d) Adopt and/or implement and periodically re view and analyse
         legislation to ensure its effectiveness in  eliminating violence
         against women, emphasizing the prevention of violence and the
         prosecution of offenders; take measures to  ensure the protection of
         women subjected to violence, access to jus t and effective remedies,
         including compensation and indemnification  and healing of victims,
         and rehabilitation of perpetrators;
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     (e) Work actively to ratify and/or implement i nternational human rights
         norms and instruments as they relate to vi olence against women,
         including those contained in the Universal  Declaration of Human
         Rights, 21/ the International Covenant on Civil and Political
         Rights, 13/ the International Covenant on Economic, Social and
         Cultural Rights, 13/ and the Convention ag ainst Torture and Other
         Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or P unishment; 22/

     (f) Implement the Convention on the Eliminatio n of All Forms of
         Discrimination against Women, taking into account general
         recommendation 19, adopted by the Committe e on the Elimination of
         Discrimination against Women at its eleven th session; 23/

     (g) Promote an active and visible policy of ma instreaming a gender
         perspective in all policies and programmes  related to violence
         against women; actively encourage, support  and implement measures
         and programmes aimed at increasing the kno wledge and understanding
         of the causes, consequences and mechanisms  of violence against women
         among those responsible for implementing t hese policies, such as law
         enforcement officers, police personnel and  judicial, medical and
         social workers, as well as those who deal with minority, migration
         and refugee issues, and develop strategies  to ensure that the
         revictimization of women victims of violen ce does not occur because
         of gender-insensitive laws or judicial or enforcement practices;

     (h) Provide women who are subjected to violenc e with access to the
         mechanisms of justice and, as provided for  by national legislation,
         to just and effective remedies for the har m they have suffered and
         inform women of their rights in seeking re dress through such
         mechanisms;

     (i) Enact and enforce legislation against the perpetrators of practices
         and acts of violence against women, such a s female genital
         mutilation, female infanticide, prenatal s ex selection and dowry-
         related violence, and give vigorous suppor t to the efforts of
         non-governmental and community organizatio ns to eliminate such
         practices;

     (j) Formulate and implement, at all appropriat e levels, plans of action
         to eliminate violence against women;

     (k) Adopt all appropriate measures, especially  in the field of
         education, to modify the social and cultur al patterns of conduct of
         men and women, and to eliminate prejudices , customary practices and
         all other practices based on the idea of t he inferiority or
         superiority of either of the sexes and on stereotyped roles for men
         and women;

     (l) Create or strengthen institutional mechani sms so that women and
         girls can report acts of violence against them in a safe and
         confidential environment, free from the fe ar of penalties or
         retaliation, and file charges;

     (m) Ensure that women with disabilities have a ccess to information and
         services in the field of violence against women;

     (n) Create, improve or develop as appropriate,  and fund the training
         programmes for judicial, legal, medical, s ocial, educational and
         police and immigrant personnel, in order t o avoid the abuse of power
         leading to violence against women and sens itize such personnel to
         the nature of gender-based acts and threat s of violence so that fair
         treatment of female victims can be assured ;

     (o) Adopt laws, where necessary, and reinforce  existing laws that punish
         police, security forces or any other agent s of the State who engage
         in acts of violence against women in the c ourse of the performance
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         of their duties; review existing legislati on and take effective
         measures against the perpetrators of such violence;

     (p) Allocate adequate resources within the gov ernment budget and
         mobilize community resources for activitie s related to the
         elimination of violence against women, inc luding resources for the
         implementation of plans of action at all a ppropriate levels;

     (q) Include in reports submitted in accordance  with the provisions of
         relevant United Nations human rights instr uments, information
         pertaining to violence against women and m easures taken to implement
         the Declaration on the Elimination of Viol ence against Women;

     (r) Cooperate with and assist the Special Rapp orteur of the Commission
         on Human Rights on violence against women in the performance of her
         mandate and furnish all information reques ted; cooperate also with
         other competent mechanisms, such as the Sp ecial Rapporteur of the
         Commission on Human Rights on torture and the Special Rapporteur of
         the Commission on Human Rights on summary,  extrajudiciary and
         arbitrary executions, in relation to viole nce against women;

     (s) Recommend that the Commission on Human Rig hts renew the mandate of
         the Special Rapporteur on violence against  women when her term ends
         in 1997 and, if warranted, to update and s trengthen it.

125. By Governments, including local governments, c ommunity organizations,
non-governmental organizations, educational institu tions, the public and
private sectors, particularly enterprises, and the mass media, as appropriate:

     (a) Provide well-funded shelters and relief su pport for girls and women
         subjected to violence, as well as medical,  psychological and other
         counselling services and free or low-cost legal aid, where it is
         needed, as well as appropriate assistance to enable them to find a
         means of subsistence;

     (b) Establish linguistically and culturally ac cessible services for
         migrant women and girls, including women m igrant workers, who are 
         victims of gender-based violence;

     (c) Recognize the vulnerability to violence an d other forms of abuse of
         women migrants, including women migrant wo rkers, whose legal status
         in the host country depends on employers w ho may exploit their
         situation;

     (d) Support initiatives of women's organizatio ns and non-governmental
         organizations all over the world to raise awareness on the issue of
         violence against women and to contribute t o its elimination;

     (e) Organize, support and fund community-based  education and training
         campaigns to raise awareness about violenc e against women as a
         violation of women's enjoyment of their hu man rights and mobilize
         local communities to use appropriate gende r-sensitive traditional
         and innovative methods of conflict resolut ion;

     (f) Recognize, support and promote the fundame ntal role of intermediate
         institutions, such as primary health-care centres, family-planning
         centres, existing school health services, mother and baby protection
         services, centres for migrant families and  so forth in the field of
         information and education related to abuse ;

     (g) Organize and fund information campaigns an d educational and training
         programmes in order to sensitize girls and  boys and women and men to
         the personal and social detrimental effect s of violence in the
         family, community and society; teach them how to communicate without
         violence and promote training for victims and potential victims so
         that they can protect themselves and other s against such violence;

http://www.un.org/esa/gopher-data/conf/fwcw/off/a--20.en

46 de 152 09/10/2012 15:44



     (h) Disseminate information on the assistance available to women and
         families who are victims of violence;

     (i) Provide, fund and encourage counselling an d rehabilitation
         programmes for the perpetrators of violenc e and promote research to
         further efforts concerning such counsellin g and rehabilitation so as
         to prevent the recurrence of such violence ;

     (j) Raise awareness of the responsibility of t he media in promoting
         non-stereotyped images of women and men, a s well as in eliminating
         patterns of media presentation that genera te violence, and encourage
         those responsible for media content to est ablish professional
         guidelines and codes of conduct; also rais e awareness of the
         important role of the media in informing a nd educating people about
         the causes and effects of violence against  women and in stimulating
         public debate on the topic.

126. By Governments, employers, trade unions, commu nity and youth
organizations and non-governmental organizations, a s appropriate:

     (a) Develop programmes and procedures to elimi nate sexual harassment and
         other forms of violence against women in a ll educational
         institutions, workplaces and elsewhere;

     (b) Develop programmes and procedures to educa te and raise awareness of
         acts of violence against women that consti tute a crime and a
         violation of the human rights of women;

     (c) Develop counselling, healing and support p rogrammes for girls,
         adolescents and young women who have been or are involved in abusive
         relationships, particularly those who live  in homes or institutions
         where abuse occurs;

     (d) Take special measures to eliminate violenc e against women,
         particularly those in vulnerable situation s, such as young women,
         refugee, displaced and internally displace d women, women with
         disabilities and women migrant workers, in cluding enforcing any
         existing legislation and developing, as ap propriate, new legislation
         for women migrant workers in both sending and receiving countries.

127. By the Secretary-General of the United Nations :

         Provide the Special Rapporteur of the Comm ission on Human Rights on
         violence against women with all necessary assistance, in particular
         the staff and resources required to perfor m all mandated functions,
         especially in carrying out and following u p on missions undertaken
         either separately or jointly with other sp ecial rapporteurs and
         working groups, and adequate assistance fo r periodic consultations
         with the Committee on the Elimination of D iscrimination against
         Women and all treaty bodies.

128. By Governments, international organizations an d non-governmental
organizations:

         Encourage the dissemination and implementa tion of the UNHCR
         Guidelines on the Protection of Refugee Wo men and the UNHCR
         Guidelines on the Prevention of and Respon se to Sexual Violence
         against Refugees.

         Strategic objective D.2.  Study the causes  and consequences of
                                   violence against  women and the
                                   effectiveness of  preventive measures

Actions to be taken
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129. By Governments, regional organizations, the Un ited Nations, other
international organizations, research institutions,  women's and youth
organizations and non-governmental organizations, a s appropriate:

     (a) Promote research, collect data and compile  statistics, especially
         concerning domestic violence relating to t he prevalence of different
         forms of violence against women, and encou rage research into the
         causes, nature, seriousness and consequenc es of violence against
         women and the effectiveness of measures im plemented to prevent and
         redress violence against women;

     (b) Disseminate findings of research and studi es widely;

     (c) Support and initiate research on the impac t of violence, such as
         rape, on women and girl children, and make  the resulting information
         and statistics available to the public;

     (d) Encourage the media to examine the impact of gender role
         stereotypes, including those perpetuated b y commercial
         advertisements which foster gender-based v iolence and inequalities,
         and how they are transmitted during the li fe cycle, and take
         measures to eliminate these negative image s with a view to promoting
         a violence-free society.

         Strategic objective D.3.  Eliminate traffi cking in women and
                                   assist victims o f violence due to
                                   prostitution and  trafficking

Actions to be taken

130. By Governments of countries of origin, transit  and destination, regional
and international organizations, as appropriate:

     (a) Consider the ratification and enforcement of international
         conventions on trafficking in persons and on slavery;

     (b) Take appropriate measures to address the r oot factors, including
         external factors, that encourage trafficki ng in women and girls for
         prostitution and other forms of commercial ized sex, forced marriages
         and forced labour in order to eliminate tr afficking in women,
         including by strengthening existing legisl ation with a view to
         providing better protection of the rights of women and girls and to
         punishing the perpetrators, through both c riminal and civil
         measures;

     (c) Step up cooperation and concerted action b y all relevant law
         enforcement authorities and institutions w ith a view to dismantling
         national, regional and international netwo rks in trafficking;

     (d) Allocate resources to provide comprehensiv e programmes designed to
         heal and rehabilitate into society victims  of trafficking, including
         through job training, legal assistance and  confidential health care,
         and take measures to cooperate with non-go vernmental organizations
         to provide for the social, medical and psy chological care of the
         victims of trafficking;

     (e) Develop educational and training programme s and policies and
         consider enacting legislation aimed at pre venting sex tourism and
         trafficking, giving special emphasis to th e protection of young
         women and children.

                         E.  Women and armed confli ct
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131. An environment that maintains world peace and promotes and protects
human rights, democracy and the peaceful settlement  of disputes, in accordance
with the principles of non-threat or use of force a gainst territorial
integrity or political independence and of respect for sovereignty as set
forth in the Charter of the United Nations, is an i mportant factor for the
advancement of women.  Peace is inextricably linked  with equality between
women and men and development.  Armed and other typ es of conflicts and
terrorism and hostage-taking still persist in many parts of the world. 
Aggression, foreign occupation, ethnic and other ty pes of conflicts are an
ongoing reality affecting women and men in nearly e very region.  Gross and
systematic violations and situations that constitut e serious obstacles to the
full enjoyment of human rights continue to occur in  different parts of the
world.  Such violations and obstacles include, as w ell as torture and cruel,
inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment, summ ary and arbitrary
executions, disappearances, arbitrary detentions, a ll forms of racism and
racial discrimination, foreign occupation and alien  domination, xenophobia,
poverty, hunger and other denials of economic, soci al and cultural rights,
religious intolerance, terrorism, discrimination ag ainst women and lack of the
rule of law.  International humanitarian law, prohi biting attacks on civilian
populations, as such, is at times systematically ig nored and human rights are
often violated in connection with situations of arm ed conflict, affecting the
civilian population, especially women, children, th e elderly and the disabled.

Violations of the human rights of women in situatio ns of armed conflict are
violations of the fundamental principles of interna tional human rights and
humanitarian law.  Massive violations of human righ ts, especially in the form
of genocide, ethnic cleansing as a strategy of war and its consequences, and
rape, including systematic rape of women in war sit uations, creating a mass
exodus of refugees and displaced persons, are abhor rent practices that are
strongly condemned and must be stopped immediately,  while perpetrators of such
crimes must be punished.  Some of these situations of armed conflict have
their origin in the conquest or colonialization of a country by another State
and the perpetuation of that colonization through s tate and military
repression.

132. The Geneva Convention relative to the Protecti on of Civilian Persons in
Time of War, of 1949, and the Additional Protocols of 1977 24/ provide that
women shall especially be protected against any att ack on their honour, in
particular against humiliating and degrading treatm ent, rape, enforced
prostitution or any form of indecent assault.  The Vienna Declaration and
Programme of Action, adopted by the World Conferenc e on Human Rights, states
that "violations of the human rights of women in si tuations of armed conflict
are violations of the fundamental principles of int ernational human rights and
humanitarian law". 25/  All violations of this kind , including in particular
murder, rape, including systematic rape, sexual sla very and forced pregnancy
require a particularly effective response.  Gross a nd systematic violations
and situations that constitute serious obstacles to  the full enjoyment of
human rights continue to occur in different parts o f the world.  Such
violations and obstacles include, as well as tortur e and cruel, inhuman and
degrading treatment or summary and arbitrary detent ion, all forms of racism,
racial discrimination, xenophobia, denial of econom ic, social and cultural
rights and religious intolerance.

133. Violations of human rights in situations of ar med conflict and military
occupation are violations of the fundamental princi ples of international human
rights and humanitarian law as embodied in internat ional human rights
instruments and in the Geneva Conventions of 1949 a nd the Additional Protocols
thereto.  Gross human rights violations and policie s of ethnic cleansing in
war-torn and occupied areas continue to be carried out.  These practices have
created, inter alia, a mass flow of refugees and ot her displaced persons in
need of international protection and internally dis placed persons, the
majority of whom are women, adolescent girls and ch ildren.  Civilian victims,
mostly women and children, often outnumber casualti es among combatants.  In
addition, women often become caregivers for injured  combatants and find
themselves, as a result of conflict, unexpectedly c ast as sole manager of
household, sole parent, and caretaker of elderly re latives.
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134. In a world of continuing instability and viole nce, the implementation of
cooperative approaches to peace and security is urg ently needed.  The equal
access and full participation of women in power str uctures and their full
involvement in all efforts for the prevention and r esolution of conflicts are
essential for the maintenance and promotion of peac e and security.  Although
women have begun to play an important role in confl ict resolution, peace-
keeping and defence and foreign affairs mechanisms,  they are still
underrepresented in decision-making positions.  If women are to play an equal
part in securing and maintaining peace, they must b e empowered politically and
economically and represented adequately at all leve ls of decision-making.

135. While entire communities suffer the consequenc es of armed conflict and
terrorism, women and girls are particularly affecte d because of their status
in society and their sex.  Parties to conflict ofte n rape women with impunity,
sometimes using systematic rape as a tactic of war and terrorism.  The impact
of violence against women and violation of the huma n rights of women in such
situations is experienced by women of all ages, who  suffer displacement, loss
of home and property, loss or involuntary disappear ance of close relatives,
poverty and family separation and disintegration, a nd who are victims of acts
of murder, terrorism, torture, involuntary disappea rance, sexual slavery,
rape, sexual abuse and forced pregnancy in situatio ns of armed conflict,
especially as a result of policies of ethnic cleans ing and other new and
emerging forms of violence.  This is compounded by the life-long social,
economic and psychologically traumatic consequences  of armed conflict and
foreign occupation and alien domination.

136. Women and children constitute some 80 per cent  of the world's millions
of refugees and other displaced persons, including internally displaced
persons.  They are threatened by deprivation of pro perty, goods and services
and deprivation of their right to return to their h omes of origin as well as
by violence and insecurity.  Particular attention s hould be paid to sexual
violence against uprooted women and girls employed as a method of persecution
in systematic campaigns of terror and intimidation and forcing members of a
particular ethnic, cultural or religious group to f lee their homes.  Women may
also be forced to flee as a result of a well-founde d fear of persecution for
reasons enumerated in the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees
and the 1967 Protocol, including persecution throug h sexual violence or other
gender-related persecution, and they continue to be  vulnerable to violence and
exploitation while in flight, in countries of asylu m and resettlement and
during and after repatriation.  Women often experie nce difficulty in some
countries of asylum in being recognized as refugees  when the claim is based on
such persecution.

137. Refugee, displaced and migrant women in most c ases display strength,
endurance and resourcefulness and can contribute po sitively to countries of
resettlement or to their country of origin on their  return.  They need to be
appropriately involved in decisions that affect the m.

138. Many women's non-governmental organizations ha ve called for reductions
in military expenditures world wide, as well as in international trade and
trafficking in and the proliferation of weapons.  T hose affected most
negatively by conflict and excessive military spend ing are people living in
poverty, who are deprived because of the lack of in vestment in basic services.

Women living in poverty, particularly rural women, also suffer because of the
use of arms that are particularly injurious or have  indiscriminate effects. 
There are more than 100 million anti-personnel land -mines scattered in 64
countries globally.  The negative impact on develop ment of excessive military
expenditures, the arms trade, and investment for ar ms production and
acquisition must be addressed.  At the same time, m aintenance of national
security and peace is an important factor for econo mic growth and development
and the empowerment of women.

139. During times of armed conflict and the collaps e of communities, the role
of women is crucial.  They often work to preserve s ocial order in the midst of
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armed and other conflicts.  Women make an important  but often unrecognized
contribution as peace educators both in their famil ies and in their societies.

140. Education to foster a culture of peace that up holds justice and
tolerance for all nations and peoples is essential to attaining lasting peace
and should be begun at an early age.  It should inc lude elements of conflict
resolution, mediation, reduction of prejudice and r espect for diversity.

141. In addressing armed or other conflicts, an act ive and visible policy of
mainstreaming a gender perspective into all policie s and programmes should be
promoted so that before decisions are taken an anal ysis is made of the effects
on women and men, respectively.

        Strategic objective E.1.  Increase the part icipation of women in
                                  conflict resoluti on at decision-making
                                  levels and protec t women living in
                                  situations of arm ed and other conflicts
                                  or under foreign occupation

Actions to be taken

142. By Governments and international and regional intergovernmental
institutions:

     (a) Take action to promote equal participation  of women and equal
         opportunities for women to participate in all forums and peace
         activities at all levels, particularly at the decision-making level,
         including in the United Nations Secretaria t with due regard to
         equitable geographical distribution in acc ordance with Article 101
         of the Charter of the United Nations;

     (b) Integrate a gender perspective in the reso lution of armed or other
         conflicts and foreign occupation and aim f or gender balance when
         nominating or promoting candidates for jud icial and other positions
         in all relevant international bodies, such  as the United Nations
         International Tribunals for the former Yug oslavia and for Rwanda and
         the International Court of Justice, as wel l as in other bodies
         related to the peaceful settlement of disp utes;

     (c) Ensure that these bodies are able to addre ss gender issues properly
         by providing appropriate training to prose cutors, judges and other
         officials in handling cases involving rape , forced pregnancy in
         situations of armed conflict, indecent ass ault and other forms of
         violence against women in armed conflicts,  including terrorism, and
         integrate a gender perspective into their work.

        Strategic objective E.2.  Reduce excessive military expenditures
                                  and control the a vailability of
                                  armaments

Actions to be taken

143. By Governments:

     (a) Increase and hasten, as appropriate, subje ct to national security
         considerations, the conversion of military  resources and related
         industries to development and peaceful pur poses;

     (b) Undertake to explore new ways of generatin g new public and private
         financial resources, inter alia, through t he appropriate reduction
         of excessive military expenditures, includ ing global military
         expenditures, trade in arms and investment  for arms production and
         acquisition, taking into consideration nat ional security
         requirements, so as to permit the possible  allocation of additional
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         funds for social and economic development,  in particular for the
         advancement of women;

     (c) Take action to investigate and punish memb ers of the police,
         security and armed forces and others who p erpetrate acts of violence
         against women, violations of international  humanitarian law and
         violations of the human rights of women in  situations of armed
         conflict;

     (d) While acknowledging legitimate national de fence needs, recognize and
         address the dangers to society of armed co nflict and the negative
         effect of excessive military expenditures,  trade in arms, especially
         those arms that are particularly injurious  or have indiscriminate
         effects, and excessive investment for arms  production and
         acquisition; similarly, recognize the need  to combat illicit arms
         trafficking, violence, crime, the producti on and use of and
         trafficking in illicit drugs, and traffick ing in women and children;

     (e) Recognizing that women and children are pa rticularly affected by the
         indiscriminate use of anti-personnel land- mines:

         (i)   Undertake to work actively towards r atification, if they have
               not already done so, of the 1981 Con vention on Prohibitions or
               Restrictions on the Use of Certain C onventional Weapons Which
               May Be Deemed to Be Excessively Inju rious or to Have
               Indiscriminate Effects, particularly  the Protocol on
               Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Mines, Booby Traps
               and Other Devices (Protocol II), 26/  with a view to universal
               ratification by the year 2000;

         (ii)  Undertake to strongly consider stren gthening the Convention to
               promote a reduction in the casualtie s and intense suffering
               caused to the civilian population by  the indiscriminate use of
               land-mines;

        (iii)  Undertake to promote assistance in m ine clearance, notably by
               facilitating, in respect of the mean s of mine-clearing, the
               exchange of information, the transfe r of technology and the
               promotion of scientific research;

         (iv)  Within the United Nations context, u ndertake to support efforts
               to coordinate a common response prog ramme of assistance in
               de-mining without unnecessary discri mination;

         (v)   Adopt at the earliest possible date,  if they have not already
               done so, a moratorium on the export of anti-personnel land-
               mines, including to non-governmental  entities, noting with
               satisfaction that many States have a lready declared moratoriums
               on the export, transfer or sale of s uch mines;

         (vi)  Undertake to encourage further inter national efforts to seek
               solutions to the problems caused by antipersonnel land-mines,
               with a view to their eventual elimin ation, recognizing that
               States can move most effectively tow ards this goal as viable
               and humane alternatives are develope d;

     (f) Recognizing the leading role that women ha ve played in the peace
         movement:

         (i)   Work actively towards general and co mplete disarmament under
               strict and effective international c ontrol;

         (ii)  Support negotiations on the conclusi on, without delay, of a
               universal and multilaterally and eff ectively verifiable
               comprehensive nuclear-test-ban treat y that contributes to
               nuclear disarmament and the preventi on of the proliferation of
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               nuclear weapons in all its aspects;

        (iii)  Pending the entry into force of a co mprehensive nuclear-test-
               ban treaty, exercise the utmost rest raint in respect of nuclear
               testing.

        Strategic objective E.3.  Promote non-viole nt forms of conflict
                                  resolution and re duce the incidence
                                  of human rights a buse in conflict
                                  situations 

Actions to be taken

144. By Governments:

     (a) Consider the ratification of or accession to international
         instruments containing provisions relative  to the protection of
         women and children in armed conflicts, inc luding the Geneva
         Convention relative to the Protection of C ivilian Persons in Time of
         War, of 1949, the Protocols Additional to the Geneva Conventions of
         1949 relating to the Protection of Victims  of International Armed
         Conflicts (Protocol I) and to the Protecti on of Victims of
         Non-International Armed Conflicts (Protoco l II); 24/

     (b) Respect fully the norms of international h umanitarian law in armed
         conflicts and take all measures required f or the protection of women
         and children, in particular against rape, forced prostitution and
         any other form of indecent assault;

     (c) Strengthen the role of women and ensure eq ual representation of
         women at all decision-making levels in nat ional and international
         institutions which may make or influence p olicy with regard to
         matters related to peace-keeping, preventi ve diplomacy and related
         activities and in all stages of peace medi ation and negotiations,
         taking note of the specific recommendation s of the Secretary-General
         in his strategic plan of action for the im provement of the status of
         women in the Secretariat (1995-2000) (A/49 /587, sect. IV).

145. By Governments and international and regional organizations:

     (a) Reaffirm the right of self-determination o f all peoples, in
         particular of peoples under colonial or ot her forms of alien
         domination or foreign occupation, and the importance of the
         effective realization of this right, as en unciated, inter alia, in
         the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Ac tion, 2/ adopted by the
         World Conference on Human Rights;

     (b) Encourage diplomacy, negotiation and peace ful settlement of disputes
         in accordance with the Charter of the Unit ed Nations, in particular
         Article 2, paragraphs 3 and 4 thereof;

     (c) Urge the identification and condemnation o f the systematic practice
         of rape and other forms of inhuman and deg rading treatment of women
         as a deliberate instrument of war and ethn ic cleansing and take
         steps to ensure that full assistance is pr ovided to the victims of
         such abuse for their physical and mental r ehabilitation;

     (d) Reaffirm that rape in the conduct of armed  conflict constitutes a
         war crime and under certain circumstances it constitutes a crime
         against humanity and an act of genocide as  defined in the Convention
         on the Prevention and Punishment of the Cr ime of Genocide; 27/ take
         all measures required for the protection o f women and children from
         such acts and strengthen mechanisms to inv estigate and punish all
         those responsible and bring the perpetrato rs to justice;
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     (e) Uphold and reinforce standards set out in international humanitarian
         law and international human rights instrum ents to prevent all acts
         of violence against women in situations of  armed and other
         conflicts; undertake a full investigation of all acts of violence
         against women committed during war, includ ing rape, in particular
         systematic rape, forced prostitution and o ther forms of indecent
         assault and sexual slavery; prosecute all criminals responsible for
         war crimes against women and provide full redress to women victims;

     (f) Call upon the international community to c ondemn and act against all
         forms and manifestations of terrorism;

     (g) Take into account gender-sensitive concern s in developing training
         programmes for all relevant personnel on i nternational humanitarian
         law and human rights awareness and recomme nd such training for those
         involved in United Nations peace-keeping a nd humanitarian aid, with
         a view to preventing violence against wome n, in particular;

     (h) Discourage the adoption of and refrain fro m any unilateral measure
         not in accordance with international law a nd the Charter of the
         United Nations, that impedes the full achi evement of economic and
         social development by the population of th e affected countries, in
         particular women and children, that hinder s their well-being and
         that creates obstacles to the full enjoyme nt of their human rights,
         including the right of everyone to a stand ard of living adequate for
         their health and well-being and their righ t to food, medical care
         and the necessary social services.  This C onference reaffirms that
         food and medicine must not be used as a to ol for political pressure;

     (i) Take measures in accordance with internati onal law with a view to
         alleviating the negative impact of economi c sanctions on women and
         children.

             Strategic objective E.4.  Promote wome n's contribution to
                                       fostering a culture of peace

Actions to be taken

146. By Governments, international and regional int ergovernmental
institutions and non-governmental organizations:

     (a) Promote peaceful conflict resolution and p eace, reconciliation and
         tolerance through education, training, com munity actions and youth
         exchange programmes, in particular for you ng women;

     (b) Encourage the further development of peace  research, involving the
         participation of women, to examine the imp act of armed conflict on
         women and children and the nature and cont ribution of women's
         participation in national, regional and in ternational peace
         movements; engage in research and identify  innovative mechanisms for
         containing violence and for conflict resol ution for public
         dissemination and for use by women and men ;

     (c) Develop and disseminate research on the ph ysical, psychological,
         economic and social effects of armed confl icts on women,
         particularly young women and girls, with a  view to developing
         policies and programmes to address the con sequences of conflicts;

     (d) Consider establishing educational programm es for girls and boys to
         foster a culture of peace, focusing on con flict resolution by
         non-violent means and the promotion of tol erance.

         Strategic objective E.5.  Provide protecti on, assistance and
                                   training to refu gee women, other
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                                   displaced women in need of
                                   international pr otection and
                                   internally displ aced women

Actions to be taken

147. By Governments, intergovernmental and non-gove rnmental organizations and
other institutions involved in providing protection , assistance and training
to refugee women, other displaced women in need of international protection
and internally displaced women, including the Offic e of the United Nations
High Commissioner for Refugees and the World Food P rogramme, as appropriate:

     (a) Take steps to ensure that women are fully involved in the planning,
         design, implementation, monitoring and eva luation of all short-term
         and long-term projects and programmes prov iding assistance to
         refugee women, other displaced women in ne ed of international
         protection and internally displaced women,  including the management
         of refugee camps and resources; ensure tha t refugee and displaced
         women and girls have direct access to the services provided;

     (b) Offer adequate protection and assistance t o women and children
         displaced within their country and find so lutions to the root causes
         of their displacement with a view to preve nting it and, when
         appropriate, facilitate their return or re settlement;

     (c) Take steps to protect the safety and physi cal integrity of refugee
         women, other displaced women in need of in ternational protection and
         internally displaced women during their di splacement and upon their
         return to their communities of origin, inc luding programmes of
         rehabilitation; take effective measures to  protect from violence
         women who are refugees or displaced; hold an impartial and thorough
         investigation of any such violations and b ring those responsible to
         justice;

     (d) While fully respecting and strictly observ ing the principle of
         non-refoulement of refugees, take all the necessary steps to ensure
         the right of refugee and displaced women t o return voluntarily to
         their place of origin in safety and with d ignity, and their right to
         protection after their return;

     (e) Take measures, at the national level with international cooperation,
         as appropriate, in accordance with the Cha rter of the United
         Nations, to find lasting solutions to ques tions related to
         internally displaced women, including thei r right to voluntary and
         safe return to their home of origin;

     (f) Ensure that the international community an d its international
         organizations provide financial and other resources for emergency
         relief and other longer-term assistance th at takes into account the
         specific needs, resources and potentials o f refugee women, other
         displaced women in need of international p rotection and internally
         displaced women; in the provision of prote ction and assistance, take
         all appropriate measures to eliminate disc rimination against women
         and girls in order to ensure equal access to appropriate and
         adequate food, water and shelter, educatio n, and social and health
         services, including reproductive health ca re and maternity care and
         services to combat tropical diseases;

     (g) Facilitate the availability of educational  materials in the
         appropriate language - in emergency situat ions also - in order to
         minimize disruption of schooling among ref ugee and displaced
         children;

     (h) Apply international norms to ensure equal access and equal treatment
         of women and men in refugee determination procedures and the
         granting of asylum, including full respect  and strict observation of
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         the principle of non-refoulement through, inter alia, bringing
         national immigration regulations into conf ormity with relevant
         international instruments, and consider re cognizing as refugees
         those women whose claim to refugee status is based upon the well-
         founded fear of persecution for reasons en umerated in the 1951
         Convention 28/ and the 1967 Protocol 29/ r elating to the Status of
         Refugees, including persecution through se xual violence or other
         gender-related persecution, and provide ac cess to specially trained
         officers, including female officers, to in terview women regarding
         sensitive or painful experiences, such as sexual assault;

     (i) Support and promote efforts by States towa rds the development of
         criteria and guidelines on responses to pe rsecution specifically
         aimed at women, by sharing information on States' initiatives to
         develop such criteria and guidelines and b y monitoring to ensure
         their fair and consistent application;

     (j) Promote the self-reliant capacities of ref ugee women, other
         displaced women in need of international p rotection and internally
         displaced women and provide programmes for  women, particularly young
         women, in leadership and decision-making w ithin refugee and returnee
         communities;

     (k) Ensure that the human rights of refugee an d displaced women are
         protected and that refugee and displaced w omen are made aware of
         these rights; ensure that the vital import ance of family
         reunification is recognized;

     (l) Provide, as appropriate, women who have be en determined refugees
         with access to vocational/professional tra ining programmes,
         including language training, small-scale e nterprise development
         training and planning and counselling on a ll forms of violence
         against women, which should include rehabi litation programmes for
         victims of torture and trauma; Governments  and other donors should
         contribute adequately to assistance progra mmes for refugee women,
         other displaced women in need of internati onal protection and
         internally displaced women, taking into ac count in particular the
         effects on the host countries of the incre asing requirements of
         large refugee populations and the need to widen the donor base and
         to achieve greater burden-sharing;

     (m) Raise public awareness of the contribution  made by refugee women to
         their countries of resettlement, promote u nderstanding of their
         human rights and of their needs and abilit ies and encourage mutual
         understanding and acceptance through educa tional programmes
         promoting cross-cultural and interracial h armony;

     (n) Provide basic and support services to wome n who are displaced from
         their place of origin as a result of terro rism, violence, drug
         trafficking or other reasons linked to vio lence situations;

     (o) Develop awareness of the human rights of w omen and provide, as
         appropriate, human rights education and tr aining to military and
         police personnel operating in areas of arm ed conflict and areas
         where there are refugees.

148. By Governments:

     (a) Disseminate and implement the UNHCR Guidel ines on the Protection of
         Refugee Women and the UNHCR Guidelines on Evaluation and Care of
         Victims of Trauma and Violence, or provide  similar guidance, in
         close cooperation with refugee women and i n all sectors of refugee
         programmes;

     (b) Protect women and children who migrate as family members from abuse
         or denial of their human rights by sponsor s and consider extending
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         their stay, should the family relationship  dissolve, within the
         limits of national legislation.

         Strategic objective E.6.  Provide assistan ce to the women of
                                   the colonies and  non-self-governing
                                   territories

Actions to be taken

149. By Governments and intergovernmental and non-g overnmental organizations:

     (a) Support and promote the implementation of the right of self-
         determination of all peoples as enunciated , inter alia, in the
         Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action  by providing special
         programmes in leadership and in training f or decision-making;

     (b) Raise public awareness, as appropriate, th rough the mass media,
         education at all levels and special progra mmes to create a better
         understanding of the situation of women of  the colonies and non-
         self-governing territories.

                           F.  Women and the econom y

 There are considerable differences in women's and men's access to and
opportunities to exert power over economic structur es in their societies.  In
most parts of the world, women are virtually absent  from or are poorly
represented in economic decision-making, including the formulation of
financial, monetary, commercial and other economic policies, as well as tax
systems and rules governing pay.  Since it is often  within the framework of
such policies that individual men and women make th eir decisions, inter alia,
on how to divide their time between remunerated and  unremunerated work, the
actual development of these economic structures and  policies has a direct
impact on women's and men's access to economic reso urces, their economic power
and consequently the extent of equality between the m at the individual and
family levels as well as in society as a whole.

151. In many regions, women's participation in remu nerated work in the formal
and non-formal labour market has increased signific antly and has changed
during the past decade.  While women continue to wo rk in agriculture and
fisheries, they have also become increasingly invol ved in micro, small and
medium-sized enterprises and, in some cases, have b ecome more dominant in the
expanding informal sector.  Due to, inter alia, dif ficult economic situations
and a lack of bargaining power resulting from gende r inequality, many women
have been forced to accept low pay and poor working  conditions and thus have
often become preferred workers.  On the other hand,  women have entered the
workforce increasingly by choice when they have bec ome aware of and demanded
their rights.  Some have succeeded in entering and advancing in the workplace
and improving their pay and working conditions.  Ho wever, women have been
particularly affected by the economic situation and  restructuring processes,
which have changed the nature of employment and, in  some cases, have led to a
loss of jobs, even for professional and skilled wom en.  In addition, many
women have entered the informal sector owing to the  lack of other
opportunities.  Women's participation and gender co ncerns are still largely
absent from and should be integrated in the policy formulation process of the
multilateral institutions that define the terms and , in cooperation with
Governments, set the goals of structural adjustment  programmes, loans and
grants.

152. Discrimination in education and training, hiri ng and remuneration,
promotion and horizontal mobility practices, as wel l as inflexible working
conditions, lack of access to productive resources and inadequate sharing of
family responsibilities, combined with a lack of or  insufficient services such
as child care, continue to restrict employment, eco nomic, professional and
other opportunities and mobility for women and make  their involvement

http://www.un.org/esa/gopher-data/conf/fwcw/off/a--20.en

57 de 152 09/10/2012 15:44



stressful.  Moreover, attitudinal obstacles inhibit  women's participation in
developing economic policy and in some regions rest rict the access of women
and girls to education and training for economic ma nagement.

153. Women's share in the labour force continues to  rise and almost
everywhere women are working more outside the house hold, although there has
not been a parallel lightening of responsibility fo r unremunerated work in the
household and community.  Women's income is becomin g increasingly necessary to
households of all types.  In some regions, there ha s been a growth in women's
entrepreneurship and other self-reliant activities,  particularly in the
informal sector.  In many countries, women are the majority of workers in
non-standard work, such as temporary, casual, multi ple part-time, contract and
home-based employment.

154. Women migrant workers, including domestic work ers, contribute to the
economy of the sending country through their remitt ances and also to the
economy of the receiving country through their part icipation in the labour
force.  However, in many receiving countries, migra nt women experience higher
levels of unemployment compared with both non-migra nt workers and male migrant
workers.

155. Insufficient attention to gender analysis has meant that women's
contributions and concerns remain too often ignored  in economic structures,
such as financial markets and institutions, labour markets, economics as an
academic discipline, economic and social infrastruc ture, taxation and social
security systems, as well as in families and househ olds.  As a result, many
policies and programmes may continue to contribute to inequalities between
women and men.  Where progress has been made in int egrating gender
perspectives, programme and policy effectiveness ha s also been enhanced.

156. Although many women have advanced in economic structures, for the
majority of women, particularly those who face addi tional barriers, continuing
obstacles have hindered their ability to achieve ec onomic autonomy and to
ensure sustainable livelihoods for themselves and t heir dependants.  Women are
active in a variety of economic areas, which they o ften combine, ranging from
wage labour and subsistence farming and fishing to the informal sector. 
However, legal and customary barriers to ownership of or access to land,
natural resources, capital, credit, technology and other means of production,
as well as wage differentials, contribute to impedi ng the economic progress of
women.  Women contribute to development not only th rough remunerated work but
also through a great deal of unremunerated work.  O n the one hand, women
participate in the production of goods and services  for the market and
household consumption, in agriculture, food product ion or family enterprises. 
Though included in the United Nations System of Nat ional Accounts and
therefore in international standards for labour sta tistics, this unremunerated
work - particularly that related to agriculture - i s often undervalued and
under-recorded.  On the other hand, women still als o perform the great
majority of unremunerated domestic work and communi ty work, such as caring for
children and older persons, preparing food for the family, protecting the
environment and providing voluntary assistance to v ulnerable and disadvantaged
individuals and groups.  This work is often not mea sured in quantitative terms
and is not valued in national accounts.  Women's co ntribution to development
is seriously underestimated, and thus its social re cognition is limited.  The
full visibility of the type, extent and distributio n of this unremunerated
work will also contribute to a better sharing of re sponsibilities.  

157. Although some new employment opportunities hav e been created for women
as a result of the globalization of the economy, th ere are also trends that
have exacerbated inequalities between women and men .  At the same time,
globalization, including economic integration, can create pressures on the
employment situation of women to adjust to new circ umstances and to find new
sources of employment as patterns of trade change.  More analysis needs to be
done of the impact of globalization on women's econ omic status.

158. These trends have been characterized by low wa ges, little or no labour
standards protection, poor working conditions, part icularly with regard to
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women's occupational health and safety, low skill l evels, and a lack of job
security and social security, in both the formal an d informal sectors. 
Women's unemployment is a serious and increasing pr oblem in many countries and
sectors.  Young workers in the informal and rural s ectors and migrant female
workers remain the least protected by labour and im migration laws.  Women,
particularly those who are heads of households with  young children, are
limited in their employment opportunities for reaso ns that include inflexible
working conditions and inadequate sharing, by men a nd by society, of family
responsibilities.

159. In countries that are undergoing fundamental p olitical, economic and
social transformation, the skills of women, if bett er utilized, could
constitute a major contribution to the economic lif e of their respective
countries.  Their input should continue to be devel oped and supported and
their potential further realized.

160. Lack of employment in the private sector and r eductions in public
services and public service jobs have affected wome n disproportionately.  In
some countries, women take on more unpaid work, suc h as the care of children
and those who are ill or elderly, compensating for lost household income,
particularly when public services are not available .  In many cases,
employment creation strategies have not paid suffic ient attention to
occupations and sectors where women predominate; no r have they adequately
promoted the access of women to those occupations a nd sectors that are
traditionally male.

161. For those women in paid work, many experience obstacles that prevent
them from achieving their potential.  While some ar e increasingly found in
lower levels of management, attitudinal discriminat ion often prevents them
from being promoted further.  The experience of sex ual harassment is an
affront to a worker's dignity and prevents women fr om making a contribution
commensurate with their abilities.  The lack of a f amily-friendly work
environment, including a lack of appropriate and af fordable child care, and
inflexible working hours further prevent women from  achieving their full
potential.

162. In the private sector, including transnational  and national enterprises,
women are largely absent from management and policy  levels, denoting
discriminatory hiring and promotion policies and pr actices.  The unfavourable
work environment as well as the limited number of e mployment opportunities
available have led many women to seek alternatives.   Women have increasingly
become self-employed and owners and managers of mic ro, small and medium-scale
enterprises.  The expansion of the informal sector,  in many countries, and of
self-organized and independent enterprises is in la rge part due to women,
whose collaborative, self-help and traditional prac tices and initiatives in
production and trade represent a vital economic res ource.  When they gain
access to and control over capital, credit and othe r resources, technology and
training, women can increase production, marketing and income for sustainable
development.

163. Taking into account the fact that continuing i nequalities and noticeable
progress coexist, rethinking employment policies is  necessary in order to
integrate the gender perspective and to draw attent ion to a wider range of
opportunities as well as to address any negative ge nder implications of
current patterns of work and employment.  To realiz e fully equality between
women and men in their contribution to the economy,  active efforts are
required for equal recognition and appreciation of the influence that the
work, experience, knowledge and values of both wome n and men have in society.

164. In addressing the economic potential and indep endence of women,
Governments and other actors should promote an acti ve and visible policy of
mainstreaming a gender perspective in all policies and programmes so that
before decisions are taken, an analysis is made of the effects on women and
men, respectively.
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          Strategic objective F.1.  Promote women's  economic rights and
                                    independence, i ncluding access to
                                    employment, app ropriate working
                                    conditions and control over economic
                                    resources

Actions to be taken

165. By Governments:

     (a) Enact and enforce legislation to guarantee  the rights of women and
         men to equal pay for equal work or work of  equal value;

     (b) Adopt and implement laws against discrimin ation based on sex in the
         labour market, especially considering olde r women workers, hiring
         and promotion, the extension of employment  benefits and social
         security, and working conditions;

     (c) Eliminate discriminatory practices by empl oyers and take appropriate
         measures in consideration of women's repro ductive role and
         functions, such as the denial of employmen t and dismissal due to
         pregnancy or breast-feeding, or requiring proof of contraceptive
         use, and take effective measures to ensure  that pregnant women,
         women on maternity leave or women re-enter ing the labour market
         after childbearing are not discriminated a gainst;

     (d) Devise mechanisms and take positive action  to enable women to gain
         access to full and equal participation in the formulation of
         policies and definition of structures thro ugh such bodies as
         ministries of finance and trade, national economic commissions,
         economic research institutes and other key  agencies, as well as
         through their participation in appropriate  international bodies;

     (e) Undertake legislation and administrative r eforms to give women equal
         rights with men to economic resources, inc luding access to ownership
         and control over land and other forms of p roperty, credit,
         inheritance, natural resources and appropr iate new technology;

     (f) Conduct reviews of national income and inh eritance tax and social
         security systems to eliminate any existing  bias against women;

     (g) Seek to develop a more comprehensive knowl edge of work and
         employment through, inter alia, efforts to  measure and better
         understand the type, extent and distributi on of unremunerated work,
         particularly work in caring for dependants  and unremunerated work
         done for family farms or businesses, and e ncourage the sharing and
         dissemination of information on studies an d experience in this
         field, including the development of method s for assessing its value
         in quantitative terms, for possible reflec tion in accounts that may
         be produced separately from, but consisten t with, core national
         accounts;

     (h) Review and amend laws governing the operat ion of financial
         institutions to ensure that they provide s ervices to women and men
         on an equal basis;

     (i) Facilitate, at appropriate levels, more op en and transparent budget
         processes;

     (j) Revise and implement national policies tha t support the traditional
         savings, credit and lending mechanisms for  women;

     (k) Seek to ensure that national policies rela ted to international and
         regional trade agreements do not have an a dverse impact on women's
         new and traditional economic activities;
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     (l) Ensure that all corporations, including tr ansnational corporations,
         comply with national laws and codes, socia l security regulations,
         applicable international agreements, instr uments and conventions,
         including those related to the environment , and other relevant laws;

     (m) Adjust employment policies to facilitate t he restructuring of work
         patterns in order to promote the sharing o f family responsibilities;

     (n) Establish mechanisms and other forums to e nable women entrepreneurs
         and women workers to contribute to the for mulation of policies and
         programmes being developed by economic min istries and financial
         institutions;

     (o) Enact and enforce equal opportunity laws, take positive action and
         ensure compliance by the public and privat e sectors through various
         means;

     (p) Use gender-impact analyses in the developm ent of macro and micro-
         economic and social policies in order to m onitor such impact and
         restructure policies in cases where harmfu l impact occurs;

     (q) Promote gender-sensitive policies and meas ures to empower women as
         equal partners with men in technical, mana gerial and entrepreneurial
         fields;

     (r) Reform laws or enact national policies tha t support the
         establishment of labour laws to ensure the  protection of all women
         workers, including safe work practices, th e right to organize and
         access to justice.

           Strategic objective F.2.  Facilitate wom en's equal access to
                                     resources, emp loyment, markets and
                                     trade

Actions to be taken

166. By Governments:

     (a) Promote and support women's self-employmen t and the development of
         small enterprises, and strengthen women's access to credit and
         capital on appropriate terms equal to thos e of men through the
         scaling-up of institutions dedicated to pr omoting women's
         entrepreneurship, including, as appropriat e, non-traditional and
         mutual credit schemes, as well as innovati ve linkages with financial
         institutions;

     (b) Strengthen the incentive role of the State  as employer to develop a
         policy of equal opportunities for women an d men;

     (c) Enhance, at the national and local levels,  rural women's income-
         generating potential by facilitating their  equal access to and
         control over productive resources, land, c redit, capital, property
         rights, development programmes and coopera tive structures;

     (d) Promote and strengthen micro-enterprises, new small businesses,
         cooperative enterprises, expanded markets and other employment
         opportunities and, where appropriate, faci litate the transition from
         the informal to the formal sector, especia lly in rural areas;

     (e) Create and modify programmes and policies that recognize and
         strengthen women's vital role in food secu rity and provide paid and
         unpaid women producers, especially those i nvolved in food
         production, such as farming, fishing and a quaculture, as well as
         urban enterprises, with equal access to ap propriate technologies,
         transportation, extension services, market ing and credit facilities
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         at the local and community levels;

     (f) Establish appropriate mechanisms and encou rage intersectoral
         institutions that enable women's cooperati ves to optimize access to
         necessary services;

     (g) Increase the proportion of women extension  workers and other
         government personnel who provide technical  assistance or administer
         economic programmes;

     (h) Review, reformulate, if necessary, and imp lement policies, including
         business, commercial and contract law and government regulations, to
         ensure that they do not discriminate again st micro, small and
         medium-scale enterprises owned by women in  rural and urban areas;

     (i) Analyse, advise on, coordinate and impleme nt policies that integrate
         the needs and interests of employed, self- employed and
         entrepreneurial women into sectoral and in ter-ministerial policies,
         programmes and budgets;

     (j) Ensure equal access for women to effective  job training, retraining,
         counselling and placement services that ar e not limited to
         traditional employment areas;

     (k) Remove policy and regulatory obstacles fac ed by women in social and
         development programmes that discourage pri vate and individual
         initiative;

     (l) Safeguard and promote respect for basic wo rkers' rights, including
         the prohibition of forced labour and child  labour, freedom of
         association and the right to organize and bargain collectively,
         equal remuneration for men and women for w ork of equal value and
         non-discrimination in employment, fully im plementing the conventions
         of the International Labour Organization i n the case of States
         Parties to those conventions and, taking i nto account the principles
         embodied in the case of those countries th at are not parties to
         those conventions in order to achieve trul y sustained economic
         growth and sustainable development.

167. By Governments, central banks and national dev elopment banks, and
private banking institutions, as appropriate:

     (a) Increase the participation of women, inclu ding women entrepreneurs,
         in advisory boards and other forums to ena ble women entrepreneurs
         from all sectors and their organizations t o contribute to the
         formulation and review of policies and pro grammes being developed by
         economic ministries and banking institutio ns;

     (b) Mobilize the banking sector to increase le nding and refinancing
         through incentives and the development of intermediaries that serve
         the needs of women entrepreneurs and produ cers in both rural and
         urban areas, and include women in their le adership, planning and
         decision-making;

     (c) Structure services to reach rural and urba n women involved in micro,
         small and medium-scale enterprises, with s pecial attention to young
         women, low-income women, those belonging t o ethnic and racial
         minorities, and indigenous women who lack access to capital and
         assets; and expand women's access to finan cial markets by
         identifying and encouraging financial supe rvisory and regulatory
         reforms that support financial institution s' direct and indirect
         efforts to better meet the credit and othe r financial needs of the
         micro, small and medium-scale enterprises of women;

     (d) Ensure that women's priorities are include d in public investment
         programmes for economic infrastructure, su ch as water and

http://www.un.org/esa/gopher-data/conf/fwcw/off/a--20.en

62 de 152 09/10/2012 15:44



         sanitation, electrification and energy con servation, transport and
         road construction; promote greater involve ment of women
         beneficiaries at the project planning and implementation stages to
         ensure access to jobs and contracts.

168. By Governments and non-governmental organizati ons:

     (a) Pay special attention to women's needs whe n disseminating market,
         trade and resource information and provide  appropriate training in
         these fields;

     (b) Encourage community economic development s trategies that build on
         partnerships among Governments, and encour age members of civil
         society to create jobs and address the soc ial circumstances of
         individuals, families and communities.

169. By multilateral funders and regional developme nt banks, as well as
bilateral and private funding agencies, at the inte rnational, regional and
subregional levels:

     (a) Review, where necessary reformulate, and i mplement policies,
         programmes and projects, to ensure that a higher proportion of
         resources reach women in rural and remote areas;

     (b) Develop flexible funding arrangements to f inance intermediary
         institutions that target women's economic activities, and promote
         self-sufficiency and increased capacity in  and profitability of
         women's economic enterprises;

     (c) Develop strategies to consolidate and stre ngthen their assistance to
         the micro, small and medium-scale enterpri se sector, in order to
         enhance the opportunities for women to par ticipate fully and equally
         and work together to coordinate and enhanc e the effectiveness of
         this sector, drawing upon expertise and fi nancial resources from
         within their own organizations as well as from bilateral agencies,
         Governments and non-governmental organizat ions.

170. By international, multilateral and bilateral d evelopment cooperation
organizations:

         Support, through the provision of capital and/or resources,
         financial institutions that serve low-inco me, small and micro-scale
         women entrepreneurs and producers in both the formal and informal
         sectors.

 By Governments and/or multilateral financial insti tutions:

         Review rules and procedures of formal nati onal and international
         financial institutions that obstruct repli cation of the Grameen Bank
         prototype, which provides credit facilitie s to rural women.

172. By international organizations:

         Provide adequate support for programmes an d projects designed to
         promote sustainable and productive entrepr eneurial activities among
         women, in particular the disadvantaged.

         Strategic objective F.3.  Provide business  services, training and
                                   access to market s, information and
                                   technology, part icularly to low-income
                                   women

Actions to be taken

173. By Governments in cooperation with non-governm ental organizations and
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the private sector:

     (a) Provide public infrastructure to ensure eq ual market access for
         women and men entrepreneurs;

     (b) Develop programmes that provide training a nd retraining,
         particularly in new technologies, and affo rdable services to women
         in business management, product developmen t, financing, production
         and quality control, marketing and the leg al aspects of business;

     (c) Provide outreach programmes to inform low- income and poor women,
         particularly in rural and remote areas, of  opportunities for market
         and technology access, and provide assista nce in taking advantage of
         such opportunities;

     (d) Create non-discriminatory support services , including investment
         funds for women's businesses, and target w omen, particularly low-
         income women, in trade promotion programme s;

     (e) Disseminate information about successful w omen entrepreneurs in both
         traditional and non-traditional economic a ctivities and the skills
         necessary to achieve success, and facilita te networking and the
         exchange of information;

     (f) Take measures to ensure equal access of wo men to ongoing training in
         the workplace, including unemployed women,  single parents, women
         re-entering the labour market after an ext ended temporary exit from
         employment owing to family responsibilitie s and other causes, and
         women displaced by new forms of production  or by retrenchment, and
         increase incentives to enterprises to expa nd the number of
         vocational and training centres that provi de training for women in
         non-traditional areas;

     (g) Provide affordable support services, such as high-quality, flexible
         and affordable child-care services, that t ake into account the needs
         of working men and women.

174. By local, national, regional and international  business organizations
and non-governmental organizations concerned with w omen's issues:

         Advocate, at all levels, for the promotion  and support of women's
         businesses and enterprises, including thos e in the informal sector,
         and the equal access of women to productiv e resources.

          Strategic objective F.4.  Strengthen wome n's economic capacity
                                    and commercial networks

Actions to be taken

175. By Governments:

     (a) Adopt policies that support business organ izations, non-governmental
         organizations, cooperatives, revolving loa n funds, credit unions,
         grass-roots organizations, women's self-he lp groups and other groups
         in order to provide services to women entr epreneurs in rural and
         urban areas;

     (b) Integrate a gender perspective into all ec onomic restructuring and
         structural adjustment policies and design programmes for women who
         are affected by economic restructuring, in cluding structural
         adjustment programmes, and for women who w ork in the informal
         sector;
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     (c) Adopt policies that create an enabling env ironment for women's self-
         help groups, workers' organizations and co operatives through
         non-conventional forms of support and by r ecognizing the right to
         freedom of association and the right to or ganize;

     (d) Support programmes that enhance the self-r eliance of special groups
         of women, such as young women, women with disabilities, elderly
         women and women belonging to racial and et hnic minorities;

     (e) Promote gender equality through the promot ion of women's studies and
         through the use of the results of studies and gender research in all
         fields, including the economic, scientific  and technological fields;

     (f) Support the economic activities of indigen ous women, taking into
         account their traditional knowledge, so as  to improve their
         situation and development;

     (g) Adopt policies to extend or maintain the p rotection of labour laws
         and social security provisions for those w ho do paid work in the
         home;

     (h) Recognize and encourage the contribution o f research by women
         scientists and technologists;

     (i) Ensure that policies and regulations do no t discriminate against
         micro, small and medium-scale enterprises run by women.

176. By financial intermediaries, national training  institutes, credit
unions, non-governmental organizations, women's ass ociations, professional
organizations and the private sector, as appropriat e:

     (a) Provide, at the national, regional and int ernational levels,
         training in a variety of business-related and financial management
         and technical skills to enable women, espe cially young women, to
         participate in economic policy-making at t hose levels;

     (b) Provide business services, including marke ting and trade
         information, product design and innovation , technology transfer and
         quality, to women's business enterprises, including those in export
         sectors of the economy;

     (c) Promote technical and commercial links and  establish joint ventures
         among women entrepreneurs at the national,  regional and
         international levels to support community- based initiatives;

     (d) Strengthen the participation of women, inc luding marginalized women,
         in production and marketing cooperatives b y providing marketing and
         financial support, especially in rural and  remote areas;

     (e) Promote and strengthen women's micro-enter prises, new small
         businesses, cooperative enterprises, expan ded markets and other
         employment opportunities and, where approp riate, facilitate the
         transition from the informal to the formal  sector, in rural and
         urban areas;

     (f) Invest capital and develop investment port folios to finance women's
         business enterprises;

     (g) Give adequate attention to providing techn ical assistance, advisory
         services, training and retraining for wome n connected with the entry
         to the market economy;

     (h) Support credit networks and innovative ven tures, including
         traditional savings schemes;

     (i) Provide networking arrangements for entrep reneurial women, including
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         opportunities for the mentoring of inexper ienced women by the more
         experienced;

     (j) Encourage community organizations and publ ic authorities to
         establish loan pools for women entrepreneu rs, drawing on successful
         small-scale cooperative models.

177. By the private sector, including transnational  and national
corporations:

     (a) Adopt policies and establish mechanisms to  grant contracts on a
         non-discriminatory basis;

     (b) Recruit women for leadership, decision-mak ing and management and
         provide training programmes, all on an equ al basis with men;

     (c) Observe national labour, environment, cons umer, health and safety
         laws, particularly those that affect women .

         Strategic objective F.5.  Eliminate occupa tional segregation and
                                   all forms of emp loyment discrimination

Actions to be taken

178. By Governments, employers, employees, trade un ions and women's
organizations:

     (a) Implement and enforce laws and regulations  and encourage voluntary
         codes of conduct that ensure that internat ional labour standards,
         such as International Labour Organization Convention No. 100 on
         equal pay and workers' rights, apply equal ly to female and male
         workers;

     (b) Enact and enforce laws and introduce imple menting measures,
         including means of redress and access to j ustice in cases of
         non-compliance, to prohibit direct and ind irect discrimination on
         grounds of sex, including by reference to marital or family status,
         in relation to access to employment, condi tions of employment,
         including training, promotion, health and safety, as well as
         termination of employment and social secur ity of workers, including
         legal protection against sexual and racial  harassment;

     (c) Enact and enforce laws and develop workpla ce policies against gender
         discrimination in the labour market, espec ially considering older
         women workers, in hiring and promotion, an d in the extension of
         employment benefits and social security, a s well as regarding
         discriminatory working conditions and sexu al harassment; mechanisms
         should be developed for the regular review  and monitoring of such
         laws;

     (d) Eliminate discriminatory practices by empl oyers on the basis of
         women's reproductive roles and functions, including refusal of
         employment and dismissal of women due to p regnancy and breast-
         feeding responsibilities;

     (e) Develop and promote employment programmes and services for women
         entering and/or re-entering the labour mar ket, especially poor
         urban, rural and young women, the self-emp loyed and those negatively
         affected by structural adjustment;

     (f) Implement and monitor positive public- and  private-sector
         employment, equity and positive action pro grammes to address
         systemic discrimination against women in t he labour force, in
         particular women with disabilities and wom en belonging to other
         disadvantaged groups, with respect to hiri ng, retention and
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         promotion, and vocational training of wome n in all sectors;

     (g) Eliminate occupational segregation, especi ally by promoting the
         equal participation of women in highly ski lled jobs and senior
         management positions, and through other me asures, such as
         counselling and placement, that stimulate their on-the-job career
         development and upward mobility in the lab our market, and by
         stimulating the diversification of occupat ional choices by both
         women and men; encourage women to take up non-traditional jobs,
         especially in science and technology, and encourage men to seek
         employment in the social sector;

     (h) Recognize collective bargaining as a right  and as an important
         mechanism for eliminating wage inequality for women and to improve
         working conditions;

     (i) Promote the election of women trade union officials and ensure that
         trade union officials elected to represent  women are given job
         protection and physical security in connec tion with the discharge of
         their functions;

     (j) Ensure access to and develop special progr ammes to enable women with
         disabilities to obtain and retain employme nt, and ensure access to
         education and training at all proper level s, in accordance with the
         Standard Rules on the Equalization of Oppo rtunities for Persons with
         Disabilities; 30/ adjust working condition s, to the extent possible,
         in order to suit the needs of women with d isabilities, who should be
         assured legal protection against unfounded  job loss on account of
         their disabilities;

     (k) Increase efforts to close the gap between women's and men's pay,
         take steps to implement the principle of e qual remuneration for
         equal work of equal value by strengthening  legislation, including
         compliance with international labour laws and standards, and
         encourage job evaluation schemes with gend er-neutral criteria;

     (l) Establish and/or strengthen mechanisms to adjudicate matters
         relating to wage discrimination;

     (m) Set specific target dates for eliminating all forms of child labour
         that are contrary to accepted internationa l standards and ensure the
         full enforcement of relevant existing laws  and, where appropriate,
         enact the legislation necessary to impleme nt the Convention on the
         Rights of the Child and International Labo ur Organization standards,
         ensuring the protection of working childre n, in particular, street
         children, through the provision of appropr iate health, education and
         other social services;

     (n) Ensure that strategies to eliminate child labour also address the
         excessive demands made on some girls for u npaid work in their
         household and other households, where appl icable;

     (o) Review, analyse and, where appropriate, re formulate the wage
         structures in female-dominated professions , such as teaching,
         nursing and child care, with a view to rai sing their low status and
         earnings;

     (p) Facilitate the productive employment of do cumented migrant women
         (including women who have been determined refugees according to the
         1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees) through greater
         recognition of foreign education and crede ntials and by adopting an
         integrated approach to labour market train ing that incorporates
         language training.

            Strategic objective F.6.  Promote harmo nization of work and
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                                      family respon sibilities for women
                                      and men

Actions to be taken

179. By Governments:

     (a) Adopt policies to ensure the appropriate p rotection of labour laws
         and social security benefits for part-time , temporary, seasonal and
         home-based workers; promote career develop ment based on work
         conditions that harmonize work and family responsibilities; 

     (b) Ensure that full and part-time work can be  freely chosen by women
         and men on an equal basis, and consider ap propriate protection for
         atypical workers in terms of access to emp loyment, working
         conditions and social security;

     (c) Ensure, through legislation, incentives an d/or encouragement,
         opportunities for women and men to take jo b-protected parental leave
         and to have parental benefits; promote the  equal sharing of
         responsibilities for the family by men and  women, including through
         appropriate legislation, incentives and/or  encouragement, and also
         promote the facilitation of breast-feeding  for working mothers;

     (d) Develop policies, inter alia, in education  to change attitudes that
         reinforce the division of labour based on gender in order to promote
         the concept of shared family responsibilit y for work in the home,
         particularly in relation to children and e lder care;

     (e) Improve the development of, and access to,  technologies that
         facilitate occupational as well as domesti c work, encourage self-
         support, generate income, transform gender -prescribed roles within
         the productive process and enable women to  move out of low-paying
         jobs;

     (f) Examine a range of policies and programmes , including social
         security legislation and taxation systems,  in accordance with
         national priorities and policies, to deter mine how to promote gender
         equality and flexibility in the way people  divide their time between
         and derive benefits from education and tra ining, paid employment,
         family responsibilities, volunteer activit y and other socially
         useful forms of work, rest and leisure.

180. By Governments, the private sector and non-gov ernmental organizations,
trade unions and the United Nations, as appropriate :

     (a) Adopt appropriate measures involving relev ant governmental bodies
         and employers' and employees' associations  so that women and men are
         able to take temporary leave from employme nt, have transferable
         employment and retirement benefits and mak e arrangements to modify
         work hours without sacrificing their prosp ects for development and
         advancement at work and in their careers;

     (b) Design and provide educational programmes through innovative media
         campaigns and school and community educati on programmes to raise
         awareness on gender equality and non-stere otyped gender roles of
         women and men within the family; provide s upport services and
         facilities, such as on-site child care at workplaces and flexible
         working arrangements;

     (c) Enact and enforce laws against sexual and other forms of harassment
         in all workplaces.

                    G.  Women in power and decision -making
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181. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights stat es that everyone has the
right to take part in the Government of his/her cou ntry.  The empowerment and
autonomy of women and the improvement of women's so cial, economic and
political status is essential for the achievement o f both transparent and
accountable government and administration and susta inable development in all
areas of life.  The power relations that prevent wo men from leading fulfilling
lives operate at many levels of society, from the m ost personal to the highly
public.  Achieving the goal of equal participation of women and men in
decision-making will provide a balance that more ac curately reflects the
composition of society and is needed in order to st rengthen democracy and
promote its proper functioning.  Equality in politi cal decision-making
performs a leverage function without which it is hi ghly unlikely that a real
integration of the equality dimension in government  policy-making is feasible.

In this respect, women's equal participation in pol itical life plays a pivotal
role in the general process of the advancement of w omen.  Women's equal
participation in decision-making is not only a dema nd for simple justice or
democracy but can also be seen as a necessary condi tion for women's interests
to be taken into account.  Without the active parti cipation of women and the
incorporation of women's perspective at all levels of decision-making, the
goals of equality, development and peace cannot be achieved.

182. Despite the widespread movement towards democr atization in most
countries, women are largely underrepresented at mo st levels of government,
especially in ministerial and other executive bodie s, and have made little
progress in attaining political power in legislativ e bodies or in achieving
the target endorsed by the Economic and Social Coun cil of having 30 per cent
women in positions at decision-making levels by 199 5.  Globally, only
10 per cent of the members of legislative bodies an d a lower percentage of
ministerial positions are now held by women.  Indee d, some countries,
including those that are undergoing fundamental pol itical, economic and social
changes, have seen a significant decrease in the nu mber of women represented
in legislative bodies.  Although women make up at l east half of the electorate
in almost all countries and have attained the right  to vote and hold office in
almost all States Members of the United Nations, wo men continue to be
seriously underrepresented as candidates for public  office.  The traditional
working patterns of many political parties and gove rnment structures continue
to be barriers to women's participation in public l ife.  Women may be
discouraged from seeking political office by discri minatory attitudes and
practices, family and child-care responsibilities, and the high cost of
seeking and holding public office.  Women in politi cs and decision-making
positions in Governments and legislative bodies con tribute to redefining
political priorities, placing new items on the poli tical agenda that reflect
and address women's gender-specific concerns, value s and experiences, and
providing new perspectives on mainstream political issues.

183. Women have demonstrated considerable leadershi p in community and
informal organizations, as well as in public office .  However, socialization
and negative stereotyping of women and men, includi ng stereotyping through the
media, reinforces the tendency for political decisi on-making to remain the
domain of men.  Likewise, the underrepresentation o f women in decision-making
positions in the areas of art, culture, sports, the  media, education, religion
and the law have prevented women from having a sign ificant impact on many key
institutions.

184. Owing to their limited access to the tradition al avenues to power, such
as the decision-making bodies of political parties,  employer organizations and
trade unions, women have gained access to power thr ough alternative
structures, particularly in the non-governmental or ganization sector.  Through
non-governmental organizations and grass-roots orga nizations, women have been
able to articulate their interests and concerns and  have placed women's issues
on the national, regional and international agendas .

185. Inequality in the public arena can often start  with discriminatory
attitudes and practices and unequal power relations  between women and men
within the family, as defined in paragraph 29 above .  The unequal division of
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labour and responsibilities within households based  on unequal power relations
also limits women's potential to find the time and develop the skills required
for participation in decision-making in wider publi c forums.  A more equal
sharing of those responsibilities between women and  men not only provides a
better quality of life for women and their daughter s but also enhances their
opportunities to shape and design public policy, pr actice and expenditure so
that their interests may be recognized and addresse d.  Non-formal networks and
patterns of decision-making at the local community level that reflect a
dominant male ethos restrict women's ability to par ticipate equally in
political, economic and social life.

186. The low proportion of women among economic and  political decision makers
at the local, national, regional and international levels reflects structural
and attitudinal barriers that need to be addressed through positive measures. 
Governments, transnational and national corporation s, the mass media, banks,
academic and scientific institutions, and regional and international
organizations, including those in the United Nation s system, do not make full
use of women's talents as top-level managers, polic y makers, diplomats and
negotiators.

187. The equitable distribution of power and decisi on-making at all levels is
dependent on Governments and other actors undertaki ng statistical gender
analysis and mainstreaming a gender perspective in policy development and the
implementation of programmes.  Equality in decision -making is essential to the
empowerment of women.  In some countries, affirmati ve action has led to
33.3 per cent or larger representation in local and  national Governments.

188. National, regional and international statistic al institutions still have
insufficient knowledge of how to present the issues  related to the equal
treatment of women and men in the economic and soci al spheres.  In particular,
there is insufficient use of existing databases and  methodologies in the
important sphere of decision-making.

189. In addressing the inequality between men and w omen in the sharing of
power and decision-making at all levels, Government s and other actors should
promote an active and visible policy of mainstreami ng a gender perspective in
all policies and programmes so that before decision s are taken, an analysis is
made of the effects on women and men, respectively.

          Strategic objective G.1.  Take measures t o ensure women's equal
                                    access to and f ull participation in
                                    power structure s and decision-making

Actions to be taken

190. By Governments:

     (a) Commit themselves to establishing the goal  of gender balance in
         governmental bodies and committees, as wel l as in public
         administrative entities, and in the judici ary, including,
         inter alia, setting specific targets and i mplementing measures to
         substantially increase the number of women  with a view to achieving
         equal representation of women and men, if necessary through positive
         action, in all governmental and public adm inistration positions;

     (b) Take measures, including, where appropriat e, in electoral systems
         that encourage political parties to integr ate women in elective and
         non-elective public positions in the same proportion and at the same
         levels as men;

     (c) Protect and promote the equal rights of wo men and men to engage in
         political activities and to freedom of ass ociation, including
         membership in political parties and trade unions;

     (d) Review the differential impact of electora l systems on the political
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         representation of women in elected bodies and consider, where
         appropriate, the adjustment or reform of t hose systems;

     (e) Monitor and evaluate progress in the repre sentation of women through
         the regular collection, analysis and disse mination of quantitative
         and qualitative data on women and men at a ll levels in various
         decision-making positions in the public an d private sectors, and
         disseminate data on the number of women an d men employed at various
         levels in Governments on a yearly basis; e nsure that women and men
         have equal access to the full range of pub lic appointments and set
         up mechanisms within governmental structur es for monitoring progress
         in this field;

     (f) Support non-governmental organizations and  research institutes that
         conduct studies on women's participation i n and impact on decision-
         making and the decision-making environment ;

     (g) Encourage greater involvement of indigenou s women in decision-making
         at all levels;

     (h) Encourage and, where appropriate, ensure t hat government-funded
         organizations adopt non-discriminatory pol icies and practices in
         order to increase the number and raise the  position of women in
         their organizations;

     (i) Recognize that shared work and parental re sponsibilities between
         women and men promote women's increased pa rticipation in public
         life, and take appropriate measures to ach ieve this, including
         measures to reconcile family and professio nal life;

     (j) Aim at gender balance in the lists of nati onal candidates nominated
         for election or appointment to United Nati ons bodies, specialized
         agencies and other autonomous organization s of the United Nations
         system, particularly for posts at the seni or level.

191. By political parties:

     (a) Consider examining party structures and pr ocedures to remove all
         barriers that directly or indirectly discr iminate against the
         participation of women;

     (b) Consider developing initiatives that allow  women to participate
         fully in all internal policy-making struct ures and appointive and
         electoral nominating processes;

     (c) Consider incorporating gender issues in th eir political agenda,
         taking measures to ensure that women can p articipate in the
         leadership of political parties on an equa l basis with men.

192. By Governments, national bodies, the private s ector, political parties,
trade unions, employers' organizations, research an d academic institutions,
subregional and regional bodies and non-governmenta l and international
organizations:

     (a) Take positive action to build a critical m ass of women leaders,
         executives and managers in strategic decis ion-making positions;

     (b) Create or strengthen, as appropriate, mech anisms to monitor women's
         access to senior levels of decision-making ;

     (c) Review the criteria for recruitment and ap pointment to advisory and
         decision-making bodies and promotion to se nior positions to ensure
         that such criteria are relevant and do not  discriminate against
         women;

     (d) Encourage efforts by non-governmental orga nizations, trade unions
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         and the private sector to achieve equality  between women and men in
         their ranks, including equal participation  in their decision-making
         bodies and in negotiations in all areas an d at all levels;

     (e) Develop communications strategies to promo te public debate on the
         new roles of men and women in society, and  in the family as defined
         in paragraph 29 above;

     (f) Restructure recruitment and career-develop ment programmes to ensure
         that all women, especially young women, ha ve equal access to
         managerial, entrepreneurial, technical and  leadership training,
         including on-the-job training;

     (g) Develop career advancement programmes for women of all ages that
         include career planning, tracking, mentori ng, coaching, training and
         retraining;

     (h) Encourage and support the participation of  women's non-governmental
         organizations in United Nations conference s and their preparatory
         processes;

     (i) Aim at and support gender balance in the c omposition of delegations
         to the United Nations and other internatio nal forums.

193. By the United Nations:

     (a) Implement existing and adopt new employmen t policies and measures in
         order to achieve overall gender equality, particularly at the
         Professional level and above, by the year 2000, with due regard to
         the importance of recruiting staff on as w ide a geographical basis
         as possible, in conformity with Article 10 1, paragraph 3, of the
         Charter of the United Nations;

     (b) Develop mechanisms to nominate women candi dates for appointment to
         senior posts in the United Nations, the sp ecialized agencies and
         other organizations and bodies of the Unit ed Nations system;

     (c) Continue to collect and disseminate quanti tative and qualitative
         data on women and men in decision-making a nd analyse their
         differential impact on decision-making and  monitor progress towards
         achieving the Secretary-General's target o f having women hold
         50 per cent of managerial and decision-mak ing positions by the year
         2000.

194. By women's organizations, non-governmental org anizations, trade unions,
social partners, producers, and industrial and prof essional organizations:

     (a) Build and strengthen solidarity among wome n through information,
         education and sensitization activities;

     (b) Advocate at all levels to enable women to influence political,
         economic and social decisions, processes a nd systems, and work
         towards seeking accountability from electe d representatives on their
         commitment to gender concerns;

     (c) Establish, consistent with data protection  legislation, databases on
         women and their qualification for use in a ppointing women to senior
         decision-making and advisory positions, fo r dissemination to
         Governments, regional and international or ganizations and private
         enterprise, political parties and other re levant bodies.

        Strategic objective G.2.  Increase women's capacity to participate
                                  in decision-makin g and leadership

Actions to be taken
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195. By Governments, national bodies, the private s ector, political parties,
trade unions, employers' organizations, subregional  and regional bodies,
non-governmental and international organizations an d educational institutions:

     (a) Provide leadership and self-esteem trainin g to assist women and
         girls, particularly those with special nee ds, women with
         disabilities and women belonging to racial  and ethnic minorities to
         strengthen their self-esteem and to encour age them to take decision-
         making positions;

     (b) Have transparent criteria for decision-mak ing positions and ensure
         that the selecting bodies have a gender-ba lanced composition;

     (c) Create a system of mentoring for inexperie nced women and, in
         particular, offer training, including trai ning in leadership and
         decision-making, public speaking and self- assertion, as well as in
         political campaigning;

     (d) Provide gender-sensitive training for wome n and men to promote
         non-discriminatory working relationships a nd respect for diversity
         in work and management styles;

     (e) Develop mechanisms and training to encoura ge women to participate in
         the electoral process, political activitie s and other leadership
         areas.

           H.  Institutional mechanisms for the adv ancement of women

196. National machineries for the advancement of wo men have been established
in almost every Member State to, inter alia, design , promote the
implementation of, execute, monitor, evaluate, advo cate and mobilize support
for policies that promote the advancement of women.   National machineries are
diverse in form and uneven in their effectiveness, and in some cases have
declined.  Often marginalized in national governmen t structures, these
mechanisms are frequently hampered by unclear manda tes, lack of adequate
staff, training, data and sufficient resources, and  insufficient support from
national political leadership.

197. At the regional and international levels, mech anisms and institutions to
promote the advancement of women as an integral par t of mainstream political,
economic, social and cultural development, and of i nitiatives on development
and human rights, encounter similar problems emanat ing from a lack of
commitment at the highest levels.

198. Successive international conferences have unde rscored the need to take
gender factors into account in policy and programme  planning.  However, in
many instances this has not been done.

199. Regional bodies concerned with the advancement  of women have been
strengthened, together with international machinery , such as the Commission on
the Status of Women and the Committee on the Elimin ation of Discrimination
against Women.  However, the limited resources avai lable continue to impede
full implementation of their mandates.

200. Methodologies for conducting gender-based anal ysis in policies and
programmes and for dealing with the differential ef fects of policies on women
and men have been developed in many organizations a nd are available for
application but are often not being applied or are not being applied
consistently.

201. A national machinery for the advancement of wo men is the central policy-
coordinating unit inside government.  Its main task  is to support government-
wide mainstreaming of a gender-equality perspective  in all policy areas.  The
necessary conditions for an effective functioning o f such national machineries
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include:

     (a) Location at the highest possible level in the Government, falling
         under the responsibility of a Cabinet mini ster;

     (b) Institutional mechanisms or processes that  facilitate, as
         appropriate, decentralized planning, imple mentation and monitoring
         with a view to involving non-governmental organizations and
         community organizations from the grass-roo ts upwards;

     (c) Sufficient resources in terms of budget an d professional capacity;

     (d) Opportunity to influence development of al l government policies.

202. In addressing the issue of mechanisms for prom oting the advancement of
women, Governments and other actors should promote an active and visible
policy of mainstreaming a gender perspective in all  policies and programmes so
that, before decisions are taken, an analysis is ma de of the effects on women
and men, respectively.

        Strategic objective H.1.  Create or strengt hen national machineries
                                  and other governm ental bodies

Actions to be taken

203. By Governments:

     (a) Ensure that responsibility for the advance ment of women is vested in
         the highest possible level of government; in many cases, this could
         be at the level of a Cabinet minister;

     (b) Based on a strong political commitment, cr eate a national machinery,
         where it does not exist, and strengthen, a s appropriate, existing
         national machineries, for the advancement of women at the highest
         possible level of government; it should ha ve clearly defined
         mandates and authority; critical elements would be adequate
         resources and the ability and competence t o influence policy and
         formulate and review legislation; among ot her things, it should
         perform policy analysis, undertake advocac y, communication,
         coordination and monitoring of implementat ion;

     (c) Provide staff training in designing and an alysing data from a gender
         perspective;

     (d) Establish procedures to allow the machiner y to gather information on
         government-wide policy issues at an early stage and continuously use
         it in the policy development and review pr ocess within the
         Government;

     (e) Report, on a regular basis, to legislative  bodies on the progress of
         efforts, as appropriate, to mainstream gen der concerns, taking into
         account the implementation of the Platform  for Action;

     (f) Encourage and promote the active involveme nt of the broad and
         diverse range of institutional actors in t he public, private and
         voluntary sectors to work for equality bet ween women and men.

            Strategic objective H.2.  Integrate gen der perspectives in
                                      legislation, public policies,
                                      programmes an d projects

Actions to be taken

204. By Governments:
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     (a) Seek to ensure that before policy decision s are taken, an analysis
         of their impact on women and men, respecti vely, is carried out;

     (b) Regularly review national policies, progra mmes and projects, as well
         as their implementation, evaluating the im pact of employment and
         income policies in order to guarantee that  women are direct
         beneficiaries of development and that thei r full contribution to
         development, both remunerated and unremune rated, is considered in
         economic policy and planning;

     (c) Promote national strategies and aims on eq uality between women and
         men in order to eliminate obstacles to the  exercise of women's
         rights and eradicate all forms of discrimi nation against women;

     (d) Work with members of legislative bodies, a s appropriate, to promote
         a gender perspective in all legislation an d policies;

     (e) Give all ministries the mandate to review policies and programmes
         from a gender perspective and in the light  of the Platform for
         Action; locate the responsibility for the implementation of that
         mandate at the highest possible level; est ablish and/or strengthen
         an inter-ministerial coordination structur e to carry out this
         mandate, to monitor progress and to networ k with relevant
         machineries.

205. By national machinery:

     (a) Facilitate the formulation and implementat ion of government policies
         on equality between women and men, develop  appropriate strategies
         and methodologies, and promote coordinatio n and cooperation within
         the central Government in order to ensure mainstreaming of a gender
         perspective in all policy-making processes ;

     (b) Promote and establish cooperative relation ships with relevant
         branches of government, centres for women' s studies and research,
         academic and educational institutions, the  private sector, the
         media, non-governmental organizations, esp ecially women's
         organizations, and all other actors of civ il society;

     (c) Undertake activities focusing on legal ref orm with regard,
         inter alia, to the family, conditions of e mployment, social
         security, income tax, equal opportunity in  education, positive
         measures to promote the advancement of wom en, and the perception of
         attitudes and a culture favourable to equa lity, as well as promote a
         gender perspective in legal policy and pro gramming reforms;

     (d) Promote the increased participation of wom en as both active agents
         and beneficiaries of the development proce ss, which would result in
         an improvement in the quality of life for all;

     (e) Establish direct links with national, regi onal and international
         bodies dealing with the advancement of wom en;

     (f) Provide training and advisory assistance t o government agencies in
         order to integrate a gender perspective in  their policies and
         programmes.

            Strategic objective H.3.  Generate and disseminate gender-
                                      disaggregated  data and information
                                      for planning and evaluation

Actions to be taken

206. By national, regional and international statis tical services and
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relevant governmental and United Nations agencies, in cooperation with
research and documentation organizations, in their respective areas of
responsibility:

     (a) Ensure that statistics related to individu als are collected,
         compiled, analysed and presented by sex an d age and reflect
         problems, issues and questions related to women and men in society;

     (b) Collect, compile, analyse and present on a  regular basis data
         disaggregated by age, sex, socio-economic and other relevant
         indicators, including number of dependants , for utilization in
         policy and programme planning and implemen tation;

     (c) Involve centres for women's studies and re search organizations in
         developing and testing appropriate indicat ors and research
         methodologies to strengthen gender analysi s, as well as in
         monitoring and evaluating the implementati on of the goals of the
         Platform for Action;

     (d) Designate or appoint staff to strengthen g ender-statistics
         programmes and ensure coordination, monito ring and linkage to all
         fields of statistical work, and prepare ou tput that integrates
         statistics from the various subject areas;

     (e) Improve data collection on the full contri bution of women and men to
         the economy, including their participation  in the informal
         sector(s);

     (f) Develop a more comprehensive knowledge of all forms of work and
         employment by:

         (i)   Improving data collection on the unr emunerated work which is
               already included in the United Natio ns System of National
               Accounts, such as in agriculture, pa rticularly subsistence
               agriculture, and other types of non- market production
               activities;

         (ii)  Improving measurements that at prese nt underestimate women's
               unemployment and underemployment in the labour market;

        (iii)  Developing methods, in the appropria te forums, for assessing
               the value, in quantitative terms, of  unremunerated work that is
               outside national accounts, such as c aring for dependants and
               preparing food, for possible reflect ion in satellite or other
               official accounts that may be produc ed separately from but are
               consistent with core national accoun ts, with a view to
               recognizing the economic contributio n of women and making
               visible the unequal distribution of remunerated and
               unremunerated work between women and  men;

     (g) Develop an international classification of  activities for time-use
         statistics that is sensitive to the differ ences between women and
         men in remunerated and unremunerated work,  and collect data
         disaggregated by sex.  At the national lev el, subject to national
         constraints:

         (i)   Conduct regular time-use studies to measure, in quantitative
               terms, unremunerated work, including  recording those activities
               that are performed simultaneously wi th remunerated or other
               unremunerated activities;

         (ii)  Measure, in quantitative terms, unre munerated work that is
               outside national accounts and work t o improve methods to assess
               and accurately reflect its value in satellite or other official
               accounts that are separate from but consistent with core
               national accounts;
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     (h) Improve concepts and methods of data colle ction on the measurement
         of poverty among women and men, including their access to resources;

     (i) Strengthen vital statistical systems and i ncorporate gender analysis
         into publications and research; give prior ity to gender differences
         in research design and in data collection and analysis in order to
         improve data on morbidity; and improve dat a collection on access to
         health services, including access to compr ehensive sexual and
         reproductive health services, maternal car e and family planning,
         with special priority for adolescent mothe rs and for elder care;

     (j) Develop improved gender-disaggregated and age-specific data on the
         victims and perpetrators of all forms of v iolence against women,
         such as domestic violence, sexual harassme nt, rape, incest and
         sexual abuse, and trafficking in women and  girls, as well as on
         violence by agents of the State;

     (k) Improve concepts and methods of data colle ction on the participation
         of women and men with disabilities, includ ing their access to
         resources.

207. By Governments:

     (a) Ensure the regular production of a statist ical publication on gender
         that presents and interprets topical data on women and men in a form
         suitable for a wide range of non-technical  users; 

     (b) Ensure that producers and users of statist ics in each country
         regularly review the adequacy of the offic ial statistical system and
         its coverage of gender issues, and prepare  a plan for needed
         improvements, where necessary;

     (c) Develop and encourage the development of q uantitative and
         qualitative studies by research organizati ons, trade unions,
         employers, the private sector and non-gove rnmental organizations on
         the sharing of power and influence in soci ety, including the number
         of women and men in senior decision-making  positions in both the
         public and private sectors;

     (d) Use more gender-sensitive data in the form ulation of policy and
         implementation of programmes and projects.

208. By the United Nations:

     (a) Promote the development of methods to find  better ways to collect,
         collate and analyse data that may relate t o the human rights of
         women, including violence against women, f or use by all relevant
         United Nations bodies;

     (b) Promote the further development of statist ical methods to improve
         data that relate to women in economic, soc ial, cultural and
         political development;

     (c) Prepare a new issue of The World's Women a t regular five-year
         intervals and distribute it widely;

     (d) Assist countries, upon request, in the dev elopment of gender
         policies and programmes;

     (e) Ensure that the relevant reports, data and  publications of the
         Statistical Division of the United Nations  Secretariat and the
         International Research and Training Instit ute for the Advancement of
         Women on progress at the national and inte rnational levels are
         transmitted to the Commission on the Statu s of Women in a regular
         and coordinated fashion.
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209. By multilateral development institutions and b ilateral donors:

         Encourage and support the development of n ational capacity in
         developing countries and in countries with  economies in transition
         by providing resources and technical assis tance so that countries
         can fully measure the work done by women a nd men, including both
         remunerated and unremunerated work, and, w here appropriate, use
         satellite or other official accounts for u nremunerated work.

                           I.  Human rights of wome n

210. Human rights and fundamental freedoms are the birthright of all human
beings; their protection and promotion is the first  responsibility of
Governments.

211. The World Conference on Human Rights reaffirme d the solemn commitment of
all States to fulfil their obligation to promote un iversal respect for, and
observance and protection of, all human rights and fundamental freedoms for
all, in accordance with the Charter of the United N ations, other instruments
relating to human rights, and international law.  T he universal nature of
these rights and freedoms is beyond question.

212. The promotion and protection of all human righ ts and fundamental
freedoms must be considered as a priority objective  of the United Nations, in
accordance with its purposes and principles, in par ticular with the purpose of
international cooperation.  In the framework of the se purposes and principles,
the promotion and protection of all human rights is  a legitimate concern of
the international community.  The international com munity must treat human
rights globally, in a fair and equal manner, on the  same footing, and with the
same emphasis.  The Platform for Action reaffirms t he importance of ensuring
the universality, objectivity and non-selectivity o f the consideration of
human rights issues.

213. The Platform for Action reaffirms that all hum an rights - civil,
cultural, economic, political and social, including  the right to development -
are universal, indivisible, interdependent and inte rrelated, as expressed in
the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adop ted by the World Conference
on Human Rights.  The Conference reaffirmed that th e human rights of women and
the girl child are an inalienable, integral and ind ivisible part of universal
human rights.  The full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and
fundamental freedoms by women and girls is a priori ty for Governments and the
United Nations and is essential for the advancement  of women.

214. Equal rights of men and women are explicitly m entioned in the Preamble
to the Charter of the United Nations.  All the majo r international human
rights instruments include sex as one of the ground s upon which States may not
discriminate.

215. Governments must not only refrain from violati ng the human rights of all
women, but must work actively to promote and protec t these rights. 
Recognition of the importance of the human rights o f women is reflected in the
fact that three quarters of the States Members of t he United Nations have
become parties to the Convention on the Elimination  of All Forms of
Discrimination against Women.

216. The World Conference on Human Rights reaffirme d clearly that the human
rights of women throughout the life cycle are an in alienable, integral and
indivisible part of universal human rights.  The In ternational Conference on
Population and Development reaffirmed women's repro ductive rights and the
right to development.  Both the Declaration of the Rights of the Child 31/ and
the Convention on the Rights of the Child 11/ guara ntee children's rights and
uphold the principle of non-discrimination on the g rounds of gender.

217. The gap between the existence of rights and th eir effective enjoyment
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derives from a lack of commitment by Governments to  promoting and protecting
those rights and the failure of Governments to info rm women and men alike
about them.  The lack of appropriate recourse mecha nisms at the national and
international levels, and inadequate resources at b oth levels, compound the
problem.  In most countries, steps have been taken to reflect the rights
guaranteed by the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination
against Women in national law.  A number of countri es have established
mechanisms to strengthen women's ability to exercis e their rights.

218. In order to protect the human rights of women,  it is necessary to avoid,
as far as possible, resorting to reservations and t o ensure that no
reservation is incompatible with the object and pur pose of the Convention or
is otherwise incompatible with international treaty  law.  Unless the human
rights of women, as defined by international human rights instruments, are
fully recognized and effectively protected, applied , implemented and enforced
in national law as well as in national practice in family, civil, penal,
labour and commercial codes and administrative rule s and regulations, they
will exist in name only.

219. In those countries that have not yet become pa rties to the Convention on
the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination agai nst Women and other
international human rights instruments, or where re servations that are
incompatible with the object or purpose of the Conv ention have been entered,
or where national laws have not yet been revised to  implement international
norms and standards, women's de jure equality is no t yet secured.  Women's
full enjoyment of equal rights is undermined by the  discrepancies between some
national legislation and international law and inte rnational instruments on
human rights.  Overly complex administrative proced ures, lack of awareness
within the judicial process and inadequate monitori ng of the violation of the
human rights of all women, coupled with the underre presentation of women in
justice systems, insufficient information on existi ng rights and persistent
attitudes and practices perpetuate women's de facto  inequality.  De facto
inequality is also perpetuated by the lack of enfor cement of, inter alia,
family, civil, penal, labour and commercial laws or  codes, or administrative
rules and regulations intended to ensure women's fu ll enjoyment of human
rights and fundamental freedoms.

220. Every person should be entitled to participate  in, contribute to and
enjoy cultural, economic, political and social deve lopment.  In many cases
women and girls suffer discrimination in the alloca tion of economic and social
resources.  This directly violates their economic, social and cultural rights.

221. The human rights of all women and the girl chi ld must form an integral
part of United Nations human rights activities.  In tensified efforts are
needed to integrate the equal status and the human rights of all women and
girls into the mainstream of United Nations system- wide activities and to
address these issues regularly and systematically t hroughout relevant bodies
and mechanisms.  This requires, inter alia, improve d cooperation and
coordination between the Commission on the Status o f Women, the United Nations
High Commissioner for Human Rights, the Commission on Human Rights, including
its special and thematic rapporteurs, independent e xperts, working groups and
its Subcommission on Prevention of Discrimination a nd Protection of
Minorities, the Commission on Sustainable Developme nt, the Commission for
Social Development, the Commission on Crime Prevent ion and Criminal Justice,
and the Committee on the Elimination of Discriminat ion against Women and other
human rights treaty bodies, and all relevant entiti es of the United Nations
system, including the specialized agencies.  Cooper ation is also needed to
strengthen, rationalize and streamline the United N ations human rights system
and to promote its effectiveness and efficiency, ta king into account the need
to avoid unnecessary duplication and overlapping of  mandates and tasks.

222. If the goal of full realization of human right s for all is to be
achieved, international human rights instruments mu st be applied in such a way
as to take more clearly into consideration the syst ematic and systemic nature
of discrimination against women that gender analysi s has clearly indicated.
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223. Bearing in mind the Programme of Action of the  International Conference
on Population and Development 14/ and the Vienna De claration and Programme of
Action 2/ adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights, the Fourth World
Conference on Women reaffirms that reproductive rig hts rest on the recognition
of the basic right of all couples and individuals t o decide freely and
responsibly the number, spacing and timing of their  children and to have the
information and means to do so, and the right to at tain the highest standard
of sexual and reproductive health.  It also include s their right to make
decisions concerning reproduction free of discrimin ation, coercion and
violence, as expressed in human rights documents.

224. Violence against women both violates and impai rs or nullifies the
enjoyment by women of human rights and fundamental freedoms.  Taking into
account the Declaration on the Elimination of Viole nce against Women and the
work of Special Rapporteurs, gender-based violence,  such as battering and
other domestic violence, sexual abuse, sexual slave ry and exploitation, and
international trafficking in women and children, fo rced prostitution and
sexual harassment, as well as violence against wome n, resulting from cultural
prejudice, racism and racial discrimination, xenoph obia, pornography, ethnic
cleansing, armed conflict, foreign occupation, reli gious and anti-religious
extremism and terrorism are incompatible with the d ignity and the worth of the
human person and must be combated and eliminated.  Any harmful aspect of
certain traditional, customary or modern practices that violates the rights of
women should be prohibited and eliminated.  Governm ents should take urgent
action to combat and eliminate all forms of violenc e against women in private
and public life, whether perpetrated or tolerated b y the State or private
persons.

225. Many women face additional barriers to the enj oyment of their human
rights because of such factors as their race, langu age, ethnicity, culture,
religion, disability or socio-economic class or bec ause they are indigenous
people, migrants, including women migrant workers, displaced women or
refugees.  They may also be disadvantaged and margi nalized by a general lack
of knowledge and recognition of their human rights as well as by the obstacles
they meet in gaining access to information and reco urse mechanisms in cases of
violation of their rights.

226. The factors that cause the flight of refugee w omen, other displaced women
in need of international protection and internally displaced women may be
different from those affecting men.  These women co ntinue to be vulnerable to
abuses of their human rights during and after their  flight.

227. While women are increasingly using the legal s ystem to exercise their
rights, in many countries lack of awareness of the existence of these rights
is an obstacle that prevents women from fully enjoy ing their human rights and
attaining equality.  Experience in many countries h as shown that women can be
empowered and motivated to assert their rights, reg ardless of their level of
education or socio-economic status.  Legal literacy  programmes and media
strategies have been effective in helping women to understand the link between
their rights and other aspects of their lives and i n demonstrating that
cost-effective initiatives can be undertaken to hel p women obtain those
rights.  Provision of human rights education is ess ential for promoting an
understanding of the human rights of women, includi ng knowledge of recourse
mechanisms to redress violations of their rights.  It is necessary for all
individuals, especially women in vulnerable circums tances, to have full
knowledge of their rights and access to legal recou rse against violations of
their rights.

228. Women engaged in the defence of human rights m ust be protected. 
Governments have a duty to guarantee the full enjoy ment of all rights set out
in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the I nternational Covenant on
Civil and Political Rights and the International Co venant on Economic, Social
and Cultural Rights by women working peacefully in a personal or
organizational capacity for the promotion and prote ction of human rights. 
Non-governmental organizations, women's organizatio ns and feminist groups have
played a catalytic role in the promotion of the hum an rights of women through
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grass-roots activities, networking and advocacy and  need encouragement,
support and access to information from Governments in order to carry out these
activities.

229. In addressing the enjoyment of human rights, G overnments and other
actors should promote an active and visible policy of mainstreaming a gender
perspective in all policies and programmes so that,  before decisions are
taken, an analysis is made of the effects on women and men, respectively.

     Strategic objective I.1.  Promote and protect the human rights of women,
                               through the full imp lementation of all human
                               rights instruments, especially the Convention
                               on the Elimination o f All Forms of
                               Discrimination again st Women

Actions to be taken

230. By Governments:

     (a) Work actively towards ratification of or a ccession to and implement
         international and regional human rights tr eaties;

     (b) Ratify and accede to and ensure implementa tion of the Convention on
         the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimina tion against Women so that
         universal ratification of the Convention c an be achieved by the
         year 2000;

     (c) Limit the extent of any reservations to th e Convention on the
         Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination  against Women; formulate
         any such reservations as precisely and as narrowly as possible;
         ensure that no reservations are incompatib le with the object and
         purpose of the Convention or otherwise inc ompatible with
         international treaty law and regularly rev iew them with a view to
         withdrawing them; and withdraw reservation s that are contrary to the
         object and purpose of the Convention on th e Elimination of All Forms
         of Discrimination against Women or which a re otherwise incompatible
         with international treaty law;

     (d) Consider drawing up national action plans identifying steps to
         improve the promotion and protection of hu man rights, including the
         human rights of women, as recommended by t he World Conference on
         Human Rights;

     (e) Create or strengthen independent national institutions for the
         protection and promotion of these rights, including the human rights
         of women, as recommended by the World Conf erence on Human Rights;

     (f) Develop a comprehensive human rights educa tion programme to raise
         awareness among women of their human right s and raise awareness
         among others of the human rights of women;

     (g) If they are States parties, implement the Convention by reviewing
         all national laws, policies, practices and  procedures to ensure that
         they meet the obligations set out in the C onvention; all States
         should undertake a review of all national laws, policies, practices
         and procedures to ensure that they meet in ternational human rights
         obligations in this matter;

     (h) Include gender aspects in reporting under all other human rights
         conventions and instruments, including ILO  conventions, to ensure
         analysis and review of the human rights of  women;

     (i) Report on schedule to the Committee on the  Elimination of
         Discrimination against Women regarding the  implementation of the
         Convention, following fully the guidelines  established by the
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         Committee and involving non-governmental o rganizations, where
         appropriate, or taking into account their contributions in the
         preparation of the report;

     (j) Enable the Committee on the Elimination of  Discrimination against
         Women fully to discharge its mandate by al lowing for adequate
         meeting time through broad ratification of  the revision adopted by
         the States parties to the Convention on th e Elimination of All Forms
         of Discrimination against Women on 22 May 1995 relative to
         article 20, paragraph 1, 32/ and by promot ing efficient working
         methods;

     (k) Support the process initiated by the Commi ssion on the Status of
         Women with a view to elaborating a draft o ptional protocol to the
         Convention on the Elimination of All Forms  of Discrimination against
         Women that could enter into force as soon as possible on a right of
         petition procedure, taking into considerat ion the Secretary-
         General's report on the optional protocol,  including those views
         related to its feasibility;

     (l) Take urgent measures to achieve universal ratification of or
         accession to the Convention on the Rights of the Child before the
         end of 1995 and full implementation of the  Convention in order to
         ensure equal rights for girls and boys; th ose that have not already
         done so are urged to become parties in ord er to realize universal
         implementation of the Convention on the Ri ghts of the Child by the
         year 2000;

     (m) Address the acute problems of children, in ter alia, by supporting
         efforts in the context of the United Natio ns system aimed at
         adopting efficient international measures for the prevention and
         eradication of female infanticide, harmful  child labour, the sale of
         children and their organs, child prostitut ion, child pornography and
         other forms of sexual abuse and consider c ontributing to the
         drafting of an optional protocol to the Co nvention on the Rights of
         the Child;

     (n) Strengthen the implementation of all relev ant human rights
         instruments in order to combat and elimina te, including through
         international cooperation, organized and o ther forms of trafficking
         in women and children, including trafficki ng for the purposes of
         sexual exploitation, pornography, prostitu tion and sex tourism, and
         provide legal and social services to the v ictims; this should
         include provisions for international coope ration to prosecute and
         punish those responsible for organized exp loitation of women and
         children;

     (o) Taking into account the need to ensure ful l respect for the human
         rights of indigenous women, consider a dec laration on the rights of
         indigenous people for adoption by the Gene ral Assembly within the
         International Decade of the World's Indige nous People and encourage
         the participation of indigenous women in t he working group
         elaborating the draft declaration, in acco rdance with the provisions
         for the participation of organizations of indigenous people.

231. By relevant organs, bodies and agencies of the  United Nations system,
all human rights bodies of the United Nations syste m, as well as the United
Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations High
Commissioner for Refugees, while promoting greater efficiency and
effectiveness through better coordination of the va rious bodies, mechanisms
and procedures, taking into account the need to avo id unnecessary duplication
and overlapping of their mandates and tasks:

     (a) Give full, equal and sustained attention t o the human rights of
         women in the exercise of their respective mandates to promote
         universal respect for and protection of al l human rights - civil,
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         cultural, economic, political and social r ights, including the right
         to development;

     (b) Ensure the implementation of the recommend ations of the World
         Conference on Human Rights for the full in tegration and
         mainstreaming of the human rights of women ;

     (c) Develop a comprehensive policy programme f or mainstreaming the human
         rights of women throughout the United Nati ons system, including
         activities with regard to advisory service s, technical assistance,
         reporting methodology, gender-impact asses sments, coordination,
         public information and human rights educat ion, and play an active
         role in the implementation of the programm e;

     (d) Ensure the integration and full participat ion of women as both
         agents and beneficiaries in the developmen t process and reiterate
         the objectives established for global acti on for women towards
         sustainable and equitable development set forth in the Rio
         Declaration on Environment and Development ; 18/

     (e) Include information on gender-based human rights violations in their
         activities and integrate the findings into  all of their programmes
         and activities;

     (f) Ensure that there is collaboration and coo rdination of the work of
         all human rights bodies and mechanisms to ensure that the human
         rights of women are respected;

     (g) Strengthen cooperation and coordination be tween the Commission on
         the Status of Women, the Commission on Hum an Rights, the Commission
         for Social Development, the Commission on Sustainable Development,
         the Commission on Crime Prevention and Cri minal Justice, the United
         Nations human rights treaty monitoring bod ies, including the
         Committee on the Elimination of Discrimina tion against Women, and
         the United Nations Development Fund for Wo men, the International
         Research and Training Institute for the Ad vancement of Women, the
         United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations Children's
         Fund and other organizations of the United  Nations system, acting
         within their mandates, in the promotion of  the human rights of
         women, and improve cooperation between the  Division for the
         Advancement of Women and the Centre for Hu man Rights;

     (h) Establish effective cooperation between th e United Nations High
         Commissioner for Human Rights and the Unit ed Nations High
         Commissioner for Refugees and other releva nt bodies, within their
         respective mandates, taking into account t he close link between
         massive violations of human rights, especi ally in the form of
         genocide, ethnic cleansing, systematic rap e of women in war
         situations and refugee flows and other dis placements, and the fact
         that refugee, displaced and returnee women  may be subject to
         particular human rights abuse;

     (i) Encourage incorporation of a gender perspe ctive in national
         programmes of action and in human rights a nd national institutions,
         within the context of human rights advisor y services programmes;

     (j) Provide training in the human rights of wo men for all United Nations
         personnel and officials, especially those in human rights and
         humanitarian relief activities, and promot e their understanding of
         the human rights of women so that they rec ognize and deal with
         violations of the human rights of women an d can fully take into
         account the gender aspect of their work;

     (k) In reviewing the implementation of the pla n of action for the United
         Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (1995-2004), take into
         account the results of the Fourth World Co nference on Women.
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         Strategic objective I.2.  Ensure equality and non-discrimination
                                   under the law an d in practice

Actions to be taken

232. By Governments:

     (a) Give priority to promoting and protecting the full and equal
         enjoyment by women and men of all human ri ghts and fundamental
         freedoms without distinction of any kind a s to race, colour, sex,
         language, religion, political or other opi nions, national or social
         origins, property, birth or other status;

     (b) Provide constitutional guarantees and/or e nact appropriate
         legislation to prohibit discrimination on the basis of sex for all
         women and girls of all ages and assure wom en of all ages equal
         rights and their full enjoyment;

     (c) Embody the principle of the equality of me n and women in their
         legislation and ensure, through law and ot her appropriate means, the
         practical realization of this principle;

     (d) Review national laws, including customary laws and legal practices
         in the areas of family, civil, penal, labo ur and commercial law in
         order to ensure the implementation of the principles and procedures
         of all relevant international human rights  instruments by means of
         national legislation, revoke any remaining  laws that discriminate on
         the basis of sex and remove gender bias in  the administration of
         justice;

     (e) Strengthen and encourage the development o f programmes to protect
         the human rights of women in the national institutions on human
         rights that carry out programmes, such as human rights commissions
         or ombudspersons, according them appropria te status, resources and
         access to the Government to assist individ uals, in particular women,
         and ensure that these institutions pay ade quate attention to
         problems involving the violation of the hu man rights of women;

     (f) Take action to ensure that the human right s of women, including the
         rights referred to in paragraphs 94 to 96 above, are fully respected
         and protected;

     (g) Take urgent action to combat and eliminate  violence against women,
         which is a human rights violation, resulti ng from harmful
         traditional or customary practices, cultur al prejudices and
         extremism;

     (h) Prohibit female genital mutilation whereve r it exists and give
         vigorous support to efforts among non-gove rnmental and community
         organizations and religious institutions t o eliminate such
         practices;

     (i) Provide gender-sensitive human rights educ ation and training to
         public officials, including, inter alia, p olice and military
         personnel, corrections officers, health an d medical personnel, and
         social workers, including people who deal with migration and refugee
         issues, and teachers at all levels of the educational system, and
         make available such education and training  also to the judiciary and
         members of parliament in order to enable t hem to better exercise
         their public responsibilities;

     (j) Promote the equal right of women to be mem bers of trade unions and
         other professional and social organization s;
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     (k) Establish effective mechanisms for investi gating violations of the
         human rights of women perpetrated by any p ublic official and take
         the necessary punitive legal measures in a ccordance with national
         laws;

     (l) Review and amend criminal laws and procedu res, as necessary, to
         eliminate any discrimination against women  in order to ensure that
         criminal law and procedures guarantee wome n effective protection
         against, and prosecution of, crimes direct ed at or
         disproportionately affecting women, regard less of the relationship
         between the perpetrator and the victim, an d ensure that women
         defendants, victims and/or witnesses are n ot revictimized or
         discriminated against in the investigation  and prosecution of
         crimes;

     (m) Ensure that women have the same right as m en to be judges, advocates
         or other officers of the court, as well as  police officers and
         prison and detention officers, among other  things;

     (n) Strengthen existing or establish readily a vailable and free or
         affordable alternative administrative mech anisms and legal aid
         programmes to assist disadvantaged women s eeking redress for
         violations of their rights;

     (o) Ensure that all women and non-governmental  organizations and their
         members in the field of protection and pro motion of all human
         rights - civil, cultural, economic, politi cal and social rights,
         including the right to development - enjoy  fully all human rights
         and freedoms in accordance with the Univer sal Declaration of Human
         Rights and all other human rights instrume nts and the protection of
         national laws;

     (p) Strengthen and encourage the implementatio n of the recommendations
         contained in the Standard Rules on the Equ alization of Opportunities
         for Persons with Disabilities, 30/ paying special attention to
         ensure non-discrimination and equal enjoym ent of all human rights
         and fundamental freedoms by women and girl s with disabilities,
         including their access to information and services in the field of
         violence against women, as well as their a ctive participation in and
         economic contribution to all aspects of so ciety;

     (q) Encourage the development of gender-sensit ive human rights
         programmes.

               Strategic objective I.3.  Achieve le gal literacy

Actions to be taken

233. By Governments and non-governmental organizati ons, the United Nations
and other international organizations, as appropria te:

     (a) Translate, whenever possible, into local a nd indigenous languages
         and into alternative formats appropriate f or persons with
         disabilities and persons at lower levels o f literacy, publicize and
         disseminate laws and information relating to the equal status and
         human rights of all women, including the U niversal Declaration of
         Human Rights, the International Covenant o n Civil and Political
         Rights, the International Covenant on Econ omic, Social and Cultural
         Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of
         Discrimination against Women, the Internat ional Convention on the
         Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrim ination, 33/ the
         Convention on the Rights of the Child, the  Convention against
         Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrad ing Treatment or
         Punishment, the Declaration on the Right t o Development 34/ and the
         Declaration on the Elimination of Violence  against Women, as well as
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         the outcomes of relevant United Nations co nferences and summits and
         national reports to the Committee on the E limination of
         Discrimination against Women;

     (b) Publicize and disseminate such information  in easily understandable
         formats and alternative formats appropriat e for persons with
         disabilities, and persons at low levels of  literacy;

     (c) Disseminate information on national legisl ation and its impact on
         women, including easily accessible guideli nes on how to use a
         justice system to exercise one's rights;

     (d) Include information about international an d regional instruments and
         standards in their public information and human rights education
         activities and in adult education and trai ning programmes,
         particularly for groups such as the milita ry, the police and other
         law enforcement personnel, the judiciary, and legal and health
         professionals to ensure that human rights are effectively protected;

     (e) Make widely available and fully publicize information on the
         existence of national, regional and intern ational mechanisms for
         seeking redress when the human rights of w omen are violated;

     (f) Encourage, coordinate and cooperate with l ocal and regional women's
         groups, relevant non-governmental organiza tions, educators and the
         media, to implement programmes in human ri ghts education to make
         women aware of their human rights;

     (g) Promote education on the human and legal r ights of women in school
         curricula at all levels of education and u ndertake public campaigns,
         including in the most widely used language s of the country, on the
         equality of women and men in public and pr ivate life, including
         their rights within the family and relevan t human rights instruments
         under national and international law;

     (h) Promote education in all countries in huma n rights and international
         humanitarian law for members of the nation al security and armed
         forces, including those assigned to United  Nations peace-keeping
         operations, on a routine and continuing ba sis, reminding them and
         sensitizing them to the fact that they sho uld respect the rights of
         women at all times, both on and off duty, giving special attention
         to the rules on the protection of women an d children and to the
         protection of human rights in situations o f armed conflict;

     (i) Take appropriate measures to ensure that r efugee and displaced
         women, migrant women and women migrant wor kers are made aware of
         their human rights and of the recourse mec hanisms available to them.

                            J.  Women and the media

234. During the past decade, advances in informatio n technology have
facilitated a global communications network that tr anscends national
boundaries and has an impact on public policy, priv ate attitudes and
behaviour, especially of children and young adults.   Everywhere the potential
exists for the media to make a far greater contribu tion to the advancement of
women.

235. More women are involved in careers in the comm unications sector, but few
have attained positions at the decision-making leve l or serve on governing
boards and bodies that influence media policy.  The  lack of gender sensitivity
in the media is evidenced by the failure to elimina te the gender-based
stereotyping that can be found in public and privat e local, national and
international media organizations.

236. The continued projection of negative and degra ding images of women in

http://www.un.org/esa/gopher-data/conf/fwcw/off/a--20.en
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